THE IMPACT OF EARLY LIFE ADVERSITY ON MAST CELLS

By

Nidia Cecilia Maradiaga Maradiaga

A DISSERTATION

Submitted to Michigan State University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Comparative Medicine and Integrative Biology-- Doctor of Philosophy

ABSTRACT

THE IMPACT OF EARLY LIFE ADVERSITY ON MAST CELLS

By

Nidia Cecilia Maradiaga Maradiaga

Exposure to early life adversity (ELA) is a significant risk factor in later life susceptibility to inflammatory disorders, including allergy, asthma and chronic pain disorders such as irritable bowel syndrome (IBS) and inflammatory bowel disease (IBD). Mast cells (MCs) are innate immune cells known to play central roles in inflammatory disorders and have been linked in the pathophysiology of stress-induced diseases. The mechanistic link between ELA and later life MC disease is poorly defined. The aim of this study was to investigate whether ELA impacts long-term MC activity and MC mediator content and additionally, determine whether ELA increased adult MC disease susceptibility. The objective of this dissertation was to determine the long-term impact of early life adversity on mast cell phenotype and function. To answer these questions we utilized a validated early life adversity model of maternal separation and early weaning in mice to further subject to various mast cell disease models. Additionally, we collected bone marrow derived mast cells from these animals to further analyze their phenotype.

The results presented here demonstrate that ELA induces long- lasting changes in MC hyperactivity, mediator content and responses in addition to vulnerability to later life stress and clinical GI dysfunction, with females more at increased risk. Future research will be aimed at elucidating the mechanisms through which ELA programs MC development and function and its role in exacerbating later life GI and allergic disease models. Copyright by NIDIA CECILIA MARADIAGA MARADIAGA 2021 This dissertation is dedicated to God almighty and all my family.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First, I want to thank Dr. Adam Moeser; thank you for allowing me to be part of your lab. Thank you for your generous support and mentorship. It has been indeed an honor. Being in your lab has shaped me profoundly; I've gained enormous knowledge not only in the academic aspect, like data presentation, data analysis, critical thinking, and literature review. But also personally, thank you for always pushing me to be a better person and scientist. Thank you for teaching me how to overcome my fears and get out of my comfort zone; thank you for teaching me not to settle and always find ways to improve.

To all Gastrointestinal and Stress biology Laboratory members, including former members Emily Mackey, Neco Wilson, Yihang Ki, and Mrigendra Rajput, thank you for all your help and friendship support; thank you for your warm welcoming to the lab. I will never forget it. Special thanks to Calvin Pohl, who supported me with the data collection and analysis and taught me a lot during his last years as a Ph.D. student. Thank you to Kyan Thelen and Mahsa Fardisi for helping me get my experiments running; thanks to Natalia Duque and Vedrana Bali, who helped me with data collection and expert feedback. I will also like to thank our collaborators Dr. Gulbransen, Robison Laboratory, Campus Animal resources, Darcy Honke, our mouse colony manager. Special thanks to my committee members; thank you for your help, your fantastic support, and guidance. Last but not least, I will like to thank my amazing family and magnificent friends that made me feel at home; it just would not have been possible without your love and support.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF TABLESi	ix
LIST OF FIGURES	x
KEY TO ABBREVIATIONSx	(ii
CHAPTER ONE Literature Review Impact of Early Life Adversity on Immune Development and Immune Responses Prevalence and Relevance of Early Life Adversity Impact of Early Life Adversity on the Immune System Animal Models of ELA and Immune System Effects	1 2 3 0 3 7
CHAPTER TWO2Literature Review2Effects of Early Life Adversity on Mast Cells2Mast Cell Background2Mast Cell Secretory Granule Biogenesis and Sorting3Classic Mast Cell IgE Activation3Alternative Non-IgE Mast Cell activation3Effects of ELA on Mast Cells4REFERENCES5	8 9 9 10 11 12 14
CHAPTER THREE	;9 ;9
Introduction	'2 '4 '4 '4
Mast Cell Staining and Counting	'6 '6 '6 '7
Statistics	' '8 '8

Results	
Mice Exposed to ELA (NMS+EW) exhibit Increased Mast Cell Activity into	Adulthood 78
Early Life Adversity Predisposes Mice to Increased MC Activation Followin	ng
Early Life Adversity Increased Severity of Symptoms in IgE-mediated Ana Tissue Resident Mast Cells from Mice Exposed to ELA had Increased Pre	phylaxis 82 phylaxis 85 formed
Mediator Content	88
Discussion	90
Conclusion	93
REFERENCES	94
CHAPTER FOUR	
Early life Stress Programs Mast Cell for Enhanced Degranulation, Pref	ormed
Mediator Release and De Novo Synthesized Mediator Release Upon Ig	E-mediated
and Non-IgE-mediated Stimulation	
ABSTRACT	
Introduction	
Methods	
Isolation and generation of Bone marrow derived mast cells (BMMCs)	
Flow Cytometry of BMMCS	105
B-hexosaminidase Release	105
Histamine Release measurement	105
IL33 stimulation	105
LPS Stimulation	
Proliferation Assay	106
In Vivo-LPS Challenge	106
Capillary western blot (Wes) analysis of TLR4	
RNA Isolation, High-throughput Sequencing, and Transcript Analysis	
Results	
Early life Stress Programs Bone-Marrow derived Mast Cells for Enhanced	
Degranulation, and Preformed Mediator Release	
Early life Stress Programs Mast Cell for Enhanced Preformed Mediator an	nd de novo
Synthesized Mediator Release upon Non-IgE-mediated Stimulation	
ELA Induces Transcriptional Changes in Bone Marrow-Derived Mast Cell	Progenitors
ELA induces upregulation of TLR4 and Increases Severity to Systemic LP	S
Administration	
Discussion	
Conclusions	
APPENDIX	140
REFERENCES	144
CHAPTER FIVE	150
	152 I
	1 32 150

Highlight of Novel Findings	
Limitations and Future Directions	
REFERENCES	

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1. Human cohort studies indicating the influence of early life adversity on immunological markers	. 6
Table 2. Animal studies and models of early life adversity indicating the influence of neonatal maternal separation as a model of ELA on immunological cell status	16
Table 3. Animal studies establishing the effects of stress on mast cells	47

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1 Hypothalamic- Pituitary- Adrenal Axis
Figure 2. 1 Mast Cell Development and Location
Figure 2. 2 Mast Cell Role in Health and Disease
Figure 2.3 Mast Cell Contribution to Inflammation
Figure 2. 4 Mast Cell Activators and Mediator Release 40
Figure 2. 5 Mast Cell Classic IgE Activation41
Figure 3.1 Early Life Adversity Model of Neonatal Maternal Separation plus Early Weaning
Figure 3.2 Impact of ELA on adult mast cell activation
Figure 3.3 Restraint Stress Protocol
Figure 3.4 Stress-induced mast cell activation and intestinal permeability
Figure 3.5 Passive systemic anaphylaxis (PSA) in NH and NMSEW mice
Figure 3.6 Histamine concentration in peritoneal tissue MCs from NH (Normal Handled) and NMSEW (Neonatal maternal separation +Early Weaning) mice
Figure 4 .1 Mast cell Receptor expression between NH and NMSEW BMMCs 109
Figure 4.2 IL3- Induced proliferation of NH and NMSEW BMMCs
Figure 4.3 Histamine content and histamine release upon IgE stimulation in NH and NMSEW BMMCs
Figure 4.4 Mast cell protease-1 and TNFa release upon IgE stimulation in NH and NMSEW BMMCs
Figure 4.5 TNFa and IL6 release upon IL33 and LPS stimulation of NH and NMSEW BMMCs
Figure 4.6 Venn diagram of commonly expressed genes in females and males NMSEW BMMCs compared to NH

Figure 4.7 Principal component analysis (PCA) of unstimulated BMMCs from NMSEW and NH mice
Figure 4.8 Volcano plot of differentially expressed genes of BMMCs from NMSEW compared to NH
Figure 4.9 Comparison of Biological Function Revealed by RNA-Seq analysis between NMSEW BMMCs compared to NH122
Figure 4.10 Significant Canonical Pathways in NMS compared to NH based on z-score ranked based on –log (p-value)
Figure 4.11 Canonical Pathways in NMS compared to NH based on Z-score
Figure 4.12 Significant Biological Processes in Diseases and Functional categories in NMS Females compared to NH Females
Figure 4.13 Significant Biological Processes in Diseases and Functional categories in NMS mice Males compared to NH males125
Figure 4.14 Top Upstream Regulators in Female and Male BMMCs
Figure 4.15 Gene expression of Toll-like receptors in NMSEW BMMCs Relative to NH BMMCs
Figure 4.16 Gene expression of TNF Family receptors relevant genes in NMSEW BMMCs Relative to NH BMMCs127
Figure 4.17 Gene expression of Mas Cell relevant genes in NMSEW BMMCs Relative to NH BMMCs
Figure 4.18 Biological Relevance of Mast Cell Relevant genes in NMSEW BMMC Relative to NH BMMCs
Figure 4.19 Heatmap Sample clustering by Treatment and Sex
Figure 4.20 Capillary western blot (Wes) analysis of TLR4 in NH and NMSEW BMMCS.
Figure S.1 Passive systemic anaphylaxis in NH and NMSEW mice

KEY TO ABBREVIATIONS

- ACTH- Adrenocorticotropic hormone
- BME Mercaptoethanol
- **BM-** Bone Marrow
- BMMC-Bone Marrow-Derived Mast Cell
- BSA –Bovine serum albumin
- Ca Calcium
- CCL1-CC Chemokine
- CCL2 Chemoattractant protein-1
- ChAT choline acetyltransferase
- **CNS-** Central Nervous System
- **CRF-** Corticotropin Releasing Factor
- **DNP-** Dinitrophenyl
- ELA- Early Life Adversity
- ENS enteric nervous system
- EW Early Weaning
- FD4 fitc4kDa dextran
- FGID- Functional Gastrointestinal Disorder
- FYN- Proto-oncogene tyrosine-protein kinase
- **GI-** Gastrointestinal
- GPR- G protein-coupled Receptor
- HPA- Hypothalamic-Pituitary-Adrenal
- **IBD-** Irritable Bowel Disease
- IFN-γ Interferon gamma
- IL1 Interleukin 1
- IL10 Interleukin-10

- IL3- Interleukin 3
- IL33- Interleukin 33
- IL6 Interleukin 6
- ISO Isoproterenol
- LPS- Lipopolysaccharide
- LYN- Src Family Tyrosine Kinase
- MAPK- mitogen-activated protein kinase
- MCP-1 Monocyte chemoattractant protein-1
- MCs- Mast Cells
- MMP- metalloproteinases
- MRGPRX2- Mas-Related G Protein-Coupled Receptor
- **MS-** Maternal Separation
- NFKB- Nuclear Factor kappa-light-chain
- NH- Normal Handled
- **NK- Natural Killer Cells**
- NMS- Neonatal Maternal Separation
- NMSEW- Neonatal Maternal Separation plus Early Weaning
- PAMP- Pathogen-associated molecular patterns
- PD-Postnatal Day
- pMC- Peritoneal Mast Cell
- PPAR- peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors
- PPARa Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor alpha
- PPARy Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-y
- PVN- paraventricular nucleus
- RS restraint stress
- S1P-Sphingosine-1-phosphate
- SCF-Stem Cell Factor

SHRP- Stress Hyporesponsive Period

ST2- IL-1 receptor family

STIM1- Stromal interaction molecule 1

TGFB- Transforming growth factor beta

TLR- Toll-like Receptor

TLR2- Toll-like Receptor 2

TLR3- Toll-like Receptor 3

TLR4- Toll-like Receptor 4

TLR7- Toll-like Receptor 7

TNFα- Tumor Necrosis Factor alpha

VCAM- vascular cell adhesion molecule

VEGF- Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor

WAS-Water Avoidance Stress

WHO- Word Health Organization

CHAPTER ONE

Literature Review

Impact of Early Life Adversity on Immune Development and Immune Responses Prevalence and Relevance of Early Life Adversity

Exposure to early life adversity (ELA), such as, abuse, neglect, violence, parental loss, has shown to be associated with increased susceptibility to many diseases later in life including chronic inflammatory disease, cardiovascular disease, migraines headaches, diabetes, obesity, cancer, and overall premature mortality [5-10]. Particularly, it is of great concern as the number of child mistreatment and abuse is steadily increasing. In the United States alone, 700,000 cases of abuse are reported annually; in the U.S, 1 in 4 children experience some abuse or neglect [11]. According to the National Center of Child Abuse and Neglect, close to 7.8 million child abuse cases are reported annually, declaring a public health problem with long-term economic consequences of \$428 billion annually [11-13]. Furthermore, childhood adversity encompasses all creeds, socioeconomic levels, and cultural groups [11, 14]. The impact of childhood adversities is additive in that as the number of adversities increase, so does the risk for health problems. The World Health Organization and World Mental Health revealed that more than 50% of the total adult population had been exposed to at least one or more childhood adverse events [14]. Despite the high prevalence of ELA and the established negative impact on disease risk across the lifespan, there is still a critical gap regarding the cellular mechanisms by which ELA is increasing disease risk in later life.

Impact of Early Life Adversity on the Immune System

The immune system might play an integrated role in the etiology of these diversified diseases associated with ELA. The immune system is divided into innate and adaptive system. The innate system has found to be involved in the first line of defense against pathogens and other environmental insults; it is unspecific, it has no memory and is evolutionary conserved. It comprises barriers such as the skin and mucous membranes and immune cells such as basophils, mast cells, dendritic cells, macrophages, neutrophils and NK cells among others. The adaptive immune system, on the other hand, is very specific, critical for long-term memory against pathogens; it is composed of specialized cells including B and T cells. [15-17]. Both systems act synergistically when it comes to fighting an infection, the innate response is critical to initiate an adaptive response, while the adaptive helps the innate system clear pathogens in a more efficient and direct manner. Accumulating evidence in literature shows the profound long-term effects of ELA in the stress response system and activation of the immune system [18, 19]. For instance, women with a history of early life adversity show increased ACTH levels and cortisol levels due to CRF hypersecretion leading to long-term disease susceptibility [20]. Similarly, Carrion et al., 2002 demonstrated heightened, adrenal activity and increased cortisol levels in girls with PTSD [21]. High cortisol levels were reported in children reared in Romanian orphanages living in deplorable conditions [22]. Police recruits with a history of ELA had increased catecholamine responses after being subjected to physiological stress [23]. Moreover adverse experiences in childhood have been associated with increased white blood cell counts [24].

Early life adversity shapes overall health and immune phenotype in the early years, when the foundations for early allergic sensitizations take place, usually between birth and early years of age [25, 26], however ELA does not appear to affect all aspects of the immune system, and more evidence shows that ELA affects specific aspects of both innate and adaptive systems, yet the underlying molecular and cellular mechanisms remain unknown. Perhaps one of the most robust discoveries on the longterm effects of ELA on the immune system is the increased levels of circulating proinflammatory cytokines and inflammation markers that have been found consistently in different cohort studies

For instance, Baumeister and colleagues found that people exposed to childhood trauma had increased IL-6, TNF α , and C-reactive protein (CRP) in adulthood [4]. Similarly, Miller and Packard reported increased pro-inflammatory markers (IL6 and CRP) in adults previously exposed to ELA [7, 27]. Similarly, Danese et al., 2007 found in a longitudinal- prospective study twice the amount of CRP levels in abused children, compared to non-abused which was further associated with a predisposition for developing cardiovascular diseases in their early adulthood [28-32]. Furthermore, ELA has been shown to induce inflammation in the brain and periphery, [33, 34]. Kiecolt et al., 2011 demonstrated that ELA increased the amount of inflammatory markers IL6 and TNF α , and accelerated cellular aging (shorter telomere length) translating to a 7-15 year lifespan difference in older adults with a history of early life adversity and increased susceptibility to an adult chronic stress, and dementia in the caregiving family.

Although a robust immune response and inflammation is necessary to maintain healthy conditions and to fight off pathogens, persistent chronic low-grade inflammation

can be detrimental to the host and deteriorate health rapidly, leading to a higher susceptibility to disease and this is thought to be the main underlying pathophysiologic factor driving increased disease risk. For instance, high levels of inflammatory markers such as CRP, TNF α , and IL6 have been highly associated with the development of cardiovascular diseases, type 2 diabetes, allergies, periodontal disease and are predictors of poor quality of life, morbidity, and mortality in older adults [35]. Increased immune cell responsiveness or activation may be contributing to the increased inflammatory status in individuals who had been exposed to ELA, as many of the circulating inflammatory cytokines and markers are produced by cells of the immune system. For instance, Miller and Chen, 2009, 2010 found increased expression of NF-KB, and increased levels of the proinflammatory cytokine IL-6 in a bacterial challenge performed to white blood cells of children raised in harsh conditions [27, 36]. In addition to immune cells being affected by ELA and being more reactive, they could also be in a state of low-grade activation or stimulation. Supporting this, Boeck et al, 2016 found increased spontaneous IL-6 cytokine secretion in cultured PBMCs [37] of women with different levels of maltreatment experiences in form of abuse and neglect during their childhood [38]. Together these studies demonstrate that ELA produces long-lasting changes in the immune response systems leading to increased susceptibility to inflammatory diseases in adulthood.

Table 1. Human cohort studies indicating the influence of early life adversity on immunological markers

Reference	Immunological	Relevant findings	Participant	
	measurements		information and	
			sample size	
	Production of IL-6	ELA associated with	Adolescent girls	
(Ehrlich et al 2016)	in monocytes	increased inflammatory	with history of	
	stimulated with LPS	phenotype.	ELA	
		↑ IL-6	(n = 147)	
		Glucocorticoid		
		sensitivity.		
	Production of	▲II -6 over time	Females 5 to 19	
(Miller and Chen.	IL-6 in PBMCs		vears old with	
2010)	stimulated with LPS	alucocorticoid sensitivity	Harsh family	
			environment	
			(n = 135)	
	CRP, IL-6 and/or	▲ Baseline CRP levels	Meta-analysis of	
(Baumeister et al,	TNF-α	Specific inflammatory	human	
2016)		profiles depending on	participants with	
		the type of trauma	any trauma	
		(sexual, physical or	experienced	
		emotional)	before age 18	
		Significant association	females and	
		between childhood	males	
		trauma and CRP, IL-6	16 870	
			participants for	
			CRP, 3751 for IL-	
			6 and 881 for	
			TNF-α	
(Danese et al,	WBC, CRP,	↑ CRP levels 20 years	Life-course	
2006)	fibrinogen,	later, in adulthood.	association	
		↑ Fibrinogen	between	
		white blood cell count	childhood	
			maitreatment and	
		1 actiment group were		
		1.86 times more likely to	followed to age 22	
			years Males (n- 1 027)	
	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	1	

Table 1 (cont'd)

(Miller and Chen, 2009)Production of IL-6 in PBMCs stimulated with LPSIn the low early-life SES ↑Genes coding for inflammatory mediatorsHealthy adults with low or poor early socioeconomicImmune related genes measured in PBMCs by qRT- PCRIn the low early-life SES ↑Genes OLR1 and GPR132, which facilitate macrophage uptake of oxidized low-density. lipoproteins, and of ADM, which regulates vascular tone. ↑Expression of transcripts bearing response elements for NF-KB, and ↑ IL-6. Differences between TLR4 vs TLR5 activation. ↑ IL-6 response toHealthy adults with low or poor early socioeconomic status SES (n = 53) and high early SES (n = 53) and high early SES (n = 50) (ages 25–40)	Reference	Immunological measurements	Relevant findings	Participant information and
(Miller and Chen, 2009)Production of IL-6 in PBMCs stimulated with LPSIn the low early-life SES ↑Genes coding for inflammatory mediatorsHealthy adults with low or poor early socioeconomic status SES (n = 53) and high early SES (n = 50) (ages 25-40)Immune related genes measured in PBMCs by qRT- PCRIn the low early-life SES ↑Genes OLR1 and GPR132, which facilitate macrophage uptake of oxidized low-density. lipoproteins, and of ADM, which regulates vascular tone. ↑Expression of transcripts bearing response elements for NF-KB, and ↑ IL-6. Differences between TLR4 vs TLR5 activation. ↑ IL-6 response toHealthy adults with low or poor early socioeconomic status SES (n = 53) and high early SES (n = 50) (ages 25-40)				sample size
flagellin in adults raised in low SES produced and 51% more in response to	(Miller and Chen, 2009)	Production of IL-6 in PBMCs stimulated with LPS Immune related genes measured in PBMCs by qRT- PCR	In the low early-life SES ↑Genes coding for inflammatory mediators IL1A, CCL2, CXCL2, and CCL20 ↑Genes OLR1 and GPR132, which facilitate macrophage uptake of oxidized low-density. lipoproteins, and of ADM, which regulates vascular tone. ↑Expression of transcripts bearing response elements for NF-KB, and ↑ IL-6. Differences between TLR4 vs TLR5 activation. ↑ IL-6 response to flagellin in adults raised in low SES produced and 51% more in response to	Information and sample size Healthy adults with low or poor early socioeconomic status SES (n = 53) and high early SES (n = 50) (ages 25–40)

Table 1 (cont'd)

Reference	Immunological measurements	Relevant findings	Participant information and sample size
(Kiecolt-Glaser et al, 2011)	IL-6, TNF-α, and telomere length, a measurement of cell aging	 ↑ IL-6 and TNF-α levels relationship increased in caregivers compared with controls. Multiple childhood adversities was related to both ↑ IL-6 and shorter telomeres. Abuse + caregiving status were associated significantly and independently associated with ↑ depressive symptoms. 	 58 caregivers for a spouse or parent with Alzheimer's disease or another progressive dementia (mean age = 70.10 years) 74 similar controls (mean age = 69.37 years) who had no caregiving responsibilities Predominantly females Participants completed questionnaires about childhood abuse and other adversities, depression, health, and health behaviors.
(Bartlett et al 1996)	Leukocyte counts and levels of both phagocytosis and killing of <i>Staphylococcus</i> <i>aureus</i> by PMNs.	 ✓ Bacterial killing of Staphylococcus aureus in children with separated or divorced parents, independent of depression. Females associated with ✓ numbers of bacteria phagocytized. 	Children who experienced parental divorce and separation and where depressed. (n= 11) Controls (n= 11)

Table 1 (cont'd)

Reference	Immunological measurements	Relevant findings	Participant information and sample size
(Birmaher et al, 1994)	WBC count NK cell activity Lymphocyte proliferation	 NK cell activity. Correlated with higher number of adverse events. No difference in WBC count or lymphocyte proliferation 	Depressed adolescents with history of ELA (ages 11- 18) and controls (n=17)
(Lemieux et al, 2008)	T cell activation by immunofluorescence CD4+CD45RA+	↑ Percent of positive T cells expressing CD45RA in previously abused woman and with later PTSD.	PTSD woman sexually abused in early childhood and controls (n=12-24), ages 18-40
(Elwenspoek et al, 2017)	Blood stimulated PHA-M (PHA), PWM, or LPS Relative activation status of NK, B cells, and T cells	 Overall ↑ immune activation in individuals with ELA, in which T cells are affected. ↓ CD25+ CD8+ T cells ↑ HLA-DR+ CD4 and HLA-DR+ CD8 T cells ↑ CCR4+ CXCR32CCR6+ CD4 T cells 	(n =)115 young adults, (n=42) with a history of ELA and (n= 73) who were raised by their biological parent (controls)

Animal Models of ELA and Immune System Effects

Several paradigms have been proposed and studied to assess the effects of postnatal stress in the adult offspring: Maternal separation, maternal deprivation or nutritional deprivation, early weaning, neonatal cold stress, hormonal treatments, bacterial antigens, inflammatory cytokines, neuropeptides. For this section, we will focus on the effects of long neonatal maternal separation on adult offspring's immune function. During the postnatal period, the brain and gut are still developing. Maternal presence is crucial in maintaining the HPA axis normal activity. During the first weeks of life, the pups show a diminished HPA activity in response to stressors, a stress hyporesponsive period (SHRP) [39-42]. Disruption of the maternal-pup bond during this period has long-lasting endocrine consequences, including an increased HPA hyperactivity with an impaired glucocorticoid negative-feedback control of the HPA axis. Early interactions with the mother are crucial for immunological, behavioral, and physiological development. Persinger et al., 1992 demonstrated that early handling and maternal separation in rats produces permanent effects on the immune system and that this persists into adulthood. Pups early handled and maternally separated from their mother from PD 5-20, and later injected at ~10 weeks of age with human serum albumin (HSA) showed an increased antigen-binding capacity of immune cells, which is the number of monoclonal antibodies it will bind which correlates with the number of antigens expressed on immune cells. [43]. This study demonstrates that a disruption in the mother-infant bond increases antigen-binding capacity therefore increasing the possibility of developing allergies in adulthood when exposed to a novel antigen. Most of the literature studying ELA in animal studies has focused on the effects of prenatal

stress and fetal outcomes. A well-known animal model to mimic early life stress is the neonatal and maternal separation model (NMS) in rodents [44-46]. The NMS model is based on the pioneering work of Levine, Denenberg, Meany, and Plotsky, in which stress during early postnatal periods produces long-lasting consequences in stress responsiveness. The most common neonatal maternal separation model consists of daily 3-hour separation ~2- 16 days. Short periods of separation mimic natural rearing conditions; thus, a brief 15 min maternal separation has been found to be protective. Extended periods of maternal separation has shown to increase stress-induced corticosterone levels and hypothalamic levels of CRF; thus, longer periods of maternal separation are required to study the impact of ELA on long-term health outcomes [47]. In this review, we will focus on the longer NMS-model. Long NMS consists of 3 h maternal separation between PD2-14 or PD4-20 and mouse pups between PD 1-14 or 1-18 days of age. Neonatal maternal separation (3h/day at 4-21 days) predisposes adult rats to GI dysfunction in response to mild acute stress. Modification of the protocol by including separation periods plus early weaning increases anxiety and behavioral despair in mice. Further, it has been shown to lessen the buffering effect of maternal care [48].

Early life adverse events, especially disruptions in maternal care and maternal contact, in this early stage of life, produce profound, long-lasting consequences in the offspring. Over the last decades, several early life stress models have been developed and established to study animal behavior and neurological outcomes. Models of early separation include maternal Separation (MS) and early deprivation model. Both models involve the separation of pups from their mothers for either a short period (15min- 1 h)

or long periods (3h - 24 h) [42, 49, 50]. In the early deprivation models, pups are socially isolated, separated from their littermates and mother; in the MS model, pups remain In most studies, pups are separated during the stress together as a litter. hyporesponsive period between PD 4-18. However, the long-term impact of NMS on immune cells of adult animals is very limited. During the postnatal period, basal corticosterone levels, hypothalamic CRH, and pituitary ACTH levels are generally low [42, 51]. Further subjection of pups to mild stressors elicits a blunted pituitary-adrenal response, whereas, in adults, mild stressors will usually provoke high corticosterone levels [51, 52]. Therefore, it has been proposed that the brain is being protected from high levels of glucocorticoids during this stress hyporesponsive period [40]. During the first three weeks of life, pups are entirely dependent on their mothers for warmth, food, physiological homeostasis, and waste removal; thus, separating them from their mother is extremely stressful, and separation during this period can produce long-term dysregulations in the HPA axis responsiveness. In response, pups show elevated corticosterone basal levels and high corticosterone in response to additional stressors such as food deprivation, exposure to novelty, and restraint stress [39, 46, 53-57]. Extensive studies support and validate the MS and early deprivation as models of early life stress. While the effects of NMS on HPA stress responsiveness has been wellstudied, comparatively less research has been done to study ELA-associated inflammation.

Neonatal Maternal Separation (NMS) and the Immune System

Animals subjected to NMS have increased colorectal sensitivity and immunological abnormalities, including increased mast cells (MCs) and increased MC relevant cytokines such as NGF, IL4, IL6, and IFNy IL1-B [8, 58-60]. Meagher et al., 2010 utilized a mouse model of multiple sclerosis; in his study, Balb/cJ mouse pups separated from their dam were later infected in adolescence with Theiler's virus to induce encephalomyelitis and the response to infection was measured in adulthood. Their results showed that NMS increased viral load and hindered viral clearance in the spinal cords of mice, and blunted their corticosterone responses. In contrast, short-term maternal separation of 15-min increased the rate of viral clearance in females [45]. These results demonstrate that NMS increases susceptibility to CNS infection in adulthood and suggest that reduction in HPA sensitivity impacts immune responses to infection. Also, it reflects the contrast in responses between brief and prolonged maternal separation supporting the protective effects of brief periods of maternal separation or short periods of handling seen by previous studies [61, 62]. Avitsur et al., 2006, demonstrated that in male and females adult mice NMS increased proinflammatory cytokines IL6, IL1, TNFa, and increased IL-12 and IFN-y in the lung in response to an influenza virus challenge [63]. Their experiments, Sternberg et al., 1989 utilized LEW/N Female rats that develop arthritis in response to group A streptococcus cell wall and in contrast F344/N do not develop arthritis to the same stimulus. They evaluated the HPA axis function and inflammatory responses by measuring early ACTH and corticosterone response to stimuli to determine the link, they used glucocorticoid antagonist RU486, showing that HPA axis was defective in LEW/N. They concluded that

susceptibility to inflammatory diseases, including arthritis, is tightly linked to a dysfunctional HPA axis and production of corticosterone in response to inflammatory and other stress induced mediators [64]. Therefore, a functional HPA-axis-immune system feedback loop is necessary to confer resistance to disease. [64]. Furthermore, long-lasting alteration in early socially deprived macagues showed decreased survival rate, with males being more vulnerable to death. Early social deprivation-induced an increased NK cell number and NK activity and changed lymphocyte patterns compared to non-isolated. These results indicate the impact of early social deprivation in mortality rate and adult immunological status [65]. In contrast, a reduction in lymphocyte proliferative responses and NK activity was observed in maternally deprived monkeys [66]. This shows the maladaptive immune responses induced by early life stress and demonstrates that influence of early life stress on immune responses is likely multifactorial and dependent upon species, the immunological markers measured, the timing of immune development, and the timing of application of the stressor [67]. Neonatal daily mild stress induced long-term immune changes in adulthood. Loizzo and Colleagues found that repeated exposure to stress enhanced the proliferative capacity of splenocytes with increased Th-1 associated cytokines and increased NK activity. Changes induced by early life stress were prevented when injected with opioid antagonist naloxone. These results demonstrate the relationship between the endogenous opioid systems and stress hormones and that initial pharmacological treatment can ameliorate the long-term immunological effects of early life stress [68, 69] Error! Reference source not found. These studies demonstrate that the long NMS model nduces low-grade chronic inflammation with increased immune reactivity, altered stress

response, and increased susceptibility to inflammatory diseases later in life. Thus it is a valid model to assess ELA-induced long-term disease susceptibility and associated cellular mechanisms.



Figure 1.1 Hypothalamic- Pituitary- Adrenal Axis. *Neurological and endocrine response to stress and the Neurological and Immunological changes induced by Early Life Stress.* Stress in the form of early life adversity induces long lasting behavioral effects, inducing changes in the HPA-axis and affecting the immune system.

Reference	Type of ELA Model	Relevant findings	Immunological measurements	Animal and sample size
(Persinger et al, 1992)	2-hit model Postnatal days 5-20 Early handling (genitals stroked for 2 min) + Maternal separation (20 min) + Postnatal day 80 Huma serum albumin (HAS) challenge	↑ Antibody capacity, ELA affects humoral immunity that persists in adulthood.	Leukocyte antibody capacity measured after challenge at 100 days of age.	n= 36 male, n= 33 female Wistar albino rats
(Meagher et al, 2010)	2-hit model Postnatal days 2-14 180-min maternal separation and 15-min maternal separation. Postnatal day 28 intracranial inoculation with strain of Theiler's virus: a model for multiple sclerosis	 180-min MS ↑ viral load and ↓ viral clearance in spinal cords 15-min MS ↑ viral clearance in females in spinal cords ↓ Corticosterone responses on both 15 and 180-min MS ↓ Body weight both 15 and 180- min 	CNS viral titers in brains, spinal cords, thymus, spleens, and adrenals Corticosterone	Females and males control n= 38, 15-min MS n= 60, 180-min MS n= 38 Balb/cJ rodents

Table 2. Animal studies and models of early life adversity indicating the influence of neonatal maternal separation as a model of ELA on immunological cell status

Table 2 (cont'd)

Reference	Type of ELA Model	Relevant findings	Immunological measurements	Animal and sample
				size
(Avitsur et al, 2006)	2-hit model Maternal separation	MS induced ↑ lung pro- inflammatory cytokine	Lung cytokine gene expression and protein content	Females and males C57BL/6 rodents
	6h/day Postnatal days 1-14	expression, IL-6, IL-1β, TNF-α.		
	+ Adult influence viral infection, at 8-10 weeks mice infected	MS ↑ lung IL-1α gene expression in influenza infected mice		
	intranasally with HAU influenzza A/PR8 virus	∱ IL-12 and IFN-γ		
		No effect ion IL-18		
		Heightened cytokine responses observed in maternally separated females		
(Lewis et al, 2000)	Early social deprivation and maternal deprivation for the first 9 months of life	Early social deprivation ↑NK cell number and NK ↑activity. ↓Survival rates in socially deprived macaques. Changes in lymphocyte patterns ↓ Ratio of helper to suppressor/	Peripheral blood T, B, and natural killer lymphocytes, macrophages, and monocytes were measured by flow cytometry. Functional cellular immune activity and lymphoproliferativ e responses	Rhesus monkeys (<i>Macaca mulatta</i>) (n=48)
		(CD4/CD8)		

Table 2 (cont'd)

Reference	Type of ELA Model	Relevant findings	Immunological measurements	Animal and sample
				size
(Laudenslager	14 day maternal	Early separation	Lymphocyte	Bonnet
et al, 1982)	separation	 ✓ Lymphocyte proliferation in response to mitogens concanavalin A (ConA), phytohemagglutini n (PHA). 	proliferation	monkeys (<i>Macaca</i> <i>radiate</i>) (n=2)
		Levels returned to normality once reunited		
(Loizzo et al, 2002)	2-hit model Postnatal days 1-21 Maternal separation + Mild stressor (daily injection with distilled H ₂ O)	MS and neonatal mild stressor induced selective and long term modulation of immune responses. <i>Stimulated</i> <i>splenocytes:</i> ↑Th-1 cytokines ↑IL-2, ↑IFN-γ ↑TNF-α ↑Basal NK activity and after stimulation ↑ Basal splenocytes proliferation and after stimulation	At day 110 NK activity assessment Measurement of pro-inflammatory cytokines	Male CD-1 rodents

Table 2 (cont'd)

Reference	Type of ELA	Relevant	Immunological	Animal
	Model	findings	measurements	and
				size
(Fernandes et	2-hit model	levels after RS	Detailed NK	PBMCs
al, 2021)		T(CD2) 4 15 min	Immune cell	from
	3 hours maternal	of MS	and its	that had
	separation	T (CD8 +) ↑ 15-	functionality by	experience
	separation from	min of MS	viSNE: an	d ELA.
	postnatal days 2	Dealla Alia hath	unbiased	18-35 years
	-14	B cells \mathbf{T} in both 15 and 3 b MS	flow cytomotry	of age
	15 minutes		data	10-12 week
	Maternal	T (CD4+) ↓ in	visualization.	old Wistar
	separation from	both 15 and 3 h		rats, 12
	postnatal days	MS		pups/dam
	2- 14	Double positive		aujusteu
	1-hour restraint	(CD4+CD8+) NKT-		
	stress on	like cells 🛧 in 3 h		
	postnatal days	MS		
	49 +/- 1 day			
		like cells Ψ in 3 h		
		MS		
		CD8+ NKT-like		
		cells		
		In 3 h MS		
		NK maturation A		
		in both 15 min and		
		3-h MS		
		₩NK		
		degranulation and		
		cytotoxity in 15-		

REFERENCES

REFERENCES

- 1. **Doom, J.R. and M.R. Gunnar,** Stress in Infancy and Early Childhood: Effects on Development, in *International Encyclopedia of the Social & Behavioral Sciences* (Second Edition), J.D. Wright, Editor. 2015, Elsevier: Oxford. p. 577-582.
- 2. **Heim, C. and E.B. Binder**, Current research trends in early life stress and depression: Review of human studies on sensitive periods, gene–environment interactions, and epigenetics. *Experimental Neurology*, 2012. 233(1): p. 102-111.
- 3. **Slopen, N., K.C. Koenen, and L.D. Kubzansky**, Childhood adversity and immune and inflammatory biomarkers associated with cardiovascular risk in youth: A systematic review. *Brain, Behavior, and Immunity*, 2012. 26(2): p. 239-250.
- 4. **Baumeister, D., R. Akhtar, S. Ciufolini, C.M. Pariante, and V. Mondelli**, Childhood trauma and adulthood inflammation: a meta-analysis of peripheral Creactive protein, interleukin-6 and tumour necrosis factor-α. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 2016. 21(5): p. 642-649.
- Viola, T.W., K.C. Creutzberg, A. Zaparte, É. Kestering-Ferreira, S.G. Tractenberg, A. Centeno-Silva, R. Orso, F.S. Lumertz, E. Brietzke, L.E. Wearick-Silva, M.A. Riva, and R. Grassi-Oliveira, Acute neuroinflammation elicited by TLR-3 systemic activation combined with early life stress induces working memory impairments in male adolescent mice. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 2019. 376: p. 112221.
- Heidt, T., H.B. Sager, G. Courties, P. Dutta, Y. Iwamoto, A. Zaltsman, C. von zur Muhlen, C. Bode, G.L. Fricchione, J. Denninger, C.P. Lin, C. Vinegoni, P. Libby, F.K. Swirski, R. Weissleder, and M. Nahrendorf, Chronic variable stress activates hematopoietic stem cells. *Nature Medicine*, 2014. 20(7): p. 754-758.
- 7. Packard, C.J., V. Bezlyak, J.S. McLean, G.D. Batty, I. Ford, H. Burns, J. Cavanagh, K.A. Deans, M. Henderson, A. McGinty, K. Millar, N. Sattar, P.G. Shiels, Y.N. Velupillai, and C. Tannahill, Early life socioeconomic adversity is associated in adult life with chronic inflammation, carotid atherosclerosis, poorer lung function and decreased cognitive performance: a cross-sectional, population-based study. *BMC Public Health*, 2011. 11: p. 42.
- Lennon, E.M., N. Maharshak, H. Elloumi, L. Borst, S.E. Plevy, and A.J. Moeser, Early Life Stress Triggers Persistent Colonic Barrier Dysfunction and Exacerbates Colitis in Adult IL-10-/- Mice. *Inflammatory Bowel Diseases*, 2013. 19(4): p. 712-719.

- 9. **Fagundes, C.P. and B. Way**, Early-Life Stress and Adult Inflammation. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 2014. 23(4): p. 277-283.
- 10. Eriksson, M., K. Räikkönen, and J.G. Eriksson, Early life stress and later health outcomes—findings from the Helsinki Birth Cohort Study. *American Journal of Human Biology*, 2014. 26(2): p. 111-116.
- 11. Essentials for childhood: Creating safe, stable, nurturing relationships and environments for all children, in U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Children's Bureau. 2019 *Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.*.
- 12. **Margolin, G. and E.B. Gordis**, The Effects of Family and Community Violence on Children. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 2000. 51(1): p. 445-479.
- 13. **Sedlack, A.**, Third National Incidence Study of Child Abuse and neglect. *Washington, DC: U.S. Government Printing Office.,* 1996.
- Kessler, R.C., K.A. McLaughlin, J.G. Green, M.J. Gruber, N.A. Sampson, A.M. Zaslavsky, S. Aguilar-Gaxiola, A.O. Alhamzawi, J. Alonso, M. Angermeyer, C. Benjet, E. Bromet, S. Chatterji, G. de Girolamo, K. Demyttenaere, J. Fayyad, S. Florescu, G. Gal, O. Gureje, J.M. Haro, C.-y. Hu, E.G. Karam, N. Kawakami, S. Lee, J.-P. Lépine, J. Ormel, J. Posada-Villa, R. Sagar, A. Tsang, T.B. Üstün, S. Vassilev, M.C. Viana, and D.R. Williams, Childhood adversities and adult psychopathology in the WHO World Mental Health Surveys. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 2018. 197(5): p. 378-385.
- 15. Smith, N.C., M.L. Rise, and S.L. Christian, A Comparison of the Innate and Adaptive Immune Systems in Cartilaginous Fish, Ray-Finned Fish, and Lobe-Finned Fish. *Frontiers in Immunology*, 2019. 10: p. 2292.
- 16. **Institute for Quality and Efficiency in Health Care (IQWiG), C., Germany**, The innate and adaptive immune systems. 2006.
- 17. **Alberts B, J.A., Lewis J, et al.**, Molecular Biology of the Cell. *Garland Science*, 2002(4th edition. New York): p. Chapte 24.
- Lovallo, W.R., N.H. Farag, K.H. Sorocco, A.J. Cohoon, and A.S. Vincent, Lifetime Adversity Leads to Blunted Stress Axis Reactivity: Studies from the Oklahoma Family Health Patterns Project. *Biological Psychiatry*, 2012. 71(4): p. 344-349.
- 19. Schwaiger, M., M. Grinberg, D. Moser, J.C.S. Zang, M. Heinrichs, J.G. Hengstler, J. Rahnenführer, S. Cole, and R. Kumsta, Altered Stress-Induced Regulation of Genes in Monocytes in Adults with a History of Childhood Adversity. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 2016. 41(10): p. 2530-2540.
- 20. Heim, C., D.J. Newport, S. Heit, Y.P. Graham, M. Wilcox, R. Bonsall, A.H. Miller, and C.B. Nemeroff, Pituitary-Adrenal and Autonomic Responses to
Stress in Women After Sexual and Physical Abuse in Childhood. *JAMA*, 2000. 284(5): p. 592-597.

- 21. Carrion, V.G., C.F. Weems, R.D. Ray, B. Glaser, D. Hessl, and A.L. Reiss, Diurnal salivary cortisol in pediatric posttraumatic stress disorder. *Biological Psychiatry*, 2002. 51(7): p. 575-582.
- 22. Gunnar, M., Morison, S. J., Chisholm, K., and Schuder, M., Salivary cortisol levels in children adopted from Romanian orphanages. *. Dev. Psychopathol* 2001. 13: p. 611–628.
- 23. Otte, C., T.C. Neylan, N. Pole, T. Metzler, S. Best, C. Henn-Haase, R. Yehuda, and C.R. Marmar, Association between childhood trauma and catecholamine response to psychological stress in police academy recruits. *Biological Psychiatry*, 2005. 57(1): p. 27-32.
- 24. Surtees, P., N. Wainwright, N. Day, R. Luben, C. Brayne, and K.-T. Khaw, Association of depression with peripheral leukocyte counts in EPIC-Norfolk—role of sex and cigarette smoking. *Journal of Psychosomatic Research*, 2003. 54(4): p. 303-306.
- Rowe, J., M. Kusel, B.J. Holt, D. Suriyaarachchi, M. Serralha, E. Hollams, S.T. Yerkovich, L.S. Subrata, C. Ladyman, A. Sadowska, J. Gillett, E. Fisher, R. Loh, L. Soderstrom, S. Ahlstedt, P.D. Sly, and P.G. Holt, Prenatal versus postnatal sensitization to environmental allergens in a high-risk birth cohort. J Allergy Clin Immunol, 2007. 119(5): p. 1164-73.
- 26. Lendor, C., A. Johnson, M. Perzanowski, G.L. Chew, I.F. Goldstein, E. Kelvin, F. Perera, and R.L. Miller, Effects of winter birth season and prenatal cockroach and mouse allergen exposure on indoor allergen-specific cord blood mononuclear cell proliferation and cytokine production. *Annals of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology,* 2008. 101(2): p. 193-199.
- Miller, G.E., E. Chen, A.K. Fok, H. Walker, A. Lim, E.F. Nicholls, S. Cole, and M.S. Kobor, Low early-life social class leaves a biological residue manifested by decreased glucocorticoid and increased proinflammatory signaling. *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 2009. 106(34): p. 14716-14721.
- Danese, A., C.M. Pariante, A. Caspi, A. Taylor, and R. Poulton, Childhood maltreatment predicts adult inflammation in a life-course study. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 2007. 104(4): p. 1319-1324.
- 29. **Ridker, P.M., S.S. Bassuk, and P.P. Toth**, C-reactive protein and risk of cardiovascular disease: Evidence and clinical application. *Current Atherosclerosis Reports*, 2003. 5(5): p. 341-349.

- 30. Ridker, P.M., C.H. Hennekens, J.E. Buring, and N. Rifai, C-Reactive Protein and Other Markers of Inflammation in the Prediction of Cardiovascular Disease in Women. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 2000. 342(12): p. 836-843.
- 31. Sin Don, D. and S.F.P. Man, Why Are Patients With Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease at Increased Risk of Cardiovascular Diseases? *Circulation*, 2003. 107(11): p. 1514-1519.
- 32. Felitti, V.J., R.F. Anda, D. Nordenberg, D.F. Williamson, A.M. Spitz, V. Edwards, M.P. Koss, and J.S. Marks, Relationship of Childhood Abuse and Household Dysfunction to Many of the Leading Causes of Death in Adults: The Adverse Childhood Experiences (ACE) Study. American Journal of Preventive Medicine, 1998. 14(4): p. 245-258.
- 33. **Rohleder, N.**, Stimulation of Systemic Low-Grade Inflammation by Psychosocial Stress. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 2014. 76(181-189).
- 34. Calcia, M.A., D.R. Bonsall, P.S. Bloomfield, S. Selvaraj, T. Barichello, and O.D. Howes, Stress and neuroinflammation: a systematic review of the effects of stress on microglia and the implications for mental illness. *Psychopharmacology*, 2016. 233: p. 1637+.
- 35. **Ershler, W.B. and E.T. Keller**, Age-Associated Increased Interleukin-6 Gene Expression, Late-Life Diseases, and Frailty. *Annual Review of Medicine*, 2000. 51(1): p. 245-270.
- 36. **Miller, G.E. and E. Chen**, Harsh Family Climate in Early Life Presages the Emergence of a Proinflammatory Phenotype in Adolescence. *Psychological Science*, 2010. 21(6): p. 848-856.
- Boeck, C., A.M. Koenig, K. Schury, M.L. Geiger, A. Karabatsiakis, S. Wilker, C. Waller, H. Gündel, J.M. Fegert, E. Calzia, and I.-T. Kolassa, Inflammation in adult women with a history of child maltreatment: The involvement of mitochondrial alterations and oxidative stress. *Mitochondrion*, 2016. 30: p. 197-207.
- 38. Elwenspoek, M.M.C., A. Kuehn, C.P. Muller, and J.D. Turner, The effects of early life adversity on the immune system. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, 2017. 82(Supplement C): p. 140-154.
- 39. **Biagini, G., E.M. Pich, C. Carani, P. Marrama, and L.F. Agnati**, Postnatal maternal separation during the stress hyporesponsive period enhances the adrenocortical response to novelty in adult rats by affecting feedback regulation in the CA1 hippocampal field. *International Journal of Developmental Neuroscience*, 1998. 16(3-4): p. 187-197.

- 40. **Sapolsky, R.M. and M.J. Meaney**, Maturation of the adrenocortical stress response: Neuroendocrine control mechanisms and the stress hyporesponsive period. *Brain Research Reviews*, 1986. 11(1): p. 65-76.
- 41. **Borges-Aguiar, A.C., L.Z. Schauffer, E.R. de Kloet, and L.C. Schenberg**, Daily maternal separations during stress hyporesponsive period decrease the thresholds of panic-like behaviors to electrical stimulation of the dorsal periaqueductal gray of the adult rat. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 2018. 344: p. 132-144.
- 42. **Levine, S.**, Developmental determinants of sensitivity and resistance to stress. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, 2005. 30(10): p. 939-946.
- 43. **Persinger, M.A. and H. Falter**, Infantile Stimulation Produces Mild Enhancement in a Primary Humoral Response of Adult Albino Rats. *Psychological Reports*, 1992. 70(3): p. 976-978.
- 44. **O'Malley, D., T. Dinan, and J. Cryan**, Neonatal maternal separation in the rat impacts on the stress responsivity of central corticotropin-releasing factor receptors in adulthood. *Psychopharmacology*, 2011. 214(1): p. 221-229.
- 45. Meagher, M.W., A.N. Sieve, R.R. Johnson, D. Satterlee, M. Belyavskyi, W. Mi, T.W. Prentice, T.H. Welsh, and C.J.R. Welsh, Neonatal Maternal Separation Alters Immune, Endocrine, and Behavioral Responses to Acute Theiler's Virus Infection in Adult Mice. *Behavior Genetics*, 2010. 40(2): p. 233-249.
- 46. Plotsky, P.M., K.V. Thrivikraman, C.B. Nemeroff, C. Caldji, S. Sharma, and M.J. Meaney, Long-Term Consequences of Neonatal Rearing on Central Corticotropin-Releasing Factor Systems in Adult Male Rat Offspring. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 2005. 30(12): p. 2192-2204.
- 47. **Plotsky, P.M. and M.J. Meaney**, Early, postnatal experience alters hypothalamic corticotropin-releasing factor (CRF) mRNA, median eminence CRF content and stress-induced release in adult rats. *Molecular Brain Research*, 1993. 18(3): p. 195-200.
- 48. **Moloney, R.D., R.M. Stilling, T.G. Dinan, and J.F. Cryan**, Early-life stressinduced visceral hypersensitivity and anxiety behavior is reversed by histone deacetylase inhibition. *Neurogastroenterology & Motility*, 2015. 27(12): p. 1831-1836.
- 49. **Plotsky, P.M., K.V. Thrivikraman, and M.J. Meaney,** Central and Feedback Regulation of Hypothalamic Corticotropin-Releasing Factor Secretion, in *Ciba Foundation Symposium 172 - Corticotropin-Releasing Factor*. 2007, John Wiley & Sons, Ltd. p. 59-84.

- 50. **Plotsky, P. and M. Meaney**, Early, postnatal experience alters hypothalamic corticotropin-releasing factor (CRF) mRNA, median eminence CRF content and stress-induced release in adult rats. *Molecular brain research*, 1993. 18(3): p. 195-200.
- 51. WALKER, C.-D., M. PERRIN, W. VALE, and C. RIVIER, Ontogeny of the Stress Response in the Rat: Role of the Pituitary and the Hypothalamus*. *Endocrinology*, 1986. 118(4): p. 1445-1451.
- 52. **Rosenfeld, P., J.B. Wetmore, and S. Levine**, Effects of repeated maternal separations on the adrenocortical response to stress of preweanling rats. *Physiology & Behavior,* 1992. 52(4): p. 787-791.
- 53. Vazquez, V., S. Farley, B. Giros, and V. Daugé, Maternal deprivation increases behavioural reactivity to stressful situations in adulthood: suppression by the CCK2 antagonist L365,260. *Psychopharmacology*, 2005. 181(4): p. 706-713.
- McCormick, C.M., P. Kehoe, and S. Kovacs, Corticosterone release in response to repeated, short episodes of neonatal isolation : evidence of sensitization. *International Journal of Developmental Neuroscience*, 1998. 16(3-4): p. 175-185.
- 55. **Huot, R.L., P.M. Plotsky, R.H. Lenox, and R.K. McNamara**, Neonatal maternal separation reduces hippocampal mossy fiber density in adult Long Evans rats. *Brain Research,* 2002. 950(1): p. 52-63.
- 56. Ladd, C.O., R.L. Huot, K.V. Thrivikraman, C.B. Nemeroff, and P.M. Plotsky, Long-term adaptations in glucocorticoid receptor and mineralocorticoid receptor mrna and negative feedback on the hypothalamo-pituitary-adrenal axis following neonatal maternal separation. *Biological Psychiatry*, 2004. 55(4): p. 367-375.
- 57. Kalinichev, M., K.W. Easterling, P.M. Plotsky, and S.G. Holtzman, Longlasting changes in stress-induced corticosterone response and anxiety-like behaviors as a consequence of neonatal maternal separation in Long–Evans rats. *Pharmacology Biochemistry and Behavior*, 2002. 73(1): p. 131-140.
- 58. **Barreau, F., L. Ferrier, J. Fioramonti, and L. Bueno**, Neonatal maternal deprivation triggers long term alterations in colonic epithelial barrier and mucosal immunity in rats. *Gut*, 2004. 53(4): p. 501.
- 59. **O'Malley, D., T.G. Dinan, and J.F. Cryan**, Altered expression and secretion of colonic Interleukin-6 in a stress-sensitive animal model of brain-gut axis dysfunction. *Journal of Neuroimmunology*, 2011. 235(1): p. 48-55.
- 60. **O'Malley, D., M. Liston, N.P. Hyland, T.G. Dinan, and J.F. Cryan**, Colonic soluble mediators from the maternal separation model of irritable bowel syndrome activate submucosal neurons via an interleukin-6-dependent

mechanism. American Journal of Physiology-Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology, 2010. 300(2): p. G241-G252.

- 61. **Meaney, M.J.**, Maternal Care, Gene Expression, and the Transmission of Individual Differences in Stress Reactivity Across Generations. *Annual Review of Neuroscience*, 2001. 24(1): p. 1161-1192.
- 62. Anisman, H., M.D. Zaharia, M.J. Meaney, and Z. Merali, Do early-life events permanently alter behavioral and hormonal responses to stressors? *International Journal of Developmental Neuroscience*, 1998. 16(3): p. 149-164.
- 63. Avitsur, R., J. Hunzeker, and J.F. Sheridan, Role of early stress in the individual differences in host response to viral infection. *Brain, Behavior, and Immunity*, 2006. 20(4): p. 339-348.
- 64. Sternberg, E.M., J.M. Hill, G.P. Chrousos, T. Kamilaris, S.J. Listwak, P.W. Gold, and R.L. Wilder, Inflammatory mediator-induced hypothalamic-pituitaryadrenal axis activation is defective in streptococcal cell wall arthritis-susceptible Lewis rats. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 1989. 86(7): p. 2374.
- 65. Lewis, M.H., J.P. Gluck, J.M. Petitto, L.L. Hensley, and H. Ozer, Early social deprivation in nonhuman primates: long-term effects on survival and cell-mediated immunity. *Biological Psychiatry*, 2000. 47(2): p. 119-126.
- 66. Laudenslager, M.L., M. Reite, and R.J. Harbeck, Suppressed immune response in infant monkeys associated with maternal separation. *Behavioral and Neural Biology*, 1982. 36(1): p. 40-48.
- 67. Bellinger, D.L., C. Lubahn, and D. Lorton, Maternal and early life stress effects on immune function: relevance to immunotoxicology. *Journal of Immunotoxicology*, 2008. 5(4): p. 419-444.
- 68. Loizzo, A., S. Loizzo, L. Lopez, A. d'Amore, P. Renzi, S. Spampinato, S. Di Carlo, A. Bacosi, P. Zuccaro, and R. Pacifici, Naloxone prevents cell-mediated immune alterations in adult mice following repeated mild stress in the neonatal period. *British journal of pharmacology*, 2002. 135(5): p. 1219-1226.
- 69. **Maccari, S., H.J. Krugers, S. Morley-Fletcher, M. Szyf, and P.J. Brunton**, The Consequences of Early-Life Adversity: Neurobiological, Behavioural and Epigenetic Adaptations. *Journal of Neuroendocrinology*, 2014. 26(10): p. 707-723.

CHAPTER TWO

Literature Review

Effects of Early Life Adversity on Mast Cells

Early life adversity occurring during a critical period of development such as the early years, have been suggested to influence the immune system and result in chronic inflammation later in life. For instance, early childhood adversities have been associated with high levels of inflammatory markers such as CRP, IL6 TNFα persisting throughout adulthood [1-6]. Also, numerous cohort studies have studied the associations between ELA and disease risk and found increased risk for cardiovascular diseases, type 2 diabetes, asthma, migraines and chronic pain, depression and psychiatric disorders [7-13], as well as increased severity of symptoms in patients with fibromyalgia [14], premature mortality [15], and poorer prognosis in patients with lung and breast cancer [8, 16]. Mast cells are innate immune cells beneficial for the host and typically involved in normal physiological processes including vasodilation, angiogenesis, and pathogen clearance [17-20]. However, MCs have also been recognized for their negative role in exacerbating allergic and anaphylactic reactions [21], in addition MCs have also gained recognition as stress effector cells. This review focuses on the impacts of stress, particularly ELA on MCs and the involvement in stress-related immune and inflammatory disorders.

Mast Cell Background

Mast Cells are innate immune cells ubiquitously found in various tissues, skin, and mucosal sites, especially abundant at sites close to host-environment interfaces. Mast Cells were originally described by Paul Ehrlich in his 1878 doctoral thesis, as unique cells containing vast amounts of granules and having particular staining characteristics he named them "Mastzellen" meaning well-fed cells because they were

densely packed with granules [22, 23]. Mast cell progenitor cells (MCPc) (CD34+, CD13+, c-kit+, FccRI-) are derived from the bone marrow myeloid progenitors cells (MMPc) (CD34+) [20, 24, 25]. Unlike other bone marrow derived cells, MCPc circulate the vasculature at low levels before differentiating into mature mast cells (MCs) and later localizing in peripheral tissues, adjacent to blood vessels, smooth muscle, nerves, and lymphatic glands where they exert their function. The stem cell factor (SCF) receptor c-kit, is pivotal for mast cell, development, differentiation, proliferation and migration. [26-29] and also critical growth factor is interleukin-3 (IL-3). SCF is produced by cells in the tissue and also produced by MCs. Mast cells are the only mature hematopoietic cell that expresses c-kit receptor [30]. Additional growth factors and mediators have been shown to promote survival, differentiation, growth and maturation of MCs [31-34]. It was shown that fibroblasts facilitated the development of IL3dependent cultured MCs and could be co-cultured and maintained together [35, 36]. Another cytokine is IL4 which has been shown to synergize with SCF in maintaining MC survival, proliferation and IgE-dependent responses [37], other cytokines involved in MC survival and maturation are IL-9, IL-10, IL-33 and TGF- β and NGF [26].

After localizing mast cells live long and remain on tissues where they eventually will respond to different stimuli [38-40]. Mast cells are divided in subpopulations based on the tissue localization, species, and their capacity to synthesize and store various secretory granules which can be vitalized using cationic dyes. In mice, mast cells from skin, peritoneal cavity and connective tissue have different protease content compared to MC from mucosal sites [28, 41, 42]. Mucosal MCs are localized in mucosal sites such as gut mucosa and respiratory mucosa they contain relatively little heparin

proteoglycans in their granules corresponding in lower stored histamine concentrations. Connective tissues MCs are commonly found in connective tissues, such as skin and peritoneal cavity [22, 43, 44], their granules contain heparin proteoglycan and high levels of histamine. In humans, mast cells that contain tryptase as the major protease are similar to mouse mucosal mast cells both contain tryptase and chymase and are similar to mouse connective tissue mast cells. Mast cell populations present at a particular location are influenced by the tissue microenvironment and therefore are likely to change phenotype and thereby function. Mast cells are capable of releasing a variety of mediators in response to different stimuli including stress, these mediators released can induce changes in blood flow; epithelial permeability, cytokine release, and immune cell recruitment, all of these mediators are responsible for initiating, amplifying, and prolonging inflammation and subsequently leading to chronic diseases (Fig. 2.2). Mast cell plasticity is important, particularly during infections and during immunological or stress-induced challenges. [27, 43]. During bacterial infections, MCs guarding the site of infection are capable of sensing and recognizing a wide range of bacterial pathogens and components thereby releasing the appropriate mediators such as TNFa [45, 46], IL6 [47], IL4 [48] and MC protease-6 [49] in a regulated manner into the surroundings recruiting other neutrophils and antigen presenting cells to the site of infection promoting bacterial clearance[50]. In a similar manner during stressful conditions MCs respond to neurogenic signals by communicating with sensory nerves through neuropeptides, histamine, serotonin, tryptase nerve growth factor and endothelin 1 [51-53]. MCs are highly involved in immunological processes; they can be activated by many mechanisms some of which

could be detrimental to the host, for example in allergies and inflammatory diseases such as IBS and IBD [54-58]. MCs can be activated through various receptors including, high-affinity IgE receptor also known as (FCER1) and MAS-related GPR family member X2 (MRG PRX2). Different pathogens can also activate MC through pattern-recognition receptor (PRR's). Additionally, MC's possess various receptors for chemokines; complement components, cytokines, complementary receptors such as IgG multimeric receptors (FcyR) additionally several studies have shed light on possible mechanisms by which stress can activate MCs. Most of these studies propose that peripheral nerves release neuropeptides or hormones such as corticotropin-releasing factor, substance P, and neurotensin, and these are sensed through receptors MC. They are positioned adjacent to nerve endings [59-65]. MCs can become activated and degranulate in response to various external stimuli, including the classical allergen-specific activation, cross-linkage of the IgE receptor, which induces MCs to become activated degranulate in response to toxic substances, complement factors, cytokines, bacterial components, neuropeptides, and stress. Upon activation, MCs release various preformed granules such as histamine, serotonin, lysosomal hydrolases, proteases, tryptase and chymase, carboxypeptidase A3, growth necrosis factor (TNFa) and vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF); also, MC activation leads to the de novo synthesis of many compounds including, lipid mediators, leukotrienes, prostaglandins, platelet-activating factor, and different cytokines and chemokines (Fig 2.3)



Figure 2. 1 Mast Cell Development and Location Adapted from "Mast cell progenitors: Origin, development and migration to tissue" by Dahlin J. and Hallgren J. 2015, *Molecular Immunology, 63(1): p. 9-17. Copyright* © *with permission 2014 The Authors by Elsevier Ltd.*

Mast cells originate from mast cell progenitor cells (MCPc) that are hematopoietically derived from the bone marrow from myeloid progenitors cells (MMPc) they circulate the vasculature at low levels before differentiating into mature mast cells (MCs) and later localizing in peripheral tissues. Mast cells are found near barriers, adjacent to blood vessels, smooth muscle, nerves, and lymphatic glands. Where they go and exert their function.



Figure 2. 2 Mast Cell Role in Health and Disease

Mast cells are beneficial and necessary for the host they are involved in different processes including defense and clearance of pathogen, vasculature changes and immune cell recruitment. Additionally, they are decorated with different receptors from which they can become activated. The most known are FceRI, the receptor for IgE, TLR 4 the receptor for LPS, ST2 the receptor for IL33 and there other various receptors from which mast cells can become activated like neuropeptides, inflammatory factors like complement and bacterial components. Upon activation they release different mediators and cytokines including histamine, heparin, proteases, lipid mediators, cytokines, and chemokines. Which are ultimately responsible of initiating, amplifying and enhancing inflammation.

Mast Cell Secretory Granule Biogenesis and Sorting

Mast cell granule biogenesis starts at the trans-Golgi, where small vesicles known as pro-granules are released and then fused together that later undergo a maturation process dependent on serglycin type proteoglycans in which a dense core is formed filling granules with bioactive amines, lysosome hydrolases and proteases. The molecular mechanisms that regulate these processes are poorly understood, however, MC granules are structurally and functionally similar to vesicles of neuro-endocrine cells and neurons which have been widely studied. Mast cells contain various membrane associated proteins which partake in the biogenesis and exocytosis process. Puri et al 2008 showed granule heterogeneity in mast cells derived from the bone marrow of genetically altered mice lacking specific SNARE membrane fusion proteins where certain granules contained serotonin and cathepsin D and other granules contained TNF and histamine, where VAMP-8 deficient mice MCs exhibited defects in exocytosis. [66]. This demonstrated that MCs possess different subset of granules whose function is regulated by different SNARE proteins. Knowing the regulatory networks for each subset of granules will allow potential targeting of specific granules for therapeutic purposes. Also it has been shown that secretogranin III (SgIII) regulates the production of granules in MCs, as shown by an increase in MC granules of RBL-2H3 cells that overexpress SgIII [67]. Moreover, SgIII has been found to regulate granule load, and intensity, and length of inflammatory responses [67]. GTPase RAB5 has also been found to regulate granule size. [68]. Two central models have been proposed for the sorting of future granule components into granules. In the sorting-by-entry model, one example is the mannose 6- phosphate system (M6P) in which glycosylated proteins acquire M6P group that interacts with its receptor in the Golgi membrane, therefore only glycosylated proteins are selected for entry. In MCs each granule component has a sorting signal that interacts with a specific receptor in the trans-Golgi membrane. Notably, TNF sorting into MC granules has been found to be dependent on Nglycosylation, potentially linking the M6P system [69]. In the sorting-by-retention model

multiple granule components are initially enclosed in the immature granule and later maturation is achieved by the removal of selected components [70]. Synaptotagmin IX plays a role in the sorting of MC granules by segregating granules from the endocytic recycling compartment [71]. MC granules contain histamine, which is not only released when encountered with an allergen or toxic substance but it is also released upon tissue injury. It is known to promote vasodilation and bronchoconstriction [72]. Histamine enters granule through the vesicular monoamine transporter 2 (VMAT2)[73]. After biogenesis MC granules undergo maturation and are filled with mediators [74, 75]. Further studies are needed to shed light on the influence of early life induced-stress on MC granule biogenesis and heterogeneity.

Classic Mast Cell IgE Activation

Mast cells possess on their surface the receptor for IgE (FceRI). The Fc ϵ RI is composed of an IgE-binding α subunit, a β subunit, and two γ subunits of which contain immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activations motifs (ITAMs). When FceRI binds antigen, crosslinkage causes the LYN-dependent phosphorylation of ITAMs and activation of tyrosine- protein kinases (FYN, and SYN). Phosphorylation of adaptor proteins by these kinases induces the activation of phospholipase C. Subsequent production of diacylglycerol (DAG) and inositol-1,4,5-triphosphate (IP3) causes the release of calcium from the endoplasmic reticulum and activation of protein kinase C. Calcium release from the ER primes stromal interaction molecule 1 (STIM1) to open calcium operated channel ORAI1, which leads to extracellular calcium influx. Intracellular calcium and activation of protein kinase the degranulation machinery forming microtubules and allowing granules to translocate to the plasma membrane. Later

coronin 1A and coronin 1B aids in the cortical actin depolymerization. Mast cells release the granules via a process of granule exocytosis which consists of extensive granule–granule and granule- plasma membrane fusion events, mediated by several soluble N-ethylmaleimide-sensitive factor attachment protein receptors (SNAREs), enabling MCs to release their contents effectively and efficiently [76, 77].

Alternative Non-IgE Mast Cell activation

Mast Cells are key players in the first response against pathogens; they are capable of responding to injured or contaminated tissue. Mast cells possess a number of pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) pattern recognition receptors (PRRs). The most recognized PRRs are the toll-like receptors (TLRs). Mast Cells express TLR1-9, activation through these receptors does not induce a classical allergen degranulation but a release of chemokines, leukotrienes and cytokines including TNFa, IL-6, IL-5, IL-10, IL-1B, CCL1, CCL2 [78]. MC mediators are known to play a role in in enhancing and prolonging inflammation by activating dendritic cells [79, 80], NK cells [81], eosinophils [82], neutrophils and other nearby MCs [83-85]. Moreover, proinflammatory cytokines are also involved in regulating antigen presentation as well as activation of B cells. Toll like receptor 4 is the receptor for lipopolysaccharide (LPS), derived mainly from gram positive bacteria, engagement through this receptor needs associated co-receptors CD14 and MD-2 to activate the myeloid differentiation primary response 88 (MyD88) pathways. Once MyD88 activates this leads to activation of MAPK members ultimately inducing activation of transcription factors AP-1, NF-KB, and IRF-85 leading to the production of chemokines and cytokines [59, 86]. Another potent MC activator is IL-1 family member IL33. It is expresses in fibroblasts and epithelial

cells. It is already stored in nucleus of cells and released upon inflammation, injury or stress. IL-33 binds to ST2 also known as IL-1RL1. St2 is expressed in MCs and once activated it leads to a cascade of signaling triggering the activation of the MyD88-IRAK-dependenpt pathways leading to activation of NF-kB, Jun kinase and MAPK. Activation through ST2 receptor leads to the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines including IL-6, IL-13, IL-8, IL-4 and chemokines such as mast cell protease- (MCP-1 and MIP-1a) [43, 87]. While MCs' activating mechanisms are necessary for defense and repair, uncontrolled MC activation during stress can lead to the various symptoms involved in ELA-related diseases such as visceral hypersensitivity, abdominal pain, and neuroinflammation [88-93] and can long-term contribute to chronic inflammation. Thus, a balance is necessary to maintain ideal protective immune activation levels vs. overactive and detrimental inflammatory processes. Therefore, it is essential to understand how ELA influences MC activity and how it sets up later disease susceptibility.



Proteases and Inflammation" by Dai H. and Korthuis R. 2011, *Drug discovery today. Disease models, 2011. 8(1): p. 47-55. Copyright* © *with permission 2011 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.*

Mast cells contribute to inflammation because they are able to communicate with other cells via mediator release and thereby are responsible of initiating, amplifying, enhancing and influencing Inflammation and also involved in the development of CNS associated diseases and peripheral disorders.



Figure 2. 4 Mast Cell Activators and Mediator Release



Figure 2. 5 Mast Cell Classic IgE Activation. Adapted from "Mast cell secretory granules: armed for battle" by Wernersson S. and Gunnar P. 2014, Nature Reviews Immunology, 2014. 14(7): p. 478-494. Copyright © with permission 2014 Nature Publishing Group, a division of Macmillan Publishers Limited. All rights reserved.

Effects of ELA on Mast Cells

Increasing evidence suggests that psychological stress triggers or aggravates the development of various, including metabolic, cardiac, and inflammatory diseases such as autoimmune diseases and multiple sclerosis [10, 94-97]. MCs are suspected of playing a role in the development and exacerbation of stress-induced diseases. This is largely because mast cells are filled with pre-formed mediators, and are strategically localized throughout the body near barriers and host environment interfaces and in proximity to neurons. Additionally, MCs are decorated with a large number of cellular receptors for communication with a range of cell types and mediators such as neurons, fibroblasts, and smooth muscle cells [98-101]. This property allows MCs to influence a wide-ranging functional activity throughout the body [102] and rapidly sense and create a stress response to mobilize and enhance an effective immune response by releasing pre-formed and neo-synthesized mediators, thereby alerting the immune system and impacting and coordinating multiple organ systems. Furthermore, MCs can release and responds to neurotransmitters, such as norepinephrine, acetylcholine and substance P which can regulate immune activity; conversely, neuroendocrine mediators such as CRH and alpha-melanocyte-stimulating hormone are known to regulate cytokine activity [102-104]. This reveals that the neuroendocrine system and the immune system are intimately interrelated and that they are capable of influencing each other.

Mast cells (MCs) have become recognized as important early immune effector cells in the stress response and stress-related pathophysiology. MCs have also been found to play a role in stress enhanced visceral perception and increased stressinduced colonic mucus secretion and colonic motility [20, 105, 106]. Mast cells are increased in numbers in models of early life adversity in multiple organ tissues.

Although there has been a lot of work focused on the brain and gastrointestinal tract additional studies in the bladder and peripheral tissues suggest that ELA might be affecting other organs (**Table 3**).

Psychological stress has been shown to increase MC degranulation through MC receptor corticotropin-releasing factor receptor subtype 1 (CRF1) [55, 107] and downregulate MC degranulation through CRF2. Further, stress-induced gastric ulcer formations could be prevented using misoprostol an antiulcer prostaglandin which reduced MC destruction in gastric and duodenal tissue and mucosal histamine depletion, suggesting MCs could be key players in the release of stress-induced gastric histamine [108]. Further, fexofenadine, an antihistamine H1-receptor antagonist, reduced stress-induced visceral hypersensitivity in maternally separated adult rats subjected to later water avoidance stress. RBL-2H3 cells were used in this study to assess the possible MC stabilizing abilities of fexofenadine and results showed a decrease in the release of b-hexosaminidase in fexofenadine pre-treated RBL-2H3 cells [109]. Histamine is a MC mediator and has been known to act as a neurotransmitter and neuromodulator [110-112]. Histamine on the brain has been shown to increase after exposure to chronic stressors such as, exposure to cold, air blast, restraint, maternal separation chemicals exposure, foot shock, although it is still not known if it is MC mediated [113-118]. Also, histamine was shown to increase cytosolic Ca²⁺ levels of cocultured submucosal neurons from rat's colon with RBL-2H3 cells a MC equivalent through H1R receptor. This highlights the importance of histamine and H1R in the communication between submucosal neurons and MCs. Furthermore that histamine

receptors on the epithelium and submucosal neurons permit MCs to interfere at different levels with various gastrointestinal functions [119, 120].

Animal models of multiple sclerosis correlated ELA and increased symptom severity with increased MCs in the brain [97]. Exposure to ELA was shown to contribute to the development of experimental autoimmune encephalitis (EAE) prompting downregulation of β -adrenergic receptors in bone marrow derived dendritic cells [121]. Similarly, increased nerve growth factor (NGF), a neurotrophic factor that plays a crucial role in neuronal plasticity and survival of immune cells, including MCs, was significantly increased in adult Lewis rats that have been previously exposed to maternal separation and neonatal handling, also observed was increased clinical signs to experimentally induced allergic encephalomyelitis (EAE) in adult life. Interestingly, a significant increase of MCs was observed in the hippocampus and the thalamus of adult rats [97]. Exposure to ELA has also been associated with increased MC in proximity to nerves in the ileum and colon mucosa of children with IBS, also found to correlate with intensity and frequency of abdominal pain [122]. In line, similarly Santos, Martinez and Wan showed stress-induced MC activation and hyperplasia in the intestine of IBS patients [123-125]. Moreover, McClain et al., 2020 found that ELA increased MC numbers in myenteric plexus and MCs were found to be in close proximity to enteric glia, promoting MC-glial interactions mainly through H1R. Additionally, exposure to maternal separation increased MC activation in the bladder and prostate [126-128]. MCs can regulate barrier function through proteases and degradation of tight junction and also MC secretory mediators such as histamine and prostaglandins can further stimulate enteric nerves

. Early weaning is a stressful and traumatic event for newborn pigs and thus, a good model to study ELA in pigs. Previous studies in our lab has demonstrated heightened MC activity, increased disease pathology including increased prevalence and severity of diarrhea, intestinal permeability, and increased tryptase levels in the ileum of early weaned pigs. Moreover, jejunal barrier dysfunction correlated with increased MC, and MC stabilizer cromoglycolate ameliorated barrier dysfunction and reduced chloride hypersecretion, on the other hand activation of MCs by compound 48/80 and CRF1 receptor, enhanced barrier dysfunction, in response to early life stress [129-132]. Together, these studies demonstrate the permanent capacity of maternal separation to induce immune-lasting changes in peripheral tissues, including MC number and distribution, highlighting MCs' vital role in stress-induced related disorders.

Moreover, psychological stress has been linked to heightened CRH levels in patients with mastocytosis, psoriasis and atopic dermatitis [133-135]. Crompton et al., 2003 demonstrated that CRH, which plays a role in directing the hypothalamic-pituitaryadrenal axis and the systemic response to stress caused vasodilation in human skin via mast cell-dependent pathways primarily mediated by histamine. In an early life adversity model of maternal separation Chen et al., 2021 demonstrated that ELA induced long-term visceral hypersensitivity along with increased MC activation and increased CRF+ cells in the PVN of adult rats, in addition, increased histamine, tryptase, IL-1B, IL6 and TNF-a release was also observed, the increased visceral hypersensitivity, increased pro-inflammatory cytokine levels, and CRF+ cells in the PVN that could be later blocked and ameliorated with intra-PVN injection of cromolyn, a known MC stabilizer. These results suggests that MC contribute to the proinflammatory cytokine and mediator

release in the PVN of early life stressed animals and that MC might be playing an important role in neuronal communication. Further studies are needed to elucidate the mechanism by which MC in the PVN and CRF neurons affect early life stress induced hypersensitivity. [136]. Additionally, our previous studies in the lab have also shown the long-term impact of ELA and secondary stress in GI MC number and activation [130, 137].

Further, ELA has been shown to disrupts MC and glia interactions; myenteric glia responds to histamine released by MCs, and H1 receptor antagonists blocked these responses [138]. Acute and chronic stress has also been described to exacerbate skin diseases like psoriasis and acne [139-141]. Interestingly, human skin expresses CRH [142].In the skin, MCs play an important role in the stress-induced cutaneous inflammation, MCs are located in the upper dermis near blood vessels and near neurons; they are involved in urticaria and the onset of psoriasis potentially communicating with adjacent sensory nerves via neuropeptide secretion [143-145]. Social isolation has been shown to reduce the number of MCs in the brain and increase histamine content in the hypothalamus, although there is still no explanation on how stress induces changes in mast cell number and mediator content. [146]. Restraint stress-induced 70% percent of degranulation in intracranial MCs and observed increased MC protease -1, stress-induced activation was eliminated by utilizing an antiserum to CRH. [64] Heightened MC number or increased MC activity has been found in ELA-associated diseases [97, 130, 136, 147] suggesting that MCs and MC mediators might be playing a role in MC playing a role in symptom severity.

While the literature from human studies and animal models demonstrate a significant impact of ELA on lifelong immune responses, the mechanisms driving these changes have yet to be fully elucidated.

Reference	Type of Stress	Relevant findings	Animal/Sample information
	Immunological Passive systemic anaphylaxis (PSA) acute psychological stress	 MC CRF₂ negative global modulator of MC degranulation. CRF₂ knockout ↑ serum histamine levels. CRF₂ knockout ↑ PSA- 	In-vitro degranulation assays with BMMCs from 8- 10 week old C57BL/6 wildtype CRF2 ^{+/+} and knockout CRF2 ^{-/-} mice and RBL-2H3 MCs overexpressed
	1 hour and 3 hour restraint stress	induced anaphylactic responses	or silenced CRF ₂
(D'Costa et al, 2019)		CRF₂ knockout ↑ stress- induced colonic permeability	responses and associated pathophysiology in: Passive systemic
		CRF₂ knockout BMMC engraftments ↑ stress-induced colonic permeability	anaphylaxis (PSA) and acute psychological stress Measured in WT kpock out mice and
		CRF ₂ negatively regulates Ca ²⁺ signaling	MC deficient mice engraftments Kit ^{W-sh/W-sh}

Reference	Type of Stress	Relevant findings	Animal/Sample
			information
		Porcine ileum pretreated with CRF ↑ MC degranulation, MC tryptase and TNFα.	Female and male yorkshire x Hampshire cross-
		Pre-treatment of ileum with MC stabilizing agent sodium cromolyn blocked	bred pigs of 6-8 weeks of age
Overman et al, (2012)	Basal responses Porcine ileum exposed to CRF.	CRF mediated degranulation and TNFα. CRF ↑ intestinal permeability via MC dependent release of TNFα and MC proteases TTX blocked CRF induced MC degranulation and increased intestinal permeability.	<i>Ex-vivo</i> Ussing chambers Ileum harvested pretreated with CRF and CRF antagonist, Astressin B Neuronal blocker TTX prior to CRF exposure
Reimann et al, 1987)	Stress-induced ulcer (cold chamber for 5 hours) Pharmacological stress Histamine, aspirin, and ethanol induced- gastric ulcers	All forms of stress induced a ♥ in MC count and ♥ in mucosal histamine in gastric and duodenal tissue due to cellular destruction and damage. Suggesting major source of gastric histamine must be from MCs.	Stomachs and intestinal tissue from male Charles river guinea pigs subjected to ulcer tests Pharmacologically induced ulcers
		Misoprostol attenuated stress-induced gastric ulcer formation, prevented reduction in MC count and mucosal depletion of histamine.	Misoprostol an antiulcer prostaglandin used as analog.

Reference	Type of Stress	Relevant findings	Animal/Sample
			information
(Stanisor et al, 2013)	2-hit stress Neonatal Maternal separation 180-min/day Postnatal day 2-14 + 1- hours water	In NMS Long-Evans rats MC degranulation plays important role in the development of stress-induced visceral hypersensitivity and	In-vivo Long-Evans rats Visceromotor response to colonic distention Treatment with fexofenadine and
	avoidance stress	loss of barrier integrity	ebastine
		Water avoidance ↑ hypersensitivity to distension in NMS rats, response blocked with fexofenadine an antihistamine H1- receptor antagonist and ebastine a second-generation antihistamine	In-vitro MC degranulation assays RBL-2H3 cells treated or not with fexofenadine
		Ψ In β-	
		hexosaminidase in	
		fexofenadine pre-	
		treated RBL-2H3 cells	
(Manni et al, 1998)	2-hit Neonatal maternal separation(2-hours daily) + Gentling every 5 minutes pups were placed in palm of hand and caressed on back and stomach for 15 min. (<i>Postanatal day 0-20</i>)	Differences in MC numbers between NMS and control groups are significant. NMS ♥ number of MCs in the hippocampus and thalamus of rats at 3 weeks and ↑ MCs at 60 days of age NMS ♥ brain nerve growth factor in hippocampus at 9 and 19 days of age; ↑ EAE clinical signs in rats separated from	Lewis rats Experimentally induced allergic encephalomyelitis (EAE) induction

Reference	Type of Stress	Relevant findings	Animal/Sample
			information
(McClain et al 2020)	2-hit stress Neonatal maternal separation + early weaning 3-hours <i>Postnatal day 1-16</i> early weaning at <i>PD17</i>	 ELA ↑ MC numbers (tdTomato+ mast cells) in myenteric plexus. Exposing enteric glia to supernatants from IgE-DNP stimulated MCs evoked an ↑ in e Ca²⁺ responses of enteric glia. Exposing enteric glia to supernatants from IgE-DNP stimulated NMS-MCs evoked an V Ca²⁺ responses of enteric glia suggesting ELA causes changes in MC that affect production of mediators that activate enteric glia. MCs are in close proximity to enteric glia, promoting MC-glia interactions through 	Mcpt5 ^{Cre} ;GCaMP5 <i>g</i> - <i>td</i> T mice to genetically tag mast cells as to accurately study their association with enteric glia Female and male C57BL/6 wild-type I <i>n-vitro</i> BMMCs were harvested from femurs of 10- wk-old female and male C57BL/6 mice and cultured IgE-DNP stimulations
(Pohl et al, 2017)	Porcine early weaning stress model of ELA Piglets weaned from sow at 15 days of age (early weaning) or 28 days of age (Late Weaning)	Juvenile and adult early weaned pigs ↑diarrhea, ↑intestinal permeability and ↑MC numbers. ↑MC co-localization with neuronal ganglia in early weaned pigs. Female pigs ↑ ileal MC tryptase release	Yorkshire- duroc cross, female and Male- C piglets (castrated at 9 days of age). Functional diarrhea, ileal permeability, MC activity MC relationship with enteric glia

Reference	Type of Stress	Relevant findings	Animal/Sample
			information
(Mackey et al, 2016)	Immunological stress (2 h of IgE- mediated	Sexually dimorphic responses	C57BL/6 male and female mice
	passive systemic anaphylaxis (PSA)) or <i>Psychological</i> <i>stress</i> (1 h of restraint stress (RS))	Female ↑ PSA- induced pathophysiology, ↑increased serum histamine levels	BMMCs were harvested from femurs of 10- wk-old female and male C57BL/6 mice and cultured IgE-DNP stimulations
		Female ↑ Intestinal permeability and serum histamine after psychological stress.	
Moeser et al, 2007)	Porcine early weaning stress model of ELA Piglets weaned from sow at 15 days of age (early weaning) or 28 days of age (Late Weaning)	 Early weaning ↓ trans- epithelial electrical resistance and ↑ mucosal permeability to [³H] mannitol in jejunum and colon. Early weaning ↑ mucosal expression of CRF receptor 1 protein. Early weaning ↑ tissue MC degranulation. Pretreatment of piglets prior to weaning with cromolyn a mast cell stabilizer eliminated the early- weaning- Induced intestinal barrier disturbances. 	Female and male Yorkshire crossbred piglets

Reference	Type of Stress	Relevant findings	Animal/Sample information
Pierce 2018	Neonatal Maternal separation for 3 h/day	NMS ↑ bladder sensitivity and ↑MC degranulation.	Female C57Bl/6 mice
	Postnatal Day 1–21	NMS ♥ corticotropin- releasing factor receptor 1 (CRF1) and glucocorticoid receptor mRNA levels in the hippocampus.	Urinary bladder distension (UBD) at 8- weeks of age
(Fuentes et al, 2018)	2-hit stress Neonatal maternal separation (NMS) was performed for 3 h a day	NMS result in neurogenic inflammation and hypersensitivity in urogenital organs. NMS ↑ Perigenital	Male C56Bl/6 mice
	Postnatal day 1 to 21 + 1-h water avoidance stress	sensitivity and micturition, this was enhanced after WAS	
		NMS ↑ MC degranulation in bladder and prostate this was also enhanced after WAS	
		NMS ↑ Basal fecal pellet output; Bladder CRF ¹ protein expression ↑ by NMS/WAS interaction; Prostatic CRF ¹ protein ↓ in NMS–WAS compared to Baseline	

Reference	Type of Stress	Relevant findings	Animal/Sample information
(Smith et al, 2009)	Porcine early weaning stress model of ELA	Early weaning (15- to 21- day weaning age) ↑ impairment of intestinal function	Female and male Yorkshire cross-bred piglets
		Jejunal barrier dysfunction associated with ↑ mucosal MCs.	Piglets were assigned to one of five weaning age groups: weaning at 15, 18,
		Mast cell stabilizer sodium cromoglycolate diminished early wean stress- induced	21, 23, or 28 days of age
		pathophysiology.	Mast cell activation ex-vivo
		MC activation ex-vivo with c48/80 and CRF induced barrier dysfunction and was later abolished with MC	
(Chen et al., 2021)	Neonatal maternal separation 6-h/daily Postnatal day 2 -15	 protease inhibitors. NMS ↑ visceral hypersensitivity NMS ↑ MC activation and increased CRF+ cells in the hypothalamic paraventricular nucleus (PVN) of adult rats. NMS ↑ histamine, tryptase, IL-1B, IL6 and TNF-a release Increased visceral hypersensitivity, increased pro-inflammatory cytokine levels, and CRF+ cells in the PVN were later blocked and ameliorated with intra- PVN injection of cromolyn, a 	Sprague-Dawley rats and mast cell deficient Kit ^{W- sh/W- sh}

REFERENCES

REFERENCES

- 1. **Coelho, R., T.W. Viola, C. Walss-Bass, E. Brietzke, and R. Grassi-Oliveira**, Childhood maltreatment and inflammatory markers: a systematic review. *Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica*, 2014. 129(3): p. 180-192.
- 2. Tursich, M., R.W.J. Neufeld, P.A. Frewen, S. Harricharan, J.L. Kibler, S.G. Rhind, and R.A. Lanius, Association of trauma exposure with proinflammatory activity: a transdiagnostic meta-analysis. *Translational Psychiatry*, 2014. 4(7): p. e413-e413.
- 3. Baumeister, D., R. Akhtar, S. Ciufolini, C.M. Pariante, and V. Mondelli, Childhood trauma and adulthood inflammation: a meta-analysis of peripheral Creactive protein, interleukin-6 and tumour necrosis factor-α. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 2016. 21(5): p. 642-649.
- Miller, G.E., E. Chen, A.K. Fok, H. Walker, A. Lim, E.F. Nicholls, S. Cole, and M.S. Kobor, Low early-life social class leaves a biological residue manifested by decreased glucocorticoid and increased proinflammatory signaling. *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences, 2009. 106(34): p. 14716.
- 5. **Miller, G.E. and E. Chen**, Harsh Family Climate in Early Life Presages the Emergence of a Proinflammatory Phenotype in Adolescence. *Psychological Science*, 2010. 21(6): p. 848-856.
- Danese, A., C.M. Pariante, A. Caspi, A. Taylor, and R. Poulton, Childhood maltreatment predicts adult inflammation in a life-course study. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 2007. 104(4): p. 1319-1324.
- Anda, R.F., M. Dong, D.W. Brown, V.J. Felitti, W.H. Giles, G.S. Perry, E.J. Valerie, and S.R. Dube, The relationship of adverse childhood experiences to a history of premature death of family members. *BMC Public Health*, 2009. 9(1): p. 106.
- 8. Brown, D.W., R.F. Anda, V.J. Felitti, V.J. Edwards, A.M. Malarcher, J.B. Croft, and W.H. Giles, Adverse childhood experiences are associated with the risk of lung cancer: a prospective cohort study. *BMC Public Health*, 2010. 10(1): p. 20.
- 9. Anda, R., G. Tietjen, E. Schulman, V. Felitti, and J. Croft, Adverse Childhood Experiences and Frequent Headaches in Adults. *Headache: The Journal of Head and Face Pain*, 2010. 50(9): p. 1473-1481.

- 10. Eriksson, M., K. Räikkönen, and J.G. Eriksson, Early life stress and later health outcomes—findings from the Helsinki Birth Cohort Study. *American Journal of Human Biology*, 2014. 26(2): p. 111-116.
- 11. Spitzer, C., M. Bouchain, L.Y. Winkler, K. Wingenfeld, S.M. Gold, H.J. Grabe, S. Barnow, C. Otte, and C. Heesen, Childhood Trauma in Multiple Sclerosis: A Case-Control Study. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 2012. 74(3).
- Gern, J.E., C.M. Visness, P.J. Gergen, R.A. Wood, G.R. Bloomberg, G.T. O'Connor, M. Kattan, H.A. Sampson, F.R. Witter, M.T. Sandel, W.G. Shreffler, R.J. Wright, S.J. Arbes, and W.W. Busse, The Urban Environment and Childhood Asthma (URECA) birth cohort study: design, methods, and study population. *BMC Pulmonary Medicine*, 2009. 9(1): p. 17.
- Tomasdottir, M.O., J.A. Sigurdsson, H. Petursson, A.L. Kirkengen, S. Krokstad, B. McEwen, I. Hetlevik, and L. Getz, Self Reported Childhood Difficulties, Adult Multimorbidity and Allostatic Load. A Cross-Sectional Analysis of the Norwegian HUNT Study. *PLOS ONE*, 2015. 10(6): p. e0130591.
- 14. Loevinger, B.L., E.A. Shirtcliff, D. Muller, C. Alonso, and C.L. Coe, Delineating psychological and biomedical profiles in a heterogeneous fibromyalgia population using cluster analysis. *Clinical Rheumatology*, 2012. 31(4): p. 677-685.
- 15. Brown, D.W., R.F. Anda, H. Tiemeier, V.J. Felitti, V.J. Edwards, J.B. Croft, and W.H. Giles, Adverse Childhood Experiences and the Risk of Premature Mortality. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 2009. 37(5): p. 389-396.
- 16. Witek Janusek, L., D. Tell, K. Albuquerque, and H.L. Mathews, Childhood adversity increases vulnerability for behavioral symptoms and immune dysregulation in women with breast cancer. *Brain, Behavior, and Immunity,* 2013. 30: p. S149-S162.
- 17. Chhiba, K.D., C.-L. Hsu, S. Berdnikovs, and P.J. Bryce, Transcriptional Heterogeneity of Mast Cells and Basophils upon Activation. *The Journal of Immunology*, 2017. 198(12): p. 4868.
- 18. **Varricchi, G. and G. Marone**, Mast Cells: Fascinating but Still Elusive after 140 Years from Their Discovery. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 2020. 21(2).
- 19. Moon, T.C., C.D. St Laurent, K.E. Morris, C. Marcet, T. Yoshimura, Y. Sekar, and A.D. Befus, Advances in mast cell biology: new understanding of heterogeneity and function. *Mucosal Immunology*, 2010. 3(2): p. 111-128.
- 20. Wouters, M.M., M. Vicario, and J. Santos, The role of mast cells in functional GI disorders. *Gut*, 2016. 65(1): p. 155-168.

- 21. Xiang, Z., M. Block, C. Löfman, and G. Nilsson, IgE-mediated mast cell degranulation and recovery monitored by time-lapse photography. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology*, 2001. 108(1): p. 116-121.
- 22. **Amin, K.**, The role of mast cells in allergic inflammation. *Respiratory Medicine*, 2012. 106(1): p. 9-14.
- 23. Ghably, J., H. Saleh, H. Vyas, E. Peiris, N. Misra, and G. Krishnaswamy, Paul Ehrlich's Mastzellen: A Historical Perspective of Relevant Developments in Mast Cell Biology, in *Mast Cells: Methods and Protocols*, M.R. Hughes and K.M. McNagny, Editors. 2015, Springer New York: New York, NY. p. 3-10.
- Mitsui, H., T. Furitsu, A.M. Dvorak, A.M. Irani, L.B. Schwartz, N. Inagaki, M. Takei, K. Ishizaka, K.M. Zsebo, and S. Gillis, Development of human mast cells from umbilical cord blood cells by recombinant human and murine c-kit ligand. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 1993. 90(2): p. 735-739.
- 25. Ishizaka, T., H. Mitsui, M. Yanagida, T. Miura, and A.M. Dvorak, Development of human mast cells from their progenitors. *Current Opinion in Immunology*, 1993. 5(6): p. 937-943.
- 26. Okayama, Y. and T. Kawakami, Development, migration, and survival of mast cells. *Immunologic Research*, 2006. 34(2): p. 97-115.
- 27. **Galli, S.J., M. Grimbaldeston, and M. Tsai**, Immunomodulatory mast cells: negative, as well as positive, regulators of immunity. *Nat Rev Immunol,* 2008. 8(6): p. 478-486.
- 28. **Gurish, Michael F. and K.F. Austen**, Developmental Origin and Functional Specialization of Mast Cell Subsets. *Immunity*, 2012. 37(1): p. 25-33.
- 29. Ching-Cheng Chen, a., a. Michele A. Grimbaldeston, a. Mindy Tsai, a. Irving L. Weissman, and a. Stephen J. Galli, Identification of Mast Cell Progenitors in Adult Mice. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 2005(32): p. 11408.
- 30. Edling, C.E. and B. Hallberg, c-Kit—A hematopoietic cell essential receptor tyrosine kinase. *The International Journal of Biochemistry & Cell Biology*, 2007. 39(11): p. 1995-1998.
- Crapper, R.M. and J.W. Schrader, Frequency of mast cell precursors in normal tissues determined by an in vitro assay: antigen induces parallel increases in the frequency of P cell precursors and mast cells. *The Journal of Immunology*, 1983. 131(2): p. 923.

- 32. **Dahlin, J.S., B. Heyman, and J. Hallgren**, Committed mast cell progenitors in mouse blood differ in maturity between Th1 and Th2 strains. *Allergy*, 2013. 68(10): p. 1333-1337.
- 33. Dahlin, J.S., R. Feinstein, Y. Cui, B. Heyman, and J. Hallgren, CD11c<sup>+</sup> Cells Are Required for Antigen-Induced Increase of Mast Cells in the Lung. *The Journal of Immunology*, 2012. 189(8): p. 3869.
- Arinobu, Y., H. Iwasaki, M.F. Gurish, S.-i. Mizuno, H. Shigematsu, H. Ozawa, D.G. Tenen, K.F. Austen, and K. Akashi, Developmental checkpoints of the basophil/mast cell lineages in adult murine hematopoiesis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 2005. 102(50): p. 18105.
- Levi-Schaffer, F., E.T. Dayton, K.F. Austen, A. Hein, J.P. Caulfield, P.M. Gravallese, F.T. Liu, and R.L. Stevens, Mouse bone marrow-derived mast cells cocultured with fibroblasts. Morphology and stimulation-induced release of histamine, leukotriene B4, leukotriene C4, and prostaglandin D2. *The Journal of Immunology*, 1987. 139(10): p. 3431.
- 36. Levi-Schaffer, F., K.F. Austen, P.M. Gravallese, and R.L. Stevens, Coculture of interleukin 3-dependent mouse mast cells with fibroblasts results in a phenotypic change of the mast cells. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 1986. 83(17): p. 6485.
- 37. **Bischoff, S.C., G. Sellge, A. Lorentz, W. Sebald, R. Raab, and M.P. Manns**, IL-4 enhances proliferation and mediator release in mature human mast cells. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences,* 1999. 96(14): p. 8080.
- 38. Abraham, S.N. and R. Malaviya, Mast cells in infection and immunity. *Infection and immunity*, 1997. 65(9): p. 3501-3508.
- 39. **St. John, A.L. and S.N. Abraham**, Innate immunity and its regulation by mast cells. *Journal of Immunology*, 2013. 190(9): p. 4458-4463.
- 40. **Dahlin, J.S. and J. Hallgren**, Mast cell progenitors: Origin, development and migration to tissues. *Molecular Immunology*, 2015. 63(1): p. 9-17.
- 41. Wernersson, S. and G. Pejler, Mast cell secretory granules: armed for battle. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 2014. 14(7): p. 478-494.
- 42. Austen, K.F. and M.F. Gurish, Resolution of a human mast cell development conundrum. *Blood*, 2017. 130(16): p. 1777-1778.
- 43. Galli, S.J., M. Tsai, T. Marichal, E. Tchougounova, L.L. Reber, and G. Pejler, Chapter 2 - Approaches for Analyzing the Roles of Mast Cells and Their Proteases In Vivo, in *Advances in Immunology*, F.W. Alt, Editor. 2015, Academic Press. p. 45-127.
- 44. **Ekoff, M., A. Strasser, and G. Nilsson**, FcεRI Aggregation Promotes Survival of Connective Tissue-Like Mast Cells but Not Mucosal-Like Mast Cells. *The Journal of Immunology*, 2007. 178(7): p. 4177-4183.
- 45. Echtenacher, B., D.N. Männel, and L. Hültner, Critical protective role of mast cells in a model of acute septic peritonitis. *Nature*, 1996. 381(6577): p. 75-77.
- 46. **Malaviya, R., T. Ikeda, E. Ross, and S.N. Abraham**, Mast cell modulation of neutrophil influx and bacterial clearance at sites of infection through TNF-α. *Nature,* 1996. 381(6577): p. 77-80.
- 47. Sutherland, R.E., J.S. Olsen, A. McKinstry, S.A. Villalta, and P.J. Wolters, Mast Cell IL-6 Improves Survival from &It;em>Klebsiella&It;/em> Pneumonia and Sepsis by Enhancing Neutrophil Killing. *The Journal of Immunology*, 2008. 181(8): p. 5598.
- 48. Ketavarapu, J.M., A.R. Rodriguez, J.-J. Yu, Y. Cong, A.K. Murthy, T.G. Forsthuber, M.N. Guentzel, K.E. Klose, M.T. Berton, and B.P. Arulanandam, Mast cells inhibit intramacrophage Francisella tularensis replication via contact and secreted products including IL-4. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 2008. 105(27): p. 9313.
- Thakurdas, S.M., E. Melicoff, L. Sansores-Garcia, D.C. Moreira, Y. Petrova, R.L. Stevens, and R. Adachi, The Mast Cell-restricted Tryptase mMCP-6 Has a Critical Immunoprotective Role in Bacterial Infections *. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 2007. 282(29): p. 20809-20815.
- 50. **Chan, C.Y., A.L. St John, and S.N. Abraham**, Plasticity in mast cell responses during bacterial infections. *Current opinion in microbiology*, 2012. 15(1): p. 78-84.
- 51. Bienenstock, J., G. Macqueen, P. Sestini, J.S. Marshall, R.H. Stead, and M.H. Perdue, Mast Cell/Nerve Interactions In Vitro and In Vivo. *American Review of Respiratory Disease*, 1991. 143(3_pt_2): p. S55-S58.
- 52. **Hua, X.Y. and T.L. Yaksh**, Pharmacology of the effects of bradykinin, serotonin, and histamine on the release of calcitonin gene-related peptide from C-fiber terminals in the rat trachea. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 1993. 13(5): p. 1947.
- 53. Steinhoff, M., N. Vergnolle, S.H. Young, M. Tognetto, S. Amadesi, H.S. Ennes, M. Trevisani, M.D. Hollenberg, J.L. Wallace, G.H. Caughey, S.E. Mitchell, L.M. Williams, P. Geppetti, E.A. Mayer, and N.W. Bunnett, Agonists of proteinase-activated receptor 2 induce inflammation by a neurogenic mechanism. *Nature Medicine*, 2000. 6(2): p. 151-158.
- 54. Barbara, G., V. Stanghellini, R. De Giorgio, C. Cremon, G.S. Cottrell, D. Santini, G. Pasquinelli, A.M. Morselli-Labate, E.F. Grady, N.W. Bunnett, S.M. Collins, and R. Corinaldesi, Activated mast cells in proximity to colonic nerves

correlate with abdominal pain in irritable bowel syndrome. *Gastroenterology*, 2004. 126(3): p. 693-702.

- 55. **Overman, E.L., J.E. Rivier, and A.J. Moeser**, CRF Induces Intestinal Epithelial Barrier Injury via the Release of Mast Cell Proteases and TNF-α. *PLOS ONE*, 2012. 7(6): p. e39935.
- 56. **Collins, S.M. and G. Barbara**, East meets West: infection, nerves, and mast cells in the irritable bowel syndrome. *Gut*, 2004. 53(8): p. 1068.
- 57. Yuna, C., H. Yusheng, T. Hongmei, T.U. Xing, H.E. Jianbo, W. Ting, Z. Qingye, X. Fen, L.I. Detang, and Q.I.U. Zhenwen, Role of stem cell growth factor/c-Kit in the pathogenesis of irritable bowel syndrome (Review). *Experimental & Therapeutic Medicine*, 2017. 13(4): p. 1187-1193.
- 58. Bednarska, O., S.A. Walter, M. Casado-Bedmar, M. Ström, E. Salvo-Romero, M. Vicario, E.A. Mayer, and Å.V. Keita, Vasoactive Intestinal Polypeptide and Mast Cells Regulate Increased Passage of Colonic Bacteria in Patients With Irritable Bowel Syndrome. *Gastroenterology*.
- 59. Redegeld, F.A., Y. Yu, S. Kumari, N. Charles, and U. Blank, Non-IgE mediated mast cell activation. *Immunological Reviews*, 2018. 282(1): p. 87-113.
- 60. **Draber, P., I. Halova, I. Polakovicova, and T. Kawakami**, Signal transduction and chemotaxis in mast cells. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, 2016. 778: p. 11-23.
- 61. **Moon, T.C., A.D. Befus, and M. Kulka**, Mast Cell Mediators: Their Differential Release and the Secretory Pathways Involved. *Frontiers in Immunology*, 2014. 5(569).
- 62. **Theoharides, T.C. and D.E. Cochrane**, Critical role of mast cells in inflammatory diseases and the effect of acute stress. *Journal of Neuroimmunology*, 2004. 146(1–2): p. 1-12.
- 63. **Theoharides, T.C.**, Differential release of serotonin and histamine from mast cells. *Nature (London)*. 297(5863): p. 229-231.
- 64. Theoharides, T.C., C. Spanos, X. Pang, L. Alferes, K. Ligris, R. Letourneau, J.J. Rozniecki, E. Webster, and G.P. Chrousos, Stress-induced intracranial mast cell degranulation: a corticotropin-releasing hormone-mediated effect. *Endocrinology*, 1995. 136(12): p. 5745-5750.
- 65. Castagliuolo, I., J.T. Lamont, B. Qiu, S.M. Fleming, K.R. Bhaskar, S.T. Nikulasson, C. Kornetsky, and C. Pothoulakis, Acute stress causes mucin release from rat colon: role of corticotropin releasing factor and mast cells. *American Journal of Physiology-Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology*, 1996. 271(5): p. G884-G892.

- 66. **Puri, N. and P.A. Roche**, Mast cells possess distinct secretory granule subsets whose exocytosis is regulated by different SNARE isoforms. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 2008. 105(7): p. 2580.
- Prasad, P., A.A. Yanagihara, A.L. Small-Howard, H. Turner, and A.J. Stokes, Secretogranin III Directs Secretory Vesicle Biogenesis in Mast Cells in a Manner Dependent upon Interaction with Chromogranin A. *The Journal of Immunology*, 2008. 181(7): p. 5024.
- 68. Azouz, N.P., N. Zur, A. Efergan, N. Ohbayashi, M. Fukuda, D. Amihai, I. Hammel, M.E. Rothenberg, and R. Sagi-Eisenberg, Rab5 Is a Novel Regulator of Mast Cell Secretory Granules: Impact on Size, Cargo, and Exocytosis. *The Journal of Immunology*, 2014. 192(9): p. 4043.
- 69. Olszewski, M.B., D. Trzaska, E.F. Knol, V. Adamczewska, and J. Dastych, Efficient sorting of TNF-alpha to rodent mast cell granules is dependent on Nlinked glycosylation. *European Journal of Immunology*, 2006. 36(4): p. 997-1008.
- 70. Arvan, P. and D. Castle, Sorting and storage during secretory granule biogenesis: looking backward and looking forward. *Biochemical Journal*, 1998. 332(3): p. 593-610.
- 71. Haberman, Y., I. Ziv, Y. Gorzalczany, K. Hirschberg, L. Mittleman, M. Fukuda, and R. Sagi-Eisenberg, Synaptotagmin (Syt) IX is an essential determinant for protein sorting to secretory granules in mast cells. *Blood*, 2006. 109(8): p. 3385-3392.
- 72. **Riley, J.F.**, The effects of histamine-liberators on the mast cells of the rat. *The Journal of Pathology and Bacteriology*, 1953. 65(2): p. 471-479.
- 73. **Merickel, A. and R.H. Edwards**, Transport of histamine by vesicular monoamine transporter-2. *Neuropharmacology*, 1995. 34(11): p. 1543-1547.
- 74. **Krüger, P.G. and D. Lagunoff**, Effect of Age on Mast Cell Granules. International Archives of Allergy and Immunology, 1981. 65(3): p. 291-299.
- 75. **Hammel, I., D. Lagunoff, and P.G. Krüger**, Studies on the growth of mast cells in rats. Changes in granule size between 1 and 6 months. *Laboratory investigation; a journal of technical methods and pathology,* 1988. 59(4): p. 549-554.
- 76. **Gilfillan, A.M.**, Integrated signalling pathways for mast-cell activation. *Nature reviews. Immunology*. 6(3): p. 218-230.
- 77. Wernersson, S. and G. Pejler, Mast cell secretory granules: Armed for battle. *Nature Reviews Immunology*, 2014. 14(7): p. 478-494.

- Matsushima, H., N. Yamada, H. Matsue, and S. Shimada, TLR3-, TLR7-, and TLR9-Mediated Production of Proinflammatory Cytokines and Chemokines from Murine Connective Tissue Type Skin-Derived Mast Cells but Not from Bone Marrow-Derived Mast Cells. *The Journal of Immunology*, 2004. 173(1): p. 531-541.
- 79. Jawdat, D.M., E.J. Albert, G. Rowden, I.D. Haidl, and J.S. Marshall, IgE-Mediated Mast Cell Activation Induces Langerhans Cell Migration In Vivo. *The Journal of Immunology*, 2004. 173(8): p. 5275.
- 80. Suto, H., S. Nakae, M. Kakurai, J.D. Sedgwick, M. Tsai, and S.J. Galli, Mast Cell-Associated TNF Promotes Dendritic Cell Migration. *The Journal of Immunology*, 2006. 176(7): p. 4102.
- St. John, A.L., A.P.S. Rathore, H. Yap, M.-L. Ng, D.D. Metcalfe, S.G. Vasudevan, and S.N. Abraham, Immune surveillance by mast cells during dengue infection promotes natural killer (NK) and NKT-cell recruitment and viral clearance. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 2011. 108(22): p. 9190.
- Minai-Fleminger, Y. and F. Levi-Schaffer, Mast cells and eosinophils: the two key effector cells in allergic inflammation. *Inflammation Research*, 2009. 58(10): p. 631-638.
- 83. **Ramos, B.F., Y. Zhang, R. Qureshi, and B.A. Jakschik**, Mast cells are critical for the production of leukotrienes responsible for neutrophil recruitment in immune complex-induced peritonitis in mice. *The Journal of Immunology,* 1991. 147(5): p. 1636.
- 84. **Ramos, B.F., R. Qureshi, K.M. Olsen, and B.A. Jakschik**, The importance of mast cells for the neutrophil influx in immune complex-induced peritonitis in mice. *The Journal of Immunology*, 1990. 145(6): p. 1868.
- 85. Gri, G., B. Frossi, F. D'Incà, L. Danelli, E. Betto, F. Mion, R. Sibilano, and C. Pucillo, Mast Cell: An Emerging Partner in Immune Interaction. *Frontiers in Immunology*, 2012. 3(120).
- 86. **McCurdy, J.D., T.J. Lin, and J.S. Marshall**, Toll-like receptor 4-mediated activation of murine mast cells. *Journal of Leukocyte Biology*, 2001. 70(6): p. 977-984.
- 87. Kandere-Grzybowska, K., R. Letourneau, D. Kempuraj, J. Donelan, S. Poplawski, W. Boucher, A. Athanassiou, and T.C. Theoharides, IL-1 Induces Vesicular Secretion of IL-6 without Degranulation from Human Mast Cells. *The Journal of Immunology*, 2003. 171(9): p. 4830-4836.
- 88. Viola, T.W., K.C. Creutzberg, A. Zaparte, É. Kestering-Ferreira, S.G. Tractenberg, A. Centeno-Silva, R. Orso, F.S. Lumertz, E. Brietzke, L.E.

Wearick-Silva, M.A. Riva, and R. Grassi-Oliveira, Acute neuroinflammation elicited by TLR-3 systemic activation combined with early life stress induces working memory impairments in male adolescent mice. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 2019. 376: p. 112221.

- 89. **Ganguly, P. and H.C. Brenhouse**, Broken or maladaptive? Altered trajectories in neuroinflammation and behavior after early life adversity. *Developmental Cognitive Neuroscience*, 2015. 11: p. 18-30.
- 90. Gracia-Rubio, I., M. Moscoso-Castro, O.J. Pozo, J. Marcos, R. Nadal, and O. Valverde, Maternal separation induces neuroinflammation and long-lasting emotional alterations in mice. *Progress in Neuro-Psychopharmacology and Biological Psychiatry*, 2016. 65: p. 104-117.
- 91. Calcia, M.A., D.R. Bonsall, P.S. Bloomfield, S. Selvaraj, T. Barichello, and O.D. Howes, Stress and neuroinflammation: a systematic review of the effects of stress on microglia and the implications for mental illness. *Psychopharmacology*, 2016. 233: p. 1637+.
- 92. Liu, S., S.I. Hagiwara, and A. Bhargava, Early-life adversity, epigenetics, and visceral hypersensitivity. *Neurogastroenterology and motility : the official journal of the European Gastrointestinal Motility Society,* 2017. 29(9): p. 10.1111/nmo.13170.
- 93. Moloney, R.D., O.F. O'Leary, D. Felice, B. Bettler, T.G. Dinan, and J.F. Cryan, Early-life stress induces visceral hypersensitivity in mice. *Neuroscience Letters*, 2012. 512(2): p. 99-102.
- 94. **Rohleder, N.**, Stimulation of Systemic Low-Grade Inflammation by Psychosocial Stress. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 2014. 76(181-189).
- 95. Felitti, V.J., R.F. Anda, D. Nordenberg, D.F. Williamson, A.M. Spitz, V. Edwards, M.P. Koss, and J.S. Marks, Relationship of Childhood Abuse and Household Dysfunction to Many of the Leading Causes of Death in Adults: The Adverse Childhood Experiences (ACE) Study. American Journal of Preventive Medicine, 1998. 14(4): p. 245-258.
- 96. **Stojanovich, L. and D. Marisavljevich**, Stress as a trigger of autoimmune disease. *Autoimmunity Reviews*, 2008. 7(3): p. 209-213.
- 97. Manni, L., A. Micera, L. Pistillo, and L. Aloe, Neonatal handling in eaesusceptible rats altersNGFlevels and mast cell distribution in the brain. *International Journal of Developmental Neuroscience*, 1998. 16(1): p. 1-8.
- 98. Nagai, Y., K.P. Garrett, S. Ohta, U. Bahrun, T. Kouro, S. Akira, K. Takatsu, and P.W. Kincade, Toll-like receptors on hematopoietic progenitor cells stimulate innate immune system replenishment. *Immunity*, 2006. 24(6): p. 801-812.

- 99. **Idriss, H.T. and J.H. Naismith**, TNF alpha and the TNF receptor superfamily: structure-function relationship(s). *Microsc Res Tech*, 2000. 50(3): p. 184-95.
- 100. **Huang, H., Y. Li, and B. Liu**, Transcriptional regulation of mast cell and basophil lineage commitment. *Seminars In Immunopathology*, 2016. 38(5): p. 539-548.
- 101. **Gilfillan, A.M., S.J. Austin, and D.D. Metcalfe**, Mast Cell Biology: Introduction and Overview. *Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology*, 2011. 716: p. 2-12.
- 102. **Conte, C., M. Sichetti, and G. Traina**, Gut–Brain Axis: Focus on Neurodegeneration and Mast Cells. *Applied Sciences*, 2020. 10(5).
- 103. Rao, K.N. and M.A. Brown, Mast Cells. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences, 2008. 1143(1): p. 83-104.
- 104. **Bischoff, S.C.**, Physiological and pathophysiological functions of intestinal mast cells. *Seminars in Immunopathology*, 2009. 31(2): p. 185-205.
- 105. Robles, A., D. Perez Ingles, K. Myneedu, A. Deoker, I. Sarosiek, M.J. Zuckerman, M.J. Schmulson, and M. Bashashati, Mast cells are increased in the small intestinal mucosa of patients with irritable bowel syndrome: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Neurogastroenterology & Motility*, 2019. 31(12): p. e13718.
- 106. Van Den Wijngaard, R.M., T.K. Klooker, O. Welting, O.I. Stanisor, M.M. Wouters, D. Van Der Coelen, D.C. Bulmer, P.J. Peeters, J. Aerssens, R. De Hoogt, K. Lee, W.J. De Jonge, and G.E. Boeckxstaens, Essential role for TRPV1 in stress-induced (mast cell-dependent) colonic hypersensitivity in maternally separated rats. *Neurogastroenterology & Motility*, 2009. 21(10): p. 1107-e94.
- 107. Ayyadurai, S., A. Gibson, L. Sommerville, S. D'Costa, L. Edwards, E.M. Lennon, C. Pohl, J.E. Medland, K. Bagley, J. Winston, S. Fransdsen, E. Mackey, Y. Li, and A.J. Moeser, Su2045 Mast Cell CRF1 Mediates Mast Cell Degranulation and Intestinal Permeability in Response to Psychological and Immunological Stress. *Gastroenterology*, 2015. 148(4, Supplement 1): p. S-584.
- 108. **Reimann, H.J., J. Lewin, U. Schmidt, P. Wendt, G. Blueml, and E.Z. Dajani**, Misoprostol prevents damage to the gastric mucosa by stabilizing the mast cells. *Prostaglandins*, 1987. 33: p. 105-116.
- 109. Stanisor, O.I., S.A. van Diest, Z. Yu, O. Welting, N. Bekkali, J. Shi, W.J. de Jonge, G.E. Boeckxstaens, and R.M. van den Wijngaard, Stress-Induced Visceral Hypersensitivity in Maternally Separated Rats Can Be Reversed by Peripherally Restricted Histamine-1-Receptor Antagonists. *PLOS ONE*, 2013. 8(6): p. e66884.

- 110. Schwartz J. C., B.G., Baudry M., Garbarg M., Martres M. P., Pollard H. and Verdiere M., Metabolism and functions of histamine in the brain. *. Curr. Dev. Psychopharmacol*, 1979. 5: p. 173-261.
- 111. Schwartz J. C., A.J.M., Garbarg M., Pollard H. and Ruat M., Histaminergic transmission in the mammalian brain. *Physiol. Rev*, 1991(71): p. 1-51.
- 112. **Molina-Hernández, A. and I. Velasco**, Histamine induces neural stem cell proliferation and neuronal differentiation by activation of distinct histamine receptors. *Journal of Neurochemistry*, 2008. 106(2): p. 706-717.
- 113. Ito, C., H. Shen, H. Toyota, Y. Kubota, E. Sakurai, T. Watanabe, and M. Sato, Effects of the acute and chronic restraint stresses on the central histaminergic neuron system of Fischer rat. *Neuroscience Letters*, 1999. 262(2): p. 143-145.
- 114. **Itoh, Y., R. Oishi, M. Nishibori, and K. Saeki**, Effects of Nociceptive Stimuli on Brain Histamine Dynamics. *The Japanese Journal of Pharmacology*, 1989. 49(4): p. 449-454.
- 115. **Kobayashi, R.M. and I.J. Kopin**, The effects of stress and environmental lighting on histamine in the rat brain. *Brain Research*, 1974. 74(2): p. 356-359.
- 116. **Mazurkiewicz-Kwilecki, I.M.**, Single and repeated air blast stress and brain histamine. *Pharmacology Biochemistry and Behavior*, 1980. 12(1): p. 35-39.
- 117. Mazukiewicz-Kwilecki, I.M. and G.D. Prell, Brain histamine response to stress in 12 month old rats. *Life Sciences*, 1986. 38(25): p. 2339-2345.
- 118. Benetti, F., C.K.B. da Silveira, J. Rosa, and I. Izquierdo, Histamine acting on the basolateral amygdala reverts the impairment of aversive memory of rats submitted to neonatal maternal deprivation. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 2015. 278: p. 83-89.
- 119. Bell, A., M. Althaus, and M. Diener, Communication between mast cells and rat submucosal neurons. *Pflügers Archiv European Journal of Physiology*, 2015. 467(8): p. 1809-1823.
- 120. Schultheiss, G., B. Hennig, W. Schunack, G. Prinz, and M. Diener, Histamine-induced ion secretion across rat distal colon : Involvement of histamine H1 and H2 receptors. *European journal of pharmacology*, 2006. 546(1-3): p. 161-170.
- 121. Khaw, Y.M., D. Majid, S. Oh, E. Kang, and M. Inoue, Early-life-trauma triggers interferon-β resistance and neurodegeneration in a multiple sclerosis model via downregulated β1-adrenergic signaling. *Nature Communications*, 2021. 12(1): p. 105.

- 122. Di Nardo, G., G. Barbara, S. Cucchiara, C. Cremon, R.J. Shulman, S. Isoldi, L. Zecchi, L. Drago, S. Oliva, R. Saulle, M.R. Barbaro, and L. Stronati, Neuroimmune interactions at different intestinal sites are related to abdominal pain symptoms in children with IBS. *Neurogastroenterology & Motility*, 2014. 26(2): p. 196-204.
- 123. Martínez, C., M. Vicario, L. Ramos, B. Lobo, J.L. Mosquera, C. Alonso, A. Sánchez, M. Guilarte, M. Antolín, I. de Torres, A.M. González-Castro, M. Pigrau, E. Saperas, F. Azpiroz, and J. Santos, The Jejunum of Diarrhea-Predominant Irritable Bowel Syndrome Shows Molecular Alterations in the Tight Junction Signaling Pathway That Are Associated With Mucosal Pathobiology and Clinical Manifestations. Official journal of the American College of Gastroenterology | ACG, 2012. 107(5).
- 124. Guilarte, M., J. Santos, I. de Torres, C. Alonso, M. Vicario, L. Ramos, C. Martínez, F. Casellas, E. Saperas, and J.R. Malagelada, Diarrhoeapredominant IBS patients show mast cell activation and hyperplasia in the jejunum. *Gut*, 2007. 56(2): p. 203.
- 125. Wang, S.-H., L. Dong, J.-Y. Luo, J. Gong, L. Li, X.-L. Lu, and S.-P. Han, Decreased expression of serotonin in the jejunum and increased numbers of mast cells in the terminal ileum in patients with irritable bowel syndrome. *World journal of gastroenterology*, 2007. 13(45): p. 6041-6047.
- 126. Fuentes, I.M., A.N. Pierce, E.R. Di Silvestro, M.O. Maloney, and J.A. Christianson, Differential Influence of Early Life and Adult Stress on Urogenital Sensitivity and Function in Male Mice. *Frontiers in Systems Neuroscience*, 2018. 11(97).
- 127. Fuentes, I.M., A.N. Pierce, P.T. O'Neil, and J.A. Christianson Assessment of Perigenital Sensitivity and Prostatic Mast Cell Activation in a Mouse Model of Neonatal Maternal Separation. Journal of visualized experiments : JoVE, 2015. e53181 DOI: 10.3791/53181.
- 128. **Pierce, A.N., O.C. Eller-Smith, and J.A. Christianson**, Voluntary wheel running attenuates urinary bladder hypersensitivity and dysfunction following neonatal maternal separation in female mice. *Neurourology and Urodynamics,* 2018. 37(5): p. 1623-1632.
- 129. **Pohl, C.S., J.E. Medland, and A.J. Moeser**, Early-life stress origins of gastrointestinal disease: Animal models, intestinal pathophysiology, and translational implications. *American Journal of Physiology Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology*, 2015. 309(12): p. G927-G941.
- 130. **Pohl, C.**, Early weaning stress induces chronic functional diarrhea, intestinal barrier defects, and increased mast cell activity in a porcine model of early life adversity. *Neurogastroenterology & Motility*, 2017.

- 131. Moeser, A.J., C.V. Klok, K.A. Ryan, J.G. Wooten, D. Little, V.L. Cook, and A.T. Blikslager, Stress signaling pathways activated by weaning mediate intestinal dysfunction in the pig. *American Journal of Physiology-Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology*, 2007. 292(1): p. G173-G181.
- 132. Smith, F., J.E. Clark, B.L. Overman, C.C. Tozel, J.H. Huang, J.E.F. Rivier, A.T. Blisklager, and A.J. Moeser, Early weaning stress impairs development of mucosal barrier function in the porcine intestine. *American Journal of Physiology-Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology*, 2009. 298(3): p. G352-G363.
- 133. Vasiadi, M., A. Therianou, K. Sideri, M. Smyrnioti, N. Sismanopoulos, D.A. Delivanis, S. Asadi, A. Katsarou-Katsari, T. Petrakopoulou, A. Theoharides, C. Antoniou, E. Papadavid, N. Stavrianeas, D. Kalogeromitros, and T.C. Theoharides, Increased serum CRH levels with decreased skin CRHR-1 gene expression in psoriasis and atopic dermatitis. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology*, 2012. 129(5): p. 1410-1413.
- 134. Theoharides, T.C., D. Kempuraj, J. Marchand, L. Tzianoumis, M. Vasiadi, A. Katsarou-Katsari, M. Makris, and D. Kalogeromitros, Urticaria pigmentosa associated with acute stress and lesional skin mast-cell expression of CRF-R1. *Clinical and Experimental Dermatology*, 2009. 34(5): p. e163-e166.
- 135. Theoharides, T.C., A.I. Petra, J.M. Stewart, I. Tsilioni, S. Panagiotidou, and C. Akin, High serum corticotropin-releasing hormone (CRH) and bone marrow mast cell CRH receptor expression in a mastocytosis patient. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology*, 2014. 134(5): p. 1197-1199.
- 136. Chen, Z., T. Zhou, Y. Zhang, H. Dong, and W. Jin, Mast cells in the paraventricular nucleus participate in visceral hypersensitivity induced by neonatal maternal separation. *Behav Brain Res*, 2021. 402: p. 113113.
- 137. Mackey, E., S. Ayyadurai, C.S. Pohl, S. D'Costa, Y. Li, and A.J. Moeser, Sexual dimorphism in the mast cell transcriptome and the pathophysiological responses to immunological and psychological stress. *Biology of Sex Differences*, 2016. 7(1): p. 1-19.
- McCormick, C.M., P. Kehoe, and S. Kovacs, Corticosterone release in response to repeated, short episodes of neonatal isolation : evidence of sensitization. *International Journal of Developmental Neuroscience*, 1998. 16(3-4): p. 175-185.
- 139. Aloe, L., E. Alleva, and M. Fiore, Stress and nerve growth factor: findings in animal models and humans. *Pharmacol Biochem Behav*, 2002. 73(1): p. 159-66.
- 140. O'Leary, C.J., D. Creamer, E. Higgins, and J. Weinman, Perceived stress, stress attributions and psychological distress in psoriasis. *Journal of Psychosomatic Research*, 2004. 57(5): p. 465-471.

- 141. **Zouboulis, C.C. and M. Böhm**, Neuroendocrine regulation of sebocytes -- a pathogenetic link between stress and acne. *Exp Dermatol,* 2004. 13 Suppl 4: p. 31-5.
- 142. Slominski, A., B. Zbytek, A. Szczesniewski, I. Semak, J. Kaminski, T. Sweatman, and J. Wortsman, CRH stimulation of corticosteroids production in melanocytes is mediated by ACTH. *American Journal of Physiology-Endocrinology and Metabolism*, 2005. 288(4): p. E701-E706.
- 143. Harvima, I.T., H. Viinamäki, A. Naukkarinen, K. Paukkonen, H. Neittaanmäki, R.J. Harvima, and M. Horsmanheimo, Association of Cutaneous Mast Cells and Sensory Nerves with Psychic Stress in Psoriasis. *Psychotherapy and Psychosomatics*, 1993. 60(3-4): p. 168-176.
- 144. Cao, J., N. Papadopoulou, D. Kempuraj, W.S. Boucher, K. Sugimoto, C.L. Cetrulo, and T.C. Theoharides, Human Mast Cells Express Corticotropin-Releasing Hormone (CRH) Receptors and CRH Leads to Selective Secretion of Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor. *The Journal of Immunology*, 2005. 174(12): p. 7665-7675.
- 145. Căruntu, C., D. Boda, S. Musat, A. Căruntu, and E. Mandache, Stress-Induced Mast Cell Activation in Glabrous and Hairy Skin. *Mediators of Inflammation*, 2014. 2014: p. 105950.
- 146. **Bugajski, A.J., Z. Chłap, M. Gądek, and J. Bugajski**, Effect of isolation stress on brain mast cells and brain histamine levels in rats. *Agents and Actions,* 1994. 41(1): p. C75-C76.
- 147. Joshi, A., C.E. Page, M. Damante, C.N. Dye, A. Haim, B. Leuner, and K.M. Lenz, Sex differences in the effects of early life stress exposure on mast cells in the developing rat brain. *Hormones and Behavior*, 2019. 113: p. 76-84.

CHAPTER THREE

The impact of Early Life Adversity on MC Activation and Mediator Content and Disease Susceptibility in Adulthood

ABSTRACT

Exposure to early life adversity (ELA) is a significant risk factor in later life susceptibility to inflammatory disorders, including allergy, asthma and chronic pain disorders such as irritable bowel syndrome (IBS) and inflammatory bowel disease (IBD). Mast cells (MCs) are innate immune cells known to play central roles in GI functional and inflammatory diseases and have been linked in the pathophysiology of stressinduced diseases. The mechanistic link between ELA and later life MC disease is poorly defined. The aim of this study was to investigate whether ELA impacts long-term MC activity and MC mediator content and additionally, determine whether ELA increased adult MC disease susceptibility. Female and male C57BL/6 mice pups were either raised under standard protocols (normal handling; NH) or subjected to 3 h periods of neonatal maternal separation on postnatal d 1-18 and early weaning (NMSEW). At 10 wks of age, histamine content from tissue-resident MCs from the peritoneal cavity of NH and NMSEW mice (pMC's) was measured. Additionally, to evaluate adult MC disease susceptibility, NH and NMSEW mice were exposed to two well-known and established MC disease models, chronic psychological stress (isolation and 2 – 4 h of restraint stress for 7 d), and IgE-mediated passive systemic anaphylaxis (PSA). For chronic stress serum was analyzed for histamine levels and mesenteric windows from jejunum were collected to assess tissue MC degranulation. Stool pellets were collected as an indicator of GI motility and FITC dextran gavages were performed to evaluate GI permeability. At baseline, NMSEW mice exhibited higher (P < 0.05) histamine levels (by 2 fold) and MC degranulation (P = 0.01) compared to NH controls. During chronic stress, NMS mice exhibited greater (P < 0.01) histamine levels (by 1.32 fold) and MC

degranulation (P < 0.01) compared with NMS mice. NMSEW mice exhibited higher stool pellet output (P = 0.01) following chronic stress compared to NH, indicating enhanced stress induced GI motility in NMS mice. Additionally NMSEW mice showed in an increase in intestinal permeability. We additionally subjected mice to adult immunological stress (PSA), briefly, mice were sensitized with anti IgE-DNP and antigen was injected a day later to induce anaphylaxis. Clinical scores and body temperature were measured as well as serum histamine and to measure MC activity. NMSEW mice exhibited increased PSA-induced hypothermia in a dose depended manner. NMSEW exhibited increased clinical scores compared to controls in both doses at 15 minutes post-injection. Greater histamine content was identified in NMSEW pMC's compared to NH pMC's. Results are in line with the previous MC hyperactivity seen in tissue resident MCs of mesenteries and higher serum histamine. Together these studies demonstrate that ELA induces lasting changes in MC hyperactivity and mediator content in addition to vulnerability to later life stress and clinical GI dysfunction, with females more at increased risk. Future research will be aimed at elucidating the mechanisms through which ELA programs MC development and function and its role in exacerbating later life GI and allergic disease models.

Introduction

Exposure to ELA is a major risk factor in the onset and exacerbation of inflammatory disorders later in life. Chronic stress disturbs the stress response system, compromising the negative feedback loop and preventing the return stress hormones to basal unstressed conditions. This in turn, can influence regulation of the immune system and increase inflammatory diseases later in life. ELA has been shown to induce increased pro-inflammatory cytokines and humoral cell infiltration and later susceptibility to inflammatory diseases including allergies when exposed to novel antigens [1-4]. Patients with a previous history of ELA associated disease display, increased symptom severity, increased epithelial permeability, increased susceptibility to stress and particularly, increased MC number or MC activation. Therefore, MCs have become recognized as important early immune effector cells in the stress response and stressrelated pathophysiology [5-7]. MCs are capable of mediating brain-gut communications through CRH activation and neuronal communications [8, 9]. Psychological stress has been shown to increase MC activation through CRF1 receptor [10]. Furthermore, MC have been found to be key players in the development of stress-induced visceral pain and increased colonic motility [11, 12]. MCs are uniquely positioned to drive ELAmediated inflammatory responses since they are distributed throughout the body and highly activated in response to physiological stress. Moreover, restraint stress has been shown to induce 70% of MC degranulation with increased MC protease in intracranial MCs. Furthermore, MCs are capable of releasing copious amounts of mediators in response to different receptors on their surface that can induce changes in blood flow, epithelial permeability, cytokine release, and immune cell trafficking; all of these

mediators and cytokines are responsible for initiating, amplifying, and prolonging inflammation and subsequently leading to chronic diseases.

Rationale: MCs play an important role in protecting the host against pathogens, but when MC become overactive or increased in number they can be detrimental. MCs have been found to be hyperactive or increased in number in a lot of ELA-associated diseases. Since, MCs rapidly degranulate in response to stress we therefore developed the working hypothesis that ELA increased MC hyperactivity and altered MC phenotype in adulthood, for this we validated an ELA model of neonatal maternal separation plus early weaning (NMSEW) in C56BL/6 mice that we can use this later to evaluate MC phenotype and activity. To further demonstrate MC hyperactivity, and MC disease susceptibility we modified our previous NMS model by adding the early weaning component to buffer any confounding effects of maternal care.[13] In our study, we investigate the influence of early life adversity on adult MC hyperactivity and mediator content by utilizing our ELA model (NMSEW) with the rationale of better understanding the impact early life stressors on adult MC activity. Here, we demonstrate that mice exposed to ELA exhibit increased MC activity into adulthood compared to controls. Moreover, that ELA affects MC number, phenotype and activation, increasing basal serum histamine, and increased histamine content in tissue MCs. We later demonstrated that ELA predisposed mice to increase MC activation following adult chronic psychological stress and immunological stress.

Methods

Ethics Statement

All experimental procedures were reviewed and approved by Michigan State University's Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee.

Restraint Stress

Female and male mice (10 weeks old) were subjected to restraint stress (RS) by placing them in an individual clear well ventilated 50-ml plastic conical tubes for 15 min); control mice (non-stressed) of each sex remained in their original home cages without food and water to avoid confounding effects of water or feed intake during the test period. Following RS, stressed and control mice were immediately euthanized by CO2 inhalation, and serum was collected to evaluate histamine concentration by competitive histamine ELISA (Oxford Biomedical Sciences, Rochester Hills, MI). Following euthanasia, mesenteric windows from the jejunum were collected and stained with toluidine blue (1% pH 1) to assess and tissue MC degranulation. Five high-power fields (×10 magnification) of mesentery from mice were randomly chosen, and MCs were counted and evaluated for degranulation in a blinded fashion. Fecal pellets were collected and counted as an indirect clinical measurement of GI motility.

Animal Care and Neonatal Maternal Separation plus Early Weaning (NMSEW)

C57BL/6 pregnant nulliparous dams (The Jackson Laboratory, Bar Harbor, ME) were isolated a few days before giving birth. The day the pups were first observed was determined as postnatal day 0 (PD0). At postnatal day (PD1) female and male C57BL/6 wildtype mice pups were randomly assigned to two groups: 1) Normal handled (NHLW); raised under standard protocols undisturbed and weaned at PD28 or 2)

Neonatal maternal separation (NMSEW); subjected to 3 hour periods of neonatal maternal separation (9:00AM-12:00AM) on PD1-16 plus early weaning at PD17. Pups in NH group remained undisturbed with their mother in their home cages during the entire NMS period and received no special handling other than that necessary to change their bedding, water and food. Pups in NMS group were separated daily from their mother for 3 hours and placed in a separate cage in individual cups containing small amounts of their own bedding. Meanwhile NMS mother was placed in a separate clean cage with food and water during the separation. After the 3 h of separation, the mother and pups returned to their original cage and remained untouched until next day of separation. After weaning all mice were cage with the same littermates/treatment containing no more than 4 mice per cage. All mice were maintained under specific pathogen free conditions in facilities accredited by the Association for Assessment and Accreditation for Laboratory Care (AAALAC) International. Animals were kept in a 12-h light-dark cycle at a constant temperature of 21±2°C and relative humidity of 50-60% with ad libitum access to water and standard commercial rodent chow diet. All experiments were approved by the Animal Care Committee of Michigan State University and conducted accordance with the guidelines of the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals. Following euthanasia, ileum and colon samples were collected from pigs at 20 weeks and flash frozen on liquid nitrogen and stored at -80°C. Pups from first parity dams (C57BL/6) were either raised under standard protocols (normal handling; NH) or subjected to 3 h periods of NMS daily on postnatal d 1-16 plus early weaning at 17 d of age. At 10 weeks of age, adult mice were euthanized and serum was collected to

determine histamine levels and mesenteric windows from the jejunum were collected and stained with toluidine blue to evaluate tissue MC number and activation n.

Mast Cell Staining and Counting

Mast Cells were stained with 1% toluidine blue solution pH 1 for 30 minutes to detect mast cell degranulation using FIJI (Image J) (U.S. NIH, Bethesda, MD, USA)] 10 high-power fields per subject (x 10 magnification).

Fecal Pellet output

Restraint Stress accelerates colonic transit. Immediately after restraint stress the total number of excreted feces was counted.

FITC

Mice were fasted for 3hrs then gavage with FITC Dextran (450mg / 1g mouse) (Sigma, St. Louis, MO), Mice were bled 4 hrs. After gavage by submandibular stick with a 5mm lancet for later measurement of FITC Dextran by fluorometer with Synergy H1 plate reader (Biotek) with excitation at 485nm and emission at 528nm.

Passive Systemic Anaphylaxis (PSA)

NH and NMSEW mice were sensitized with IgE monoclonal Anti-Dinitrophenyl (0.5 μ g/gram of mouse IgE anti-DNP) administered in 100 μ I PBS via the i.p. route. Mice were monitored for 15 minutes to ensure there is no bleeding or trauma associated with the I.P. injection site and that the mice return to their normal behavior once placed back in their cage. Twenty-four hours later mice were injected with 2 doses a low dose of 50 ug or a high dose of 500 μ g of 2, 4-dinitrophenyl-human serum via the i.p. route. Clinical scores and rectal temperatures were monitored for 30 min utilizing the TH-5 Thermalert

monitoring thermometer with a rectal probe suitable for mice (Physitemp, Clifton, NJ, lubricant and lidocaine was applied to the probe before each use. Clinical scores verified the following symptoms associated with a anaphylactic response, scratching, itchiness, puffiness, swollen eyes/ face, reduced activity, labored breathing, increased respiration, tremors, inability to right itself, death. Scores were recorded and analyzed in a blinded fashion.

Isolation and Purification of Peritoneal Mast Cells (PMCs)

Peritoneal cells were harvested from 10 week old female and male NH, NMSEW C57BL/6 mice by performing peritoneal lavage with 10 ml of Hank's Balanced Salt Solution modified (1×) without phenol red and without calcium or magnesium salts, supplemented with EDTA (1 mM) to prevent mast cell degranulation. Removal of red blood cells was performed by adding 1 ml of 0.8% NH4Cl several times until a clear pellet was visualized. Subsequently, peritoneal mast cells (pMC's) were isolated using a 70% Percoll gradient. Purity of separation of pMC's was confirmed to be >95% by staining with toluidine blue. Count and viability of the cells >95% were assessed by trypan blue dye exclusion test in an automated Cell Counter (LUNA[™], San Mateo, CA) equal number of cells was calculated and were lysed using radioimmunoprecipitation (RIPA) buffer supplemented with phosphatase and protease inhibitors, followed by sonication (Sonic Dismembrator Model 100, Fisher Scientific), for later histamine measurement.

Body Weight

Body weights were measured before euthanizing animals to compare weight gain of normal handled and neonatally stressed animals.

Statistics

Data were analyzed utilizing GraphPad Prism version 6 for Windows, (GraphPad Software, San Diego, CA, USA) Two- way ANOVA with post hoc Fisher's Least Significant Difference test where appropriate to determine effects of weaning, sex, or interaction and any specific difference between groups. Two-way repeated measures ANOVA was used to evaluate rectal temperature and clinical scoring in passive systemic anaphylaxis (PSA) model and LPS challenge; One-way ANOVA was used for comparison of more than two groups, followed by Tukey's multiple comparison tests. Unpaired Student's t test or Mann-Whitney U test as appropriate was applied to compare differences between two groups. Data are represented as the mean ± standard error of the mean (SEM).

Euthanasia and Sample Collection

At 10 weeks of age mice euthanized by CO2 inhalation, and the mesentery of the jejunum was collected and stained with toluidine blue (1%, pH 1) to evaluate tissue MC activation. Serum was collected for histamine and McP-1 measurements blood was collected at 30min. Histamine concentration by competitive histamine ELISA (Oxford Bio medical Research, Rochester Hills, MI) and mMcp-1 (<u>LifeSpan BioSciences</u> Seattle, Washington) according to the manufacturer's instructions.

Results

Mice Exposed to ELA (NMS+EW) exhibit Increased Mast Cell Activity into Adulthood

To start evaluating the influence of ELA on mast cell activation, we developed and validated an ELA model of neonatal maternal separation plus early weaning (NMSEW). Female and male C57BL/6 wildtype mice pups were randomly assigned to two groups:

1) Normal handled (NH); raised under standard protocols undisturbed and weaned at PD28 or 2) Neonatal maternal separation (NMS+EW); subjected to 3 hour periods of neonatal maternal separation (9:00 AM-12:00 AM) on PD1-16 plus early weaning at PD17. Pups in the NH group remained undisturbed with their mother in their home cages during the entire NMS period and received no special handling other than that necessary to change their bedding, water, and food. Pups in the NMS group were separated daily from their mother for 3 hours and placed in a separate cage in individual cups containing small amounts of bedding. Meanwhile, NMS's pup's mother was placed in a separate clean cage with food and water during the separation. After the 3 h of separation, the mother and pups returned to their original cage and remained untouched until the next day of separation. After weaning, all mice were cage with the same littermates/treatment containing no more than 4 mice per cage. All mice were maintained under specific pathogen-free conditions in facilities accredited by the Association for Assessment and Accreditation for Laboratory Care (AAALAC) International. Animals were kept in a 12-h light-dark cycle at a constant temperature of 21±2°C and relative humidity of 50-60% with ad libitum access to water and standard commercial rodent chow diet. All experiments were approved by the Animal Care Committee of Michigan State University and conducted according to the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals guidelines. At 10 weeks of age, samples were collected to evaluate MC activation.



Postnatal Days

Figure 3.1 Early Life Adversity Model of Neonatal Maternal Separation plus Early Weaning.

To evaluate if ELA affected MC activity in adulthood, we assessed serum histamine levels from both our groups, control (NH) and NMS+EW, and evaluated GI MC activation by staining mesentery from jejunum with toluidine blue. We observed increased serum histamine levels in NMSEW mice (~2 fold higher, P<0.05) as well as increased mast cell activation in mesenteric windows of jejunum (~2 fold higher, P<0.0001) also, increased MC number P<0.05 compared to NH controls. (Fig 3.2)



Figure 3.2 Impact of ELA on adult mast cell activation.

(A) Basal serum histamine levels females and males combined. (B) Percentage of MC activation in mesenteric windows from jejunum females and males combined (C) MC numbers in mesenteric windows from jejunum (D) Graphic representation of the scoring system utilized to assess activated MC and inactivated MC. GraphPad Prism 8.1.0,

Figure 3.2 (cont'd)

values represent mean \pm SEM. Statistical analysis used, unpaired t-test, n = 10-12 mice per group, 5-6 per sex.

Early Life Adversity Predisposes Mice to Increased MC Activation Following Psychological Stress

To investigate if NMSEW mice and NH displayed differences in MC activation after a second-hit stress we subjected mice to a non-IgE- MC dependent model of chronic physiological stress. We assessed MC responses by measuring histamine levels of NH and NMSEW mice, for this For this, 10 weeks old were subjected to restraint stress (RS) by placing them in an individual clear well ventilated 50-ml plastic conical tubes, for 15 min); control mice (non-stressed) of each sex remained in their original home cages without food and water to avoid confounding effects of water or feed intake during the test period. For RS we evaluated intestinal permeability and fecal pellet count as a measure of GI motility, since previous studies have found GI alterations in restrained stressed animals. Serum histamine levels, mast cell protease--1 and mesenteries from jejunum stained with T-blue were evaluated to assess MC activation. Toluidine blue staining of jejunal mesenteries confirmed that RS lead to a higher MC activation. Serum histamine levels were evaluated as well as GI mast cell activation. We observed increased serum histamine levels (P < 0.05), ~2 fold in NMS+EW mice following chronic stress as well as increased GI mast cell activation (P < 0.01), GI motility (P < 0.05) and intestinal permeability (P< 0.05). No differences were observed in MC protease-1, but may be due to insufficient powering as it seems there is trend toward significance, with

females exacerbating this response. No sex differences were observed for mMcp-1 although this may be due to insufficient powering of the study. (Fig 3.4)



Figure 3.3 Restraint Stress Protocol.



Figure 3.4 Stress-induced mast cell activation and intestinal permeability.



(A) Male and female combined serum histamine levels after restraint stress. (B) Male and female percentage of mast cell activation in mesenteric windows from jejunum after restraint stress (C) GI motility (D) Male and females combined intestinal permeability.
(E) Male and female Mast cell protease-1 measurement in serum after RS protocol. GraphPad Prism 8.1.0, values represent mean ± SEM. *P<0.05, **P<0.01, ***P<0.0001.Statistical analysis used, unpaired t-test, Two- way ANOVA with Sidak's multiple comparison test. GraphPad Prism 8.1,0, values represent mean ± SEM, n = 6-10 mice per group.

Early Life Adversity Increased Severity of Symptoms in IgE-mediated Anaphylaxis

To further investigate whether NH and NMSEW exhibited differences in MC activation upon immunological stress we used a well-known MC dependent model of PSA. For this, NH and NMSEW mice were sensitized 24 hours prior with anti-DNP IgE monoclonal antibody, via i.p. injection. Twenty four hours later they were challenged with the antigen, DNP to induce an anaphylactic response. Clinical scores and body temperature were measured as well as serum histamine and serum mast-cell protease-1 to measure MC activity. Mesenteric windows from jejunum were also collected and stained with toluidine blue to assess tissue MC activation. There was a trend for NMSEW to exhibit increased PSA-induced hypothermia at 30 min with a high dose and 60 min with a low dose post-injection with antigen. NMSEW exhibited increased clinical scores compared to controls in both doses at 15 minutes post-injection; additionally around this same time hypothermia seem to begin to differ between treatment groups. Unfortunately, two doses were used for this experiment and this decreased the power for this particular experiment. Additionally we collected blood at 30 minutes post challenge, and symptoms begun to ameliorate around that time, suggesting an earlier time point might be needed to evaluate histamine levels. There was no difference in serum histamine concentrations or mMcP-1, also no differences in MC activation on mesenteric windows. Although there is a clear sex bias with females having greater levels, no effects of treatment or sex were observed but may be due again to insufficient powering of the study and unequal number of both sexes. (Fig. 3.5).



Figure 3.5 Passive systemic anaphylaxis (PSA) in NH and NMSEW mice.

Figure 3.5 (cont'd)

NH and NMSEW mice were sensitized 24 hours prior with anti-DNP IgE monoclonal antibody, via i.p. injection. Twenty four hours later they were challenged with the antigen, DNP to induce an anaphylactic response. (A) No differences in PSA-induced hypothermia between NH and NMSEW mice. (B) Increased severity of PSA-induced symptoms at 15 minutes. Two-way RM ANOVA with Tukey's multiple comparison tests.

Tissue Resident Mast Cells from Mice Exposed to ELA had Increased Preformed Mediator Content

To further evaluate mediator content differences and assess whether the heightened tissue MC activation was due to an increase in the number of MCs, we isolated tissue-resident MCs from NH's peritoneal cavity NMS+EW mice and measured their histamine content. Results are in line with the previous MC hyperactivity seen in tissue resident MCs of mesenteries and higher serum histamine. More significant histamine content was observed in NMS+EW pMC's compared to NH pMC's (**Fig 3.6**).





Peritoneal cells were harvested from 10 week old female and male C57BL/6 mice by performing peritoneal lavage two lavages were taken from each animal and 2-3 animal lavages were pooled. Peritoneal mast cells (pMC's) were isolated using a 70% Percoll gradient. Purity of separation of pMC's was confirmed to be >95% by staining with toluidine blue. (A) No differences in morphology or number in PMCs from NH and NMSEW. (B) The total histamine content of NMSEW pMC's was higher that of NH pMC's. Unpaired Student's t-test. GraphPad Prism 8.1,0, values represent mean ±

Figure 3.6 (cont'd)

SEM. of peritoneal mast cells recovered and pooled from four-10 week old female and male C57BL/6 mice.

Discussion

Early life adverse events, such as neglect, emotional or physical abuse, have profound psychological, emotional and immunological lasting consequences in the offspring. In humans, ELA can lead to increased vulnerability to inflammatory disorders including allergies, cardiovascular, metabolic, and gastrointestinal [14-19]. Importantly, many of these diseases will go and develop in adolescence or adulthood long after the traumatic events have occurred. Particularly, there is an increasing concern for the number of child abuse and maltreatments in US alone, as this in turn, elevates the number of individuals in the vulnerable population category with impaired neuronalimmune regulation, and therefore, is a population that could largely benefit from a therapeutic intervention during a critical period. Few studies have focused on the mechanistic impact of ELA on adult immune responses and later disease susceptibility.

In the present study, we demonstrate that ELA administered during the postnatal period PD 1-17 increased basal serum histamine levels and increased MC number, histamine content and MC activation in tissue. There is growing evidence that MCs may participate in the development and pathophysiology of stress-induced disorders. However, the effects of early life stress on MC phenotype and function are yet to be elucidated. Prior NMS studies have noted the involvement of MCs as well as different pro-inflammatory cytokines NGF, IL6, IFNγ and IL1-B in the development of severe symptoms of colorectal sensitivity and gastrointestinal disorders. [20-23]. H1R receptors

on submucosal neurons play a role in the crosstalk between the ENS and MCs. [24]. Additionally, neonatal MS has shown to induce activation of MCs in the of PVN brain area with an induction of inflammatory cytokines which are responsible of communicating to nearby neurons and ultimately, directing toward an increased visceral sensitivity later in life [25]. Previous studies have also demonstrated the long-lasting effects of ELA on circulating inflammatory markers, symptoms severity and increased susceptibility to inflammatory diseases later in life such as, cardiovascular, arthritis, diabetes [1]. Moreover, modulation of the immune system by the neuroendocrine system has been previously studied; injuries to brain, specifically, limbic and hypothalamic have led to impaired immune responses. Removal of neuroendocrine organs has been shown to induce morphological changes in lymphoid organs. [26].

In the present study, we showed that NMSEW mice exhibited increased IgEmediated anaphylaxis (clinical scores) compared to controls. Later, in our study exposure to chronic mild stress (RS) exacerbated MC responses, demonstrating increased serum histamine levels and MC activation in tissue with increased fecal pellet output and intestinal permeability compared to non-stressed mice and compared to baseline levels. This finding broadly supports the work of other studies in this area linking early life stress, and immune responses. Cohen et al., 1991 revealed that people with a history of psychological stress had increased cold viruse infection rates and respiratory lung severity. Similarly, Persinger et al., 1992 demonstrated an increase in allergy susceptibility after induction to NMS protocol. [2]. In line with these studies, maternal separation increased encephalomyelitis susceptibility and increased

neurotrophic factors of neuronal plasticity and survival of immune cells, including MCs, in adult rats. [3].

Bone marrow derived MCs can transiently be found in circulation but are not located in peripheral tissue. Therefore they cannot account for inflammatory processes within tissue. For this peritoneal MCs are ideal, pMC's are mature serosal type of MCs the represent less than 5% of cells in the peritoneal fluid of mice. They are capable of releasing copious amounts of granules and mediators within minutes and can efficiently trigger an inflammatory response. In our study, we wanted to investigate further the ELA-induced MC hyperplasia we also demonstrated that neonatally stressed mice had increased histamine content in their pMC's compared to non-stressed mice. We evaluated mediator content differences and assess whether increased tissue MC activation was due to an increase in the MC number or mediator content, therefore we isolated tissue-resident mast cells from NH's peritoneal cavity NMSEW mice and measured their histamine content. Histamine is a potent pre-stored MC mediator and released into the circulation very quickly and known to increase in plasma within minutes. [27, 28] Histamine is a powerful MC recruit and chemoattractant. It has been implicated to act on sensory neurons increasing sensibility to pain, vascular permeability and vasodilation. [29-32]. Once in circulation histamine is capable of binding to its receptors H1R-H4R located on various cells where it can mediate and induce inflammatory conditions such as allergies and colitis mainly through H1R and H4R activation. Furthermore, early life stress has been shown to promote MC-glial interactions mainly through H1R. In line with other studies we found that ELA induced

increase GI motility and intestinal permeability in stress mice compared to non-stressed mice.[33, 34].

Conclusion

Overall these data demonstrates that our model of NMS plus early weaning in mice is capable of inducing profound changes in MC mediator contact and responses in adulthood, long after the stress has occurred, which led us to hypothesize that ELA is inducing enduring changes in MC progenitors programming them toward a hyperactive phenotype later in life. Future studies should focus on the changes induced by ELA that are leading MC progenitors to this hyperactive phenotype. Further phenotypic and genotypic characterization of bone marrow derived MC progenitors is needed. Furthermore, deciphering the mechanism by which ELA is inducing changes in MC progenitors will help develop a targeted intervention during a critical period, or conversely, elucidating the mechanism of MC hyperactivity can help develop strategies to boost the immune responses in immunosuppressed or immunocompromised conditions.

REFERENCES
REFERENCES

- 1. **Ershler, W.B. and E.T. Keller**, Age-Associated Increased Interleukin-6 Gene Expression, Late-Life Diseases, and Frailty. *Annual Review of Medicine*, 2000. 51(1): p. 245-270.
- 2. **Persinger, M.A. and H. Falter**, Infantile Stimulation Produces Mild Enhancement in a Primary Humoral Response of Adult Albino Rats. *Psychological Reports*, 1992. 70(3): p. 976-978.
- 3. **Manni, L., A. Micera, L. Pistillo, and L. Aloe**, Neonatal handling in eaesusceptible rats altersNGFlevels and mast cell distribution in the brain. *International Journal of Developmental Neuroscience,* 1998. 16(1): p. 1-8.
- 4. Lewis, M.H., J.P. Gluck, J.M. Petitto, L.L. Hensley, and H. Ozer, Early social deprivation in nonhuman primates: long-term effects on survival and cell-mediated immunity. *Biological Psychiatry*, 2000. 47(2): p. 119-126.
- 5. **Theoharides, T.C. and D.E. Cochrane**, Critical role of mast cells in inflammatory diseases and the effect of acute stress. *Journal of Neuroimmunology*, 2004. 146(1–2): p. 1-12.
- 6. Theoharides, T.C., C. Spanos, X. Pang, L. Alferes, K. Ligris, R. Letourneau, J.J. Rozniecki, E. Webster, and G.P. Chrousos, Stress-induced intracranial mast cell degranulation: a corticotropin-releasing hormone-mediated effect. *Endocrinology*, 1995. 136(12): p. 5745-5750.
- Cao, J., N. Papadopoulou, D. Kempuraj, W.S. Boucher, K. Sugimoto, C.L. Cetrulo, and T.C. Theoharides, Human Mast Cells Express Corticotropin-Releasing Hormone (CRH) Receptors and CRH Leads to Selective Secretion of Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor. *The Journal of Immunology*, 2005. 174(12): p. 7665-7675.
- 8. **Reimann, H.J., J. Lewin, U. Schmidt, P. Wendt, G. Blueml, and E.Z. Dajani**, Misoprostol prevents damage to the gastric mucosa by stabilizing the mast cells. *Prostaglandins*, 1987. 33: p. 105-116.
- 9. Harvima, I.T., H. Viinamäki, A. Naukkarinen, K. Paukkonen, H. Neittaanmäki, R.J. Harvima, and M. Horsmanheimo, Association of Cutaneous Mast Cells and Sensory Nerves with Psychic Stress in Psoriasis. *Psychotherapy and Psychosomatics*, 1993. 60(3-4): p. 168-176.
- 10. **Galli, S.J., M. Grimbaldeston, and M. Tsai**, Immunomodulatory mast cells: negative, as well as positive, regulators of immunity. *Nat Rev Immunol,* 2008. 8(6): p. 478-486.

- 11. **Greenwood-Van Meerveld, B., R.D. Moloney, A.C. Johnson, and M. Vicario**, Mechanisms of Stress-Induced Visceral Pain: Implications in Irritable Bowel Syndrome. *Journal of Neuroendocrinology*, 2016. 28(8): p. 1-10.
- 12. **Moloney, R.D., R.D. Moloney, S.M. Oâ**€[™]**Mahony, T.G. Dinan, and J.F. Cryan**, Stress-Induced Visceral Pain: Toward Animal Models of Irritable-Bowel Syndrome and Associated Comorbidities. *Frontiers in psychiatry,* 2015. 6.
- 13. George, E.D., K.A. Bordner, H.M. Elwafi, and A.A. Simen, Maternal separation with early weaning: a novel mouse model of early life neglect. *BMC Neuroscience*, 2010. 11(1): p. 123.
- 14. **Baumeister, D., R. Akhtar, S. Ciufolini, C.M. Pariante, and V. Mondelli**, Childhood trauma and adulthood inflammation: a meta-analysis of peripheral Creactive protein, interleukin-6 and tumour necrosis factor-α. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 2016. 21(5): p. 642-649.
- 15. **Fagundes, C.P. and B. Way**, Early-Life Stress and Adult Inflammation. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 2014. 23(4): p. 277-283.
- 16. **Osman, M., A.L. Hansell, C.R. Simpson, J. Hollowell, and P.J. Helms**, Gender-specific presentations for asthma, allergic rhinitis and eczema in primary care. *Primary Care Respiratory Journal*, 2007. 16: p. 28.
- 17. **Jane, L. and A.D. Douglas**, Relationship of Abuse History to Functional Gastrointestinal Disorders and Symptoms: Some Possible Mediating Mechanisms. *Trauma, Violence, & Abuse,* 2007. 8(3): p. 331-343.
- 18. Moloney, R.D., O.F. O'Leary, D. Felice, B. Bettler, T.G. Dinan, and J.F. Cryan, Early-life stress induces visceral hypersensitivity in mice. *Neuroscience Letters*, 2012. 512(2): p. 99-102.
- 19. **Chitkara, D., M.A.L. van Tilburg, N. Blois Martin, and W. Whitehead**, Early Life Risk Factors That Contribute to Irritable Bowel Syndrome in Adults: A Systematic Review. *The American journal of gastroenterology,* 2008. 103(3): p. 765-774.
- 20. do Prado, C.H., T. Narahari, F.H. Holland, H.-N. Lee, S.K. Murthy, and H.C. Brenhouse, Effects of early adolescent environmental enrichment on cognitive dysfunction, prefrontal cortex development, and inflammatory cytokines after early life stress. *Developmental Psychobiology*, 2016. 58(4): p. 482-491.
- 21. O'Malley, D., M. Liston, N.P. Hyland, T.G. Dinan, and J.F. Cryan, Colonic soluble mediators from the maternal separation model of irritable bowel syndrome activate submucosal neurons via an interleukin-6-dependent mechanism. *American Journal of Physiology-Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology*, 2010. 300(2): p. G241-G252.

- 22. Lennon, E.M., N. Maharshak, H. Elloumi, L. Borst, S.E. Plevy, and A.J. Moeser, Early life stress triggers persistent colonic barrier dysfunction and exacerbates colitis in adult IL-10-/- Mice. *Inflammatory Bowel Diseases*, 2013. 19(4): p. 712-719.
- 23. Barreau, F., L. Ferrier, J. Fioramonti, and L. Bueno, Neonatal maternal deprivation triggers long term alterations in colonic epithelial barrier and mucosal immunity in rats. *Gut*, 2004. 53(4): p. 501.
- 24. Bell, A., M. Althaus, and M. Diener, Communication between mast cells and rat submucosal neurons. *Pflügers Archiv European Journal of Physiology*, 2015. 467(8): p. 1809-1823.
- 25. Chen, Z., T. Zhou, Y. Zhang, H. Dong, and W. Jin, Mast cells in the paraventricular nucleus participate in visceral hypersensitivity induced by neonatal maternal separation. *Behav Brain Res*, 2021. 402: p. 113113.
- 26. **Felten, S.Y. and D.L. Felten,** Chapter 20 Neural-immune interactions, in *Progress in Brain Research*, F.E. Bloom, Editor. 1994, Elsevier. p. 157-162.
- 27. Wernersson, S. and G. Pejler, Mast cell secretory granules: armed for battle. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 2014. 14(7): p. 478-494.
- 28. **Moon, T.C., A.D. Befus, and M. Kulka**, Mast Cell Mediators: Their Differential Release and the Secretory Pathways Involved. *Frontiers in Immunology*, 2014. 5(569).
- 29. **Obara, I., V. Telezhkin, I. Alrashdi, and P.L. Chazot**, Histamine, histamine receptors, and neuropathic pain relief. *British Journal of Pharmacology*, 2020. 177(3): p. 580-599.
- 30. Chatterjea, D. and T. Martinov, Mast cells: Versatile gatekeepers of pain. *Molecular Immunology*, 2015. 63(1): p. 38-44.
- Dudeck, J., J. Froebel, J. Kotrba, C.H.K. Lehmann, D. Dudziak, S. Speier, S.A. Nedospasov, S. Burkhart, and A. Dudeck, Engulfment of mast cell secretory granules on skin inflammation boosts dendritic cell migration and priming efficiency. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology*, 2019. 143(5): p. 1849-1864.e4.
- 32. McClain, J.L., E.A. Mazzotta, N. Maradiaga, N. Duque-Wilckens, I. Grants, A.J. Robison, F.L. Christofi, A.J. Moeser, and B.D. Gulbransen, Histaminedependent interactions between mast cells, glia, and neurons are altered following early-life adversity in mice and humans. *American Journal of Physiology-Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology*, 2020. 319(6): p. G655-G668.
- 33. Söderholm, J.D., D.A. Yates, M.G. Gareau, P.-C. Yang, G. MacQueen, and M.H. Perdue, Neonatal maternal separation predisposes adult rats to colonic

barrier dysfunction in response to mild stress. *American Journal of Physiology-Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology*, 2002. 283(6): p. G1257-G1263.

34. Coutinho, S.V., P.M. Plotsky, M. Sablad, J.C. Miller, H. Zhou, A.I. Bayati, J.A. McRoberts, and E.A. Mayer, Neonatal maternal separation alters stressinduced responses to viscerosomatic nociceptive stimuli in rat. *American Journal of Physiology-Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology*, 2002. 282(2): p. G307-G316.

CHAPTER FOUR

Early life Stress Programs Mast Cell for Enhanced Degranulation, Preformed Mediator Release and De Novo Synthesized Mediator Release Upon IgE-mediated and Non-IgE-mediated Stimulation

ABSTRACT

Early life adversity (ELA) is a significant risk factor in the onset and exacerbation of inflammatory disorders, including allergy, asthma and chronic pain disorders such as irritable bowel syndrome (IBS). Mast cells (MCs) are innate immune cells involved in health and disease and have been found to be increased in number and/or activated in patients with FGIDs, in which gastrointestinal (GI) symptoms are more severe in patients with a previous history of ELA. Our previous studies using murine and porcine models showed that mast cells (MCs), a critical immune cell driving allergic inflammatory and chronic pain disorders, display a hyperactive tissue phenotype in adult animals previously exposed to ELA and display increased MC mediator content. The underlying mechanism by which ELA causes MC hyperactivity into adulthood is unknown. The aim of this study was to determine that ELA programs bone marrowderived mast cell progenitors toward a hyperactive phenotype into adulthood by using an ELA model of neonatal maternal separation (NMS) plus early weaning. Pups from first parity dams (C57BL/6) were either raised under standard protocols (normal handling; NH) or subjected to 3 h periods of NMS daily on postnatal d 1-16 plus early weaning at 17 d of age. At 10 weeks of age, bone marrow MC progenitor cells were harvested from NH and NMSEW adult mice. They were cultured in IL3- and stem cell factor-containing media to generate a pure population of bone-marrow-derived MCs (BMMCs) determined by toluidine blue staining and double staining c-kit and FceR1. BMMC's were stimulated with IgE-DNP, IL33, and LPS to assess degranulation and cytokine release. Our results indicate that compared to NH, pre-stored histamine

content was higher (P=0.05) in bmmcs derived from NMSEW mice. Higher βhexosaminidase and histamine release (P<0.05) was observed in the supernatant of bmmcs derived from NMSEW mice upon IgE-DNP stimulation; NMSEW bmmcs exhibited higher IL6 release into supernatant (~2 fold higher P<0.001) upon IL33 stimulation and higher TNF (P<0.05) and IL6 (P<0.01) release into supernatant upon LPS stimulation and this response seems to be exacerbated in NMSEW females (P<0.05). Early life stress-induced a higher IL-3 induced proliferative effect in NMSEW bmmcs. Additionally, transcriptome analysis revealed that ELA had a long-term effect in MC gene expression and that females particularly seem to be more susceptible to the induced transcriptional changes of ELA.

Taken together, these new data suggest there are ELA induced factors promoting long-lasting functional changes in MC progenitors. Future studies will investigate the mechanisms by which ELA drives MC progenitors' lasting hyperactivity and its role in MC-related disorders in adulthood. Future studies will investigate the mechanisms by which ELA drives lasting hyperactivity of bone marrow MC progenitors and tissue mast cells, its contribution to disease into adulthood, and its role in increasing the risk for MC-related disorders in adulthood.

Introduction

Exposure to ELA in the form of abuse, neglect, violence, caregiver with mental illness, death in the family, can have profound long-term effects in the stress responsive system, leading to a variety of stress related disorders such as, anxiety and depression [1], chronic GI disorders such as IBS and IBD [2-4], allergies [2, 5]. Furthermore, compelling evidence has demonstrated the link between ELA and inflammatory disorders later in life, people who suffered severe childhood trauma are more at risk for cancer, diabetes, and cardiovascular diseases [6]. Studies have demonstrated that early life stressors are likely to trigger the release of pro-inflammatory cytokines and elicit an inflammatory response. The persistence of cortisol levels causes immune cells to become insensitive to glucocorticoids, thus enhancing inflammation.

MCs are key players in the stress-induced pathophysiology, MCs have found to be activated by acute stress [7, 8]. Moreover, previous studies in our lab have demonstrated MC hyperactivity in animals subjected to early life stressors or mild adult stressors.[9-11]. It is clear and there is enough evidence to support the impact ELA has on adult inflammation, and that MCs are playing a role in stress-induced diseases. However, few studies have focused on the mechanism by which ELA is affecting MC hyperactivity in adulthood. We previously demonstrated in Chapter 3 that ELA affected MC hyperactivity and Mc mediator content in adulthood; MCs were capable of storing and pre-synthesizing more mediators as well as increasing MC activity upon subjection to adult chronic stress and immunological stress.

Rationale: Our previous studies have demonstrated that mice exposed to ELA exhibited increased adult tissue activation and pre-stored mediator content. We therefore, developed the working hypothesis that ELA is inducing phenotypic and genotypic changes in bone marrow MC progenitors programming them toward a hyperactive phenotype in later life. By utilizing our ELA model of neonatal maternal separation plus early weaning (NMSEW) in C56BL/6 mice we collected and harvested MC progenitors from ELA mice and controls that we later used to generate a pure population of MCs and later performed *in-vitro* assays as well as transcriptome analysis to investigate the genotypic changes induced by ELA. Here, we demonstrate that BMMCs from mice exposed to ELA exhibit increased release of MC mediators and inflammatory cytokines upon stimulation compared to controls. Moreover, that ELA had a long-term effect in MC and immune-relevant gene expression and that female particularly seem to be more susceptible to the induced transcriptional changes of ELA.

Methods

Isolation and generation of Bone marrow derived mast cells (BMMCs)

Bone marrow progenitor cells were harvested from femurs of 10 week old female and male C57BL/6 mice and cultured in 182-cm² tissue vented culture flasks with complete media (cRPMI) containing RPMI 1640 with L-glutamine (Corning® Corning, NY), supplemented with 10% heat inactivated fetal bovine serum (FBS) (GIBCO^{TM,} Waltham, Massachusetts³), 100U/ml penicillin, 100ug/ml streptomycin, 1 mM HEPES, 1 mM nonessential amino acids and 1 mM sodium pyruvate (Corning® Corning, NY), 5ng/ml recombinant mouse IL-3, and 5ng/ml recombinant mouse stem cell factor (SCF) (R&D Systems® Minneapolis, MN). Cells were incubated in a humidified 5% CO2 and 95% air The media was changed twice a week to eliminate adherent cells by at 37°C. transferring the cell suspension to a 50-mL conical polypropylene centrifuge tube, and centrifuging for 5 minutes at 1,500 rpm, at 20°C. The culture flasks were changed every time the medium was changed. After 4 weeks of culture, <95% of the cells were identified as mast cell as determined by toluidine blue staining (0.5% pH 0.5) and cellhigh-affinity IgE receptor surface expression of FccRI (Phycoerythrin, PE) and c-Kit (Pacific Blue, PB) (Biolegend, San Diego, CA) was confirmed by flow cytometry (BF LSR II). Experiments were carried out within 6- 10 weeks of culture initiation. Percentages and geometric mean florescence intensity of Double positive cell population (FccRla+, c-kit+) were average among BMMcs from same group and later compared between groups. Experimental units of cultured BMMCS were defined by bone marrow of individual animals.

Flow Cytometry of BMMCS

FcεR1/c-kit double-positive staining by flow cytometry. The n for bone marrow-derived MC (BMMC) experiments was defined by independent flasks.

B-hexosaminidase Release

BMMCs (2.00 × 10 cells/ml) were sensitized with 1 μ g/ml mouse monoclonal anti-2,4dinitrophenol (DNP) IgE antibody () and later stimulated with 0, 15.5, 31, and 62 ng/mL DNP-HSA for 1 h. The presence of β -hexosaminidase in the supernatant and cell lysate was calculated using the substrate p-nitrophenyl N-acetyl- α -D-glucosaminide. The percentage of β -hexosaminidase release was calculated as a percentage of total β hexosaminidase content.

Histamine Release measurement

BMMCs (1 x10⁶ cells/ml) were sensitized with 1 µg/ml of mouse monoclonal anti-2,4dinitrophenol (DNP) IgE antibody (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO,) and later stimulated with 0, 15.5, 31, and 62 ng/ml of DNP-HSA for 1 hour. Histamine levels in the culture supernatants and cell lysates (RIPA buffer lysis) were determined by (Oxford Biomedical Research, Rochester Hills, MI) competitive ELISA and mMcp-1(Biocompare, Seattle, Washington) according to the manufacturer's instructions.

IL33 stimulation

BMMCs (1 x10⁶ cells/ml) were stimulated at 37°C with 10ng/ml IL-33 for 8 hours. Cell supernatants were collected and stored at -80°C. Viability of the cells throughout experiments >98% were assessed by trypan blue dye exclusion test in an automated Cell Counter (LUNA[™], San Mateo, CA). IL6 cytokine was measured using IL6 ELISA (Thermo Fisher Scientific Inc., Waltham, MA) according to the manufacturer's protocol.

LPS Stimulation

BMMCs (1 x10⁶ cells/ml) were stimulated at 37°C with 500 ng/ml of LPS for 8 hours and IL6 and TNF α was quantified using ELISA and IL6 and TNF α ELISA.

Proliferation Assay

Mast cell proliferation was tested by BrdU incorporation. Briefly, cells were grown at a density of 2 x 10^5 cells/mL in 100 µL/well of cRPMI in a 96-well plate according to manufacturer's instruction. After 24 h of treatment, cell proliferation was measured using the BrdU Cell Proliferation ELISA (abcam) according to the manufacturer's protocol. The absorbance of each well was determined at a wavelength of 450/550 nm using an automated microplate reader. The second wavelength was subtracted from the first; effectively subtracting out the background noise that is usually not wavelength specific. Wells with no cells (media alone), well with cells but no BrdU (assay background) and well with no IL3 (growth arrest) were set aside as negative controls.

In Vivo-LPS Challenge

10 wk old NH and NMSEW male mice were i.p injected with LPS (1mg/ kg; Sigma) or saline. Rectal temperatures and clinical scores were scored every hour for 6 hours.

Capillary western blot (Wes) analysis of TLR4

Capillary Western analysis was performed using the Protein Simple Wes System following manufacturer's instruction. Briefly, samples (BMMCs extracts) were diluted with 0.1 x sample Buffer. Later, 4 parts of diluted sample were combined with 1 part of fluorescent Master Mix (sample buffer x fluorescent standard x 200mM DTT). After denaturation, samples were blocked and primary antibody 1:50 for Rabbit Anti-TLR4 antibody (ab13556, Abcam, Cambridge, UK), HRP conjugated secondary antibody and chemiluminescent substrate were dispensed in designated wells. A biotynated ladder provided the molecular weights. Recombinant human TLR4 protein (Active) (ab233665) was used as control.

RNA Isolation, High-throughput Sequencing, and Transcript Analysis

RNA was isolated from unstimulated BMMCs (1x10⁷ cells/ml) using the RNeasy minikit (QIAGEN) adding the DNase digestion step according to the manufacturer's instructions. RNA quality and concentration was verified using the NanoDrop (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA, USA) 260/ 280 ratio was used to check quality. Total RNA was sent to the Van Andel Institute for library preparation and sequencing. The samples' quality was verified using a bioanalyzer; only samples with acceptable RIN values were further processed. Raw data were quality controlled with FastQC v0.11.5. The R1 has high quality for all samples. Adapters were removed with Trimgalore (https://www.bioinformatics.babraham.ac.uk/projects/trim_galore/) v0.4.4 dev and mapped with STAR v2.5.2b [12] to the mm10 genome. STAR outputs counts for all genomic features/tags/genes (option: -quantMode GeneCounts). These are the raw data imported into this R pipeline, which uses the edgeR [13] framework for RNAseq analysis. First, however, genes with low counts and unlikely to be translated (biologically meaningful) and also without enough counts for a reliable statistical judgment are removed. We require genes to have greater than (10/minimum sample library size in millions) counts per million in two samples. The DGE analysis was performed using the edgeR framework. The TMM normalization for library size and composition bias was applied to the count-filtered data. This was followed by the

models and tested using the quasi-likelihood F test. P-values were then adjusted using the BH method. Genes were termed significant if they passed the FDR and logFC thresholds. Significant genes were used in the gene set enrichment analysis using the R package goseq, which adjusts for gene length. Both the Reactome Pathway and Gene Ontologies were tested for enrichment.

Results

Early life Stress Programs Bone-Marrow derived Mast Cells for Enhanced Degranulation, and Preformed Mediator Release

For the following experiments, we utilized 10-week old bone marrow-derived mast cells (BMMCS) from NH and NMS+EW mice. After verifying purity with flow cytometry and toluidine blue staining. We first evaluated if there were differences in the expression of *c-kit* and FCeRI. Our results show there were no differences in receptor expression between NH and NMSEW BMMCs. No morphological differences were observed between NH and NMS+EW BMMCs upon visualization with toluidine blue. **(Figure 4 .1)**





Figure 4 .1 Mast cell Receptor expression between NH and NMSEW BMMCs.

Figure 4.1 (cont'd)

BMMCs were derived from femurs of 10 wk old NH and NMS+EW male and female C57BL/6 mice, progenitors cells were cultured for 4 weeks and stained with fluorescentconjugated c-kit (Pacific Blue) and Fc ϵ RI α (PE) antibodies.

(A) Representative images of flow cytometry, the horizontal axis represents $Fc\epsilon Rl\alpha$, and the vertical axis represents c-kit receptor expression. Double positive (c-kit+ $Fc\epsilon Rl\alpha$ +) cell percentages were not different between BMMCs derived from NH and NMS+EW. (B) Comparison of c-kit geometric mean fluorescence intensity (MFI) indicates no significant differences between NH and NMS+EW BMMCs. Unpaired Student's t-test. (C) Comparison of $Fc\epsilon Rl\alpha$ geometric mean fluorescence intensity (MFI) shows no significant differences between NH and NMS+EW BMMCs. Unpaired Student's t-test. (D) Schematical Representation of BMMC purity assessment at 4 wks of culture stained with toluidine blue at 4 weeks. There were no morphological changes between NH and NMS+EW BMMCs. GraphPad Prism 8.1,0, values represent mean \pm SEM. of a 4 independent experiments with 6 bone marrow donors per treatment. *P<0.05, **P<0.01, ***P<0.0001.

To evaluate if there were differences in the proliferative capacity of BMMCs, proliferation was assessed by BrdU incorporation. Our results indicate that early life stress induced a higher IL-3 induced proliferative effect in the bmmcs. (**Figure 4.2**)



Figure 4.2 IL3- Induced proliferation of NH and NMSEW BMMCs.

NH and NMSEW BMMCs proliferation was tested by BrdU incorporation, At a density of 2 x 10⁵ cells/mL in 100 µL/well of cRPMI in a 96-well. After 24 h of treatment, cell proliferation was measured using the BrdU Cell Proliferation ELISA. The absorbance of each well was determined at a wavelength of 450/550 nm using an automated microplate reader. The second wavelength was subtracted from the first; effectively subtracting out the background noise that is usually not wavelength specific. Wells with no cells (media alone), well with cells but no BrdU (assay background) and well with no

Figure 4.2 (cont'd)

IL3 (growth arrest) were set aside as negative controls. GraphPad Prism 8.1,0, values represent mean \pm SEM. of a representative experiment with 6 bone marrow donors per treatment. *P<0.05, **P<0.01, ***P<0.0001.

We then evaluated histamine content and histamine release upon IgE stimulation in BMMCs. For this, bmmcs were sensitized overnight with DNP-specific IgE (1ug/ml); the next day after, the antigen (DNP-HSA) was administered to the cell culture to induce FceR1 cross-linkage and degranulation. We then evaluated MC β -hexosaminidase (a well-known granule marker of degranulation) and histamine release (MC mediator, an MC activity indicator) in the supernatant. Compared to NH, pre-stored histamine content was higher (P=0.05) in bmmcs derived from NMS+EW mice. Higher β -hexosaminidase and histamine release (P<0.05) was observed in the supernatant in bmmcs derived from NMS+EW mice upon IgE-DNP stimulation; no significant differences were observed in β -hexosaminidase release in unstimulated conditions. (Figure 4.3)



Figure 4.3 Histamine content and histamine release upon IgE stimulation in NH and NMSEW BMMCs.



BMMCs were sensitized with 1 µg/ml of mouse monoclonal anti-2,4-dinitrophenol (DNP) IgE antibody and later stimulated with 0, 15.5, 62 ng/ml of DNP-HSA for 1 hour. Histamine levels in the culture supernatants and cell lysates were later determined. (A) Total histamine content was greater in BMMCs derived from NMSEW mice compared to BMMCs derived from NH mice. Unpaired Student's t-test. (B) BMMCs derived from NMSEW mice released greater histamine amounts after FccRI stimulation and cross-linkage with antigen than BMMCs derived from NH mice. Two-way ANOVA with Sidak's multiple comparisons test. (C) BMMCs derived from NMS+EW mice had increased release of β -hexosaminidase after DNP-HSA stimulus (62 ng/mL). Two-way ANOVA with Sidak's multiple comparisons test. GraphPad Prism 8.1,0, values represent mean \pm SEM. of a representative experiment with 6 bone marrow donors per treatment. *P<0.05, **P<0.01, ***P<0.0001.

Additionally, we evaluated mMCP-1 (mast cell protease-1) and TNFa release upon IgE stimulation. BMMCs derived from NMSEW mice exhibited higher basal TNFα release and mast cell protease-1 release into supernatant (P<0.05) upon IgE-DNP stimulation. **(Figure 4.4)**



Figure 4.4 Mast cell protease-1 and TNFa release upon IgE stimulation in NH and NMSEW BMMCs.

BMMCs were sensitized with 1 μg/ml of mouse monoclonal anti-2,4-dinitrophenol (DNP) IgE antibody and later stimulated with 62 ng/ml of DNP-HSA for 1 hour. **(A)** BMMCs derived from NMSEW mice exhibited greater mast cell protease-1 release into supernatant upon IgE-DNP stimulation. Two-way ANOVA with Sidak's multiple comparisons test. **(B)** BMMCs derived from NMSEW mice exhibited higher basal TNFα release into supernatant upon IgE-DNP Stimulation. Two-way ANOVA with Sidak's

Figure 4.4 (cont'd)

multiple comparisons test. GraphPad Prism 8.1,0, values represent mean ± SEM. of a representative experiment with 6 bone marrow donors per treatment. *P<0.05, **P<0.01, ***P<0.0001.

Early life Stress Programs Mast Cell for Enhanced Preformed Mediator and de novo Synthesized Mediator Release upon Non-IgE-mediated Stimulation

Furthermore we wanted to try other non-IgE stimulation to evaluate if the heightened response observed was specific to IgE-DNP stimulation. We stimulated BMMC with IL33, a potent inducer of MC Cytokine release and lipopolysaccharide (LPS). IL33 exerts its activity by binding to the primary receptor ST2 in mast cells triggering downstream signaling pathways. LPS interacts with toll-like receptor 4 (TLR 4) in mast cells, resulting in augmentation of MC degranulation upon antigen stimulation. BMMCs derived from NMSEW mice exhibited higher IL6 release into supernatant (~2 fold higher P<0.001) upon IL33 stimulation and higher TNF (P<0.05) and IL6 (P<0.01) release into supernatant upon LPS stimulation and this response seems to be exacerbated in NMS EW females (P<0.05). (Figure 4.5)



Figure 4.5 TNFa and IL6 release upon IL33 and LPS stimulation of NH and NMSEW BMMCs.

Figure 4.5 (cont'd)

BMMCs were stimulated at 37°C with 10ng/ml IL-33 for 8 hours. (A) BMMCs derived from NMSEW mice exhibited higher IL6 release into supernatant compared to BMMCs derived from NH mice. Two-way ANOVA with Sidak's multiple comparisons test. BMMCs were stimulated at 37°C with 500 ng/ml of LPS for 8 hours. (B) BMMCs derived from NMSEW mice exhibited higher IL6 release into supernatant compared to BMMCs derived from NMSEW mice. Two-way ANOVA with Sidak's multiple comparisons test. (C) BMMCs derived from NMSEW mice exhibited higher IL6 release into supernatant supernatant upon LPS stimulation. Two-way ANOVA with Sidak's multiple comparisons test.

GraphPad Prism 8.1,0, values represent mean \pm SEM. of a representative experiment with 4 bone marrow donors per treatment. *P<0.05, **P<0.01, ***P<0.0001.

ELA Induces Transcriptional Changes in Bone Marrow-Derived Mast Cell Progenitors

To gain more understanding of the basal gene expression changes induced by ELA on adult MCs, we profiled the gene expression patterns in MCs from NH and NMSEW mice by RNA sequencing. Briefly, MC progenitors were extracted from the femurs of NH and NMSEW to generate a pure population of MCs. After confirming MC purity ~6wks, RNA was extracted from unstimulated BMMCs (1.0 × 10⁷ cells). After verification of RNA quality, extracted RNA samples were sent to the Van Andel Institute for transcriptome analysis and further bioinformatic analysis. Notably, a total of 2,093 genes were differentially expressed in NMSEW compared to controls. RNA sequencing revealed that 1,203 genes were altered by ELA in males and 890 genes in females (**Fig 4.6**) Principal component analysis identified that transcripts from NMSEW grouped differently from controls, and that within the NMSEW group, females grouped

independently (Figure 4.7). Suggesting, that ELA had a long-term effect in MC gene expression and that females particularly seem to be more susceptible to the induced transcriptional changes of ELA. Remarkably, we found upregulation in *Lipn* (2.70 fold); this gene encodes for lipases. It is involved in lipid metabolism [14]; similarly, we found that *CD36* gene expression was 3.36 fold higher in NMSEW BMMCs; CD36 is a gene that encodes for a fatty acid transporter and plays a role in obesity and diabetes [15, 16], suggesting a role of ELA in lipid mobilization and probably predisposition to metabolic-related diseases.

These finding goes in line with our finding of increased body weight in NMSEW mice particularly females (**Fig.S.1.C**). Also, upregulated was *vasn* gene expression (2.20 fold) in NMSEW BMMCs compared to controls; vasorin (*vasn*) has been found to facilitate interactions between the nervous system and vascular system [17]. Interestingly, we found that *TLR4*, *TLR7*, *and TLR8* gene expression to be 2-folds higher in NMSEW BMMCs; similarly, the TNF receptor family was also upregulated NMSEW BMMCs. Toll-like receptors in MCs play an important role in pathogen defense, but also have found to synergistically interact to exacerbate IgE-mediated responses and enhanced pro-inflammatory cytokine production[18]. The TNF receptor superfamily activates NFKB, an essential receptor in innate immunity, and the TNF receptor family also plays a role in autoimmune disorders. [19] Remarkably, the expression of both toll-like receptor family and TNF family was found to be higher in NMSEW female BMMCS. (**Fig 4.5**)

Additionally protein expression of TLR 4 was found to be increased in bonemarrow MCs from early life-stressed mice. Moreover, MCs from stressed animals also

show differences in proteases and metalloproteinases; such as Mcpt4, *Mcpt8*, and *Mcpt2*, *Mmp13*, *Mmmp19*, which are involved in tissue remodeling, repair, and inflammation [20-22]. An increased gene expression of Interferon regulatory factor 6 (*Irf6*) was observed in NMSEW BMMCS. This particular gene is very important in early development it encodes a transcription factor that regulates the production of a set of inflammatory cytokines responsible for alleviating viral and bacterial infections, found to play an important role in LPS responses [23] and also, recently found to be involved in the pathogenesis of systemic sclerosis [24]. Other abundantly expressed genes in NMSEW BMMCs were *Mab21l2* (3.6 fold) and *Rgs13* (2.6 fold) involved in regulating B-cell responses to cytokines and G-couple receptor-mediated responses in MCs respectively. Additionally, Mab2112 has been found to play a role in cell fate and cell proliferation [25-27] (**Fig 4.17**). Of particular interest was the canonical pathway analysis which demonstrated an increase in genes involved in NFKB signaling, integrin signaling, and migration of leucocytes.

Overall, these findings indicate that MCs derived from ELA-stressed mice have different gene expression patterns with an increased upregulation in immune-MCrelated genes and lipid metabolism genes and that female seem to be more susceptible to ELA induced gene expression changes.



Figure 4.6 Venn diagram of commonly expressed genes in females and males NMSEW BMMCs compared to NH.

Venn diagram illustrating differential gene expression NMS females compared to NH females and NMS males compared to NH males. A is the number of differentiated genes in Males, B is the number of differentiated genes in female.



Figure 4.7 Principal component analysis (PCA) of unstimulated BMMCs from NMSEW and NH mice.

Figure 4.7 (cont'd)

PCA of the normalized RNA Seq data transcripts, raw data were quality controlled with Fastq. The R1 has high quality for all samples. Adapters were removed with Trimgalore and mapped with STAR. Light blue represents NH BMMCs, dark blue represents NMSEW BMMCs. Circle represents females, and triangle represents males.



Figure 4.8 Volcano plot of differentially expressed genes of BMMCs from NMSEW compared to NH



Figure 4.9 Comparison of Biological Function Revealed by RNA-Seq analysis between NMSEW BMMCs compared to NH.



Figure 4.10 Significant Canonical Pathways in NMS compared to NH based on zscore ranked based on –log (p-value).

Figure 4.10 (cont'd)

Ingenuity pathway analysis showing the most highly scoring canonical pathways.

Canonical pathway analysis on the gene transcripts using ingenuity pathway analysis (IPA) revealed most significant enrichment in pathways related to pyrimidine rubonucelotide de novo byosynthesis, NFKB singnaling (including TNf receptors and TLRS, Integrin Signaling, differences in leukocyte signaling. differences in metalloproteases.



Figure 4.11 Canonical Pathways in NMS compared to NH based on Z-score.



Figure 4.12 Significant Biological Processes in Diseases and Functional categories in NMS Females compared to NH Females.



Figure 4.13 Significant Biological Processes in Diseases and Functional

categories in NMS mice Males compared to NH males.

Female BMMCs

Top Upstream Regulators	P-value
Females	
IL13	3.26 E-12
GATA2	4.33E-12
TCL1A	6.20E-11
IL4	2.56E-10
Lipopolysaccharide	7.87E-10

Male BMMCs

Top Upstream Regulators	P-value
Males	
TP53	2.39E-12
APP	9.24E-10
ERBB2	1.41E-09
progesterone	1.95-0.9
Beta-estradiol	2.27E-0.9

Figure 4.14 Top Upstream Regulators in Female and Male BMMCs



Figure 4.15 Gene expression of Toll-like receptors in NMSEW BMMCs Relative to NH BMMCs.



Figure 4.16 Gene expression of TNF Family receptors relevant genes in NMSEW BMMCs Relative to NH BMMCs.



Figure 4.17 Gene expression of Mas Cell relevant genes in NMSEW BMMCs Relative to NH BMMCs.

Vasn	Vasorin, interactions between nervous system and vascular system
TLR4,7 and 8	Pathogen defense, inflammation
TNF Receptor Family	Pathogen defense, inflammation
Mcpt8,2	Proteases, tissue remodeling, repair and inflammation.
Mmp13 and Mmp19	Metalloproteinases, tissue remodeling, repair and inflammation
lrf6	Transcription factor, inflammation
Mab21I2	B-Cell responses, cell fate, cell proliferation
Rgs13	G-couple receptor mediated responses

Figure 4.18 Biological Relevance of Mast Cell Relevant genes in NMSEW BMMC Relative to NH BMMCs



Figure 4.19 Heatmap Sample clustering by Treatment and Sex.
ELA induces upregulation of TLR4 and Increases Severity to Systemic LPS Administration

Given that our previous studies demonstrated an enhanced response of MCs to LPS challenge *in-vitro* and further transcriptome analysis identified an increase in *TLR4* gene expression. We then assessed TLR4 protein expression in NH and NMSEW BMMCs, and further subjected NH and NMSEW mice to an LPS challenge. Briefly, mice were injected with LPS (1mg/kg), rectal temperatures and clinical scores were monitored evert hour for 6 hours [28]. Our results indicate that NMSEW mice had an increase in basal MC protein expression of TLR4 (**Fig 4.20**)



Figure 4.20 Capillary western blot (Wes) analysis of TLR4 in NH and NMSEW BMMCS.



Capillary Western analyses were performed using the Protein Simple Wes System. **(A)** Densitrometric area calculated with image J, **(B)** chemiluminescence calculated in GraphPad.

Figure 4.20 (cont'd)

Higher expression of TLR4 in NMSEW mice and when we split by sex its significantly higher in females. Unpaired Student's t-test. Data represent means SEM of a representative experiment with 6 bone marrow donors per treatment. *P<0.05, **P<0.01, ***P<0.0001.

Discussion

Maternal separation plus early weaning heightens MC activity in adult mice

Early life stress can have long-lasting consequences in behavior and physiology. In humans, early-life stressors such as disruptions of maternal-infant bonds have been a significant determinant on the development of behavioral disorders later in life, such as anxiety and depression [29]. Additionally, there is strong evidence showing the association between deprived rearing conditions and inflammatory markers later in life, such as increased IL6 and CRP in adults [30-32], thereby, increasing disease susceptibility later in life. In fact, Danese et al., 2007 reported twice CRP levels in children maltreated, increasing the risk for cardiovascular diseases in their early 20's. Importantly, Kiecolt and colleagues determined the long-term impact of ELA on cell aging, inflammation, and susceptibility to adult stress; in this study, multiple childhood adversities were associated with increased IL6 and TNF α levels in older adults; also, these individuals had a shorter telomere length which translated to a 7-15 years difference in lifespan compared to individuals without a history of childhood adversity.[33, 34]. These associations were exacerbated in adults having a caregiver position at that time, highlighting the impact of ELA on adult stress susceptibility.

Maternal separation is a well-known model of early life adversity. Maternal presence is vital in maintaining normal HPA axis responses [35-38]. No stress is expected during this period, and the HPA axis is in a quiescent form [39]. Early disruptions in the maternal-infant bond have shown to induce dysregulations in the HPA responsiveness, making it difficult for the system to return to basal unstressed conditions, producing long-lasting abnormal changes in cortisol levels [40]. Moreover, previous studies have demonstrated the permanent effects of ELA on immunological responses, with activation of inflammatory responses in the brain and periphery [41, 42]. Increased MC numbers in the brain and high susceptibility to allergies and encephalomyelitis, with increased neurotrophic mediators [43] have been shown in animals exposed to ELA [44, 45].

Maternal separation plus early weaning programs MC progenitors for enhanced degranulation, preformed mediator release and de novo synthesized mediator

Our study previously demonstrated that ELA prompted an increased MC tissue activation and exacerbated stressed-induced MC tissue activation, suggesting a programming effect of ELA on MC progenitors. Previous studies in our lab have also shown long-term increased GI symptom severity and MC numbers in mice and pigs subjected to models of early life adversity [9, 10]. However, it remains unknown if ELA induces changes in hematopoietic MC activity, altering MC's progenitors toward a hyperactive phenotype in adulthood. Since MCs are hematopoietically derived from the bone marrow, we later focused on BMMCs for our experiments. Our study demonstrated that BMMC from ELA-induced animals had increased histamine content and histamine and β -hexosaminidase release upon IgE stimulation. Additionally, we

demonstrated that ELA induced higher IL-3 induced proliferation in BMMCs originated from stressed animals. This finding is consistent with that of Heidt et al., 2014 who found that chronic social stress-induced changes in neurotransmitter levels in the bone marrow and this, in turn, increased proliferation of stem cells, leading them to an overproduction of neutrophils and monocytes [46]. Similarly, studies have found that chronic stress causes a redistribution of leukocytes, increasing granulocytes, and decreasing lymphocytes, possibly as an adaptive mechanism in response to the early stress induced [47, 48]. Although we do not know the exact mechanism of why MCs are increased or hyperactive, changes induced by ELA on the bone marrow environment niche may be responsible for the programming of MC progenitors.

Further, our study demonstrated that ELA provoked an increase in MC protease-1 and TNF α , an inflammatory cytokine produced by MCs known to play a role in acute stress inflammation, responsible for enhancing inflammatory responses [49]. Mast cells can release pre-stored and later synthesized TNF α [50], mMCP-1 is a granule protein released upon degranulation also involved in inflammatory processes. Our study also demonstrated an increase of IL6, TNF α and upon IL33 and LPS stimulations in BMMCs from ELA mice. This finding is in line with other studies indicating an increase in inflammatory cytokines and increased leukocyte inflammatory gene expression after subjection to chronic stress [45, 51-53]. Repeated social defeat in males has been known to increase the number of neutrophils and monocytes as well as induce elevated levels of IL6 and NGF [54]. Additionally, our RNA sequencing analysis of BMMCs derived from stressed (NMSEW) and controls (NH) mice demonstrated that, at baseline (unstimulated) conditions, there was an enhanced gene expression of immune and MC

relevant genes in NMSEW BMMCS relative to NH BMMCs. In our study, there were 2,093 differentially expressed genes in BMMCs from stressed mice, with 1,203 of these genes being different in NMSEW females compared to female controls indicating that females are more sensible to early life stress and they MCs progenitors seem to be more affected by it. Our principal component analysis identified that transcripts from NMSEW grouped differently from controls, and within the group NMSEW, females grouped independently. Sexual dimorphism in MCs has been previously demonstrated in our lab by Mackey et al., 2016 female MCs contain more mediator content and are more susceptible to activation upon immunological or psychological stressors; additionally, females show basal gene expression differences compared to their males counterparts [10, 55].

Maternal separation plus early weaning increases TLR family expression

Interestingly, in BMMCs from NMSEW mice, there was an upregulation of genes related to TLR signaling, specifically of genes that encode for TLR 4 and TLR8, this was exacerbated in NMSEW females. Also, receptors from the TNF family was upregulated in NMSEW BMMCs. MCs, contain TLR1-9; among these, signaling through TLR 2 and TLR4 are implicated in danger and bacterial recognition [56, 57]. Upon TLR activation, there is a release a number of cytokines and leukotrienes, including potent cytokine TNF α and IL6, crucial for an effective immune response against pathogens. Specifically, TLR4 in MCs was found to be critical for the production of necessary pro-inflammatory cytokines and leukocyte recruitment needed to protect against acute peritonitis. [58, 59]. Models of early life stress have previously demonstrated to induce higher pro-

inflammatory cytokines, and NFKB signaling [56]. Also, repeated exposure to stress increased NK activity [45] and increased viral infection rate[60]. Potential causal drivers of MC changes in NMSEW mice

Early exposure to inflammatory signals has been shown to have a long-term impact on immune function, inducing long-lasting phenotypic changes in macrophages [61]. The immune system is stimulated and triggered by the stress signals released during ELA. Stromal cells, leukocytes, and hematopoietic cells are known to express β-adrenergic receptors, and signaling through these receptors can heighten leukocyte responses and affect progenitors in the bone marrow [62]. Progenitor cells are able to sense danger signals, such as toll-like receptor ligands, or neurotransmitters [63-66]. Similarly, Yañez et al.,2013 demonstrated that early TLR signaling in the hematopoietic niche influences myelopoiesis and macrophage function[67]. Vascular cell adhesion proteins and selectins are responsible for keeping the HSC in niches. Stromal cells including, mesenchymal cells, epithelial cells; osteoblasts secrete stimulating cytokines for example, M-CSF, GM-CSF, CXCL12 that bind to receptors on HSCs triggering a change in migration, proliferation and lineage differentiation.

MCs originate from a multipotential progenitor different form the common myeloid progenitor[68], however other already committed cells can be reprogrammed into the MC lineage by altering the expression of early developments transcription factors. Retrovirally transduced committed lymphoid precursors with transcription factor GATA-2 is able to convert basophils into MC precursors [69]. Interestingly GATA-2 came up as a top upstream regulator in our NMSEW BMMC transcriptome analysis. GATA-2 transcription factor has known to promote chromatin accessibility MC enhancer regions, promoting transcription of genes and antigenic stimulation [70]. In contrast MC

differentiation is negatively regulated by expression of y CCAAT/ enhancer-binding protein alpha (CEBPα) [69]. Other important transcription factors playing a role in early MC development are GATA-1, PU.1 and the microphthalmia-associated transcription factor (Mitf). Mitf is important as it regulates a number of MC receptors, proteases and signaling molecules critical for MC function and phenotype [71]. Additionally, there are different isoforms of Mitf, controlled by MC-regulatory elements. Identification of the different isoforms and sequences as well as the main targets will provide insight into the regulatory networks in MCs [72-74].

The most known pathway of MC activation is the IgE-Ag activation; it has been shown that PKC plays a major role in the signaling cascade. PKC activation induced the AP-1 transcription factor [75]. AP-1 is composed of several jun and fos family of proteins which can homodimerize or Heterodimerize with other jun or fos proteins to form the AP-1 complex. IgE-Ag stimulated MCs display an increase in the AP-1 mRNA levels[76]. The complex networks of AP-1 proteins are involved in the transcriptional control of MCs. Other groups have defined the existence of other AP-1 complex, comprised of different proteins [77]. A critical player in the signal transduction of many cytokines is the JAK-STAT pathway, this transcription factor is critical for a complete mast cell activation including degranulation and cytokine production [78, 79]. To add to the complexity chromatin modifications interfering with the binding of transcription and co regulators ultimately influencing gene expression play a major role in MC differentiation, development phenotype and function, few studies have explored the role of epigenetic modification in regulating MC phenotype and responses [80, 81]. Understanding the different regulatory networks in MC differentiation and development

provides important aspects into the mechanisms of stress-induced MC phenotypic changes and can provide targets to treat stress-induced MC related disorders in the future.

Conclusions

Early life adversity plays a significant role in the development and exacerbation of inflammatory disorders later in life. The present study demonstrates that ELA has a long-term impact on bone marrow-derived progenitor MCs, programming them toward hyperactivity in adulthood. MCs harvested from the femurs of mice exposed to ELA at a young age exhibited increased mediator content, release, and increased proinflammatory cytokines upon stimulation and increased proliferation rate. Additionally, these studies provide evidence that ELA induces transcriptional changes in BMMCs, altering MC immune relevant genes and pathogen recognition receptors, potentially as a long-term adaptation to stress, but with enduring deleterious consequences. Up until now, the literature was vague regarding the impact of ELA on specific immune cell types. Together, these data provide a new, more in-depth understanding of the effects of ELA on MC phenotype and function and how this may be playing a role in later inflammatory disease susceptibility. Further elucidation of the mechanisms driving early stressed-induced MC hyperactivity will help develop future intervention strategies. APPENDIX



Figure S.1 Passive systemic anaphylaxis in NH and NMSEW mice.

Figure S.1 (cont'd)



Mice were sensitized with anti-DNP monoclonal IgE. Twenty four hours later they were injected via i.p. with the antigen DNP to induce PSA. Serum was later collected to evaluate histamine and mast cell protease-1 concentrations. Mesenteric windows from jejunum were collected to evaluate MC tissue activation. A) Serum histamine levels at 30 minutes post-challenge. B) Sex differences in serum histamine levels at 30 minutes post-challenge. C) Sex differences in body weight of NH and NMSEW mice. D) Percentage of MC activation in mesenteric windows of jejunum after DNP challenge. E) Sex differences in percentage of MC activation in mesenteric windows of jejunum after DNP challenge. F) Mast cell protease-1 levels at baseline and post-IgE challenge. REFERENCES

REFERENCES

- 1. Heim, C., D.J. Newport, S. Heit, Y.P. Graham, M. Wilcox, R. Bonsall, A.H. Miller, and C.B. Nemeroff, Pituitary-Adrenal and Autonomic Responses to Stress in Women After Sexual and Physical Abuse in Childhood. *JAMA*, 2000. 284(5): p. 592-597.
- 2. **Dorner, T., K. Lawrence, A. Rieder, and M. Kunze**, Epidemiologie von Allergien in Österreich. Ergebnisse des ersten Österreichischen Allergieberichts. *Wiener Medizinische Wochenschrift,* 2007. 157(11-12): p. 235-242.
- 3. Drossman, D.A., Z. Li, E. Andruzzi, R.D. Temple, N.J. Talley, W. Grant Thompson, W.E. Whitehead, J. Janssens, P. Funch-Jensen, E. Corazziari, J.E. Richter, and G.G. Koch, U. S. Householder survey of functional gastrointestinal disorders. *Digestive Diseases and Sciences*, 1993. 38(9): p. 1569-1580.
- 4. **Chitkara, D., M.A.L. van Tilburg, N. Blois Martin, and W. Whitehead**, Early Life Risk Factors That Contribute to Irritable Bowel Syndrome in Adults: A Systematic Review. *The American journal of gastroenterology,* 2008. 103(3): p. 765-774.
- 5. **Osman, M., A.L. Hansell, C.R. Simpson, J. Hollowell, and P.J. Helms**, Gender-specific presentations for asthma, allergic rhinitis and eczema in primary care. *Primary Care Respiratory Journal*, 2007. 16: p. 28.
- 6. **Fagundes, C.P. and B. Way**, Early-Life Stress and Adult Inflammation. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 2014. 23(4): p. 277-283.
- 7. Esposito, P., D. Gheorghe, K. Kandere, X. Pang, R. Connolly, S. Jacobson, and T.C. Theoharides, Acute stress increases permeability of the blood–brainbarrier through activation of brain mast cells. *Brain Research*, 2001. 888(1): p. 117-127.
- 8. **Rozniecki, J.J., S.L. Hauser, M. Stein, R. Lincoln, and T.C. Theoharides**, Elevated mast cell tryptase in cerebrospinal fluid of multiple sclerosis patients. *Annals of Neurology*, 1995. 37(1): p. 63-66.
- 9. **Pohl, C.**, Early weaning stress induces chronic functional diarrhea, intestinal barrier defects, and increased mast cell activity in a porcine model of early life adversity. *Neurogastroenterology & Motility*, 2017.
- 10. Mackey, E., S. Ayyadurai, C.S. Pohl, S. D'Costa, Y. Li, and A.J. Moeser, Sexual dimorphism in the mast cell transcriptome and the pathophysiological responses to immunological and psychological stress. *Biology of Sex Differences*, 2016. 7(1): p. 1-19.

- Ayyadurai, S., A. Gibson, L. Sommerville, S. D'Costa, L. Edwards, E.M. Lennon, C. Pohl, J.E. Medland, K. Bagley, J. Winston, S. Fransdsen, E. Mackey, Y. Li, and A.J. Moeser, Su2045 Mast Cell CRF1 Mediates Mast Cell Degranulation and Intestinal Permeability in Response to Psychological and Immunological Stress. *Gastroenterology*, 2015. 148(4, Supplement 1): p. S-584.
- 12. Dobin, A., C.A. Davis, F. Schlesinger, J. Drenkow, C. Zaleski, S. Jha, P. Batut, M. Chaisson, and T.R. Gingeras, STAR: ultrafast universal RNA-seq aligner. *Bioinformatics*, 2013. 29(1): p. 15-21.
- 13. **Robinson, M.D., D.J. McCarthy, and G.K. Smyth**, edgeR: a Bioconductor package for differential expression analysis of digital gene expression data. *Bioinformatics*, 2010. 26(1): p. 139-140.
- 14. Israeli, S., Z. Khamaysi, D. Fuchs-Telem, J. Nousbeck, R. Bergman, O. Sarig, and E. Sprecher, A Mutation in LIPN, Encoding Epidermal Lipase N, Causes a Late-Onset Form of Autosomal-Recessive Congenital Ichthyosis. *The American Journal of Human Genetics*, 2011. 88(4): p. 482-487.
- 15. Yang, J., N. Sambandam, X. Han, W. Gross Richard, M. Courtois, A. Kovacs, M. Febbraio, N. Finck Brian, and P. Kelly Daniel, CD36 Deficiency Rescues Lipotoxic Cardiomyopathy. *Circulation Research*, 2007. 100(8): p. 1208-1217.
- 16. Christiaens, V., M. Van Hul, H.R. Lijnen, and I. Scroyen, CD36 promotes adipocyte differentiation and adipogenesis. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) General Subjects*, 2012. 1820(7): p. 949-956.
- 17. Bonnet, A.-L., C. Chaussain, I. Broutin, G.Y. Rochefort, H. Schrewe, and C. Gaucher, From Vascular Smooth Muscle Cells to Folliculogenesis: What About Vasorin? *Frontiers in medicine*, 2018. 5: p. 335-335.
- 18. **Qiao, H., M.V. Andrade, F.A. Lisboa, K. Morgan, and M.A. Beaven**, FcεR1 and toll-like receptors mediate synergistic signals to markedly augment production of inflammatory cytokines in murine mast cells. *Blood*, 2006. 107(2): p. 610-618.
- Jéru, I., E. Cochet, P. Duquesnoy, V. Hentgen, B. Copin, M.T. Mitjavila-Garcia, S. Sheykholeslami, G. Le Borgne, F. Dastot-Le Moal, V. Malan, S. Karabina, M. Mahevas, S. Chantot-Bastaraud, J.C. Lecron, L. Faivre, and S. Amselem, Brief Report: Involvement of TNFRSF11A molecular defects in autoinflammatory disorders. *Arthritis Rheumatol*, 2014. 66(9): p. 2621-7.
- 20. Johnson, J.L., C.L. Jackson, G.D. Angelini, and S.J. George, Activation of matrix-degrading metalloproteinases by mast cell proteases in atherosclerotic plaques. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol*, 1998. 18(11): p. 1707-15.
- 21. **Dai, H. and R.J. Korthuis**, Mast Cell Proteases and Inflammation. *Drug discovery today. Disease models*, 2011. 8(1): p. 47-55.

- 22. Kanbe, N., A. Tanaka, M. Kanbe, A. Itakura, M. Kurosawa, and H. Matsuda, Human mast cells produce matrix metalloproteinase 9. *Eur J Immunol*, 1999. 29(8): p. 2645-9.
- 23. Joly, S., L. Rhea, P. Volk, J.G. Moreland, and M. Dunnwald, Interferon Regulatory Factor 6 Has a Protective Role in the Host Response to Endotoxic Shock. *PloS one*, 2016. 11(4): p. e0152385-e0152385.
- 24. **Wu, M. and S. Assassi**, The Role of Type 1 Interferon in Systemic Sclerosis. *Frontiers in Immunology*, 2013. 4(266).
- 25. Wong, R.L.Y., K.K.L. Chan, and K.L. Chow, Developmental expression of Mab21l2 during mouse embryogenesis. Mechanisms of Development, 1999. 87(1): p. 185-188.
- 26. Bansal, G., J.A. DiVietro, H.S. Kuehn, S. Rao, K.H. Nocka, A.M. Gilfillan, and K.M. Druey, RGS13 Controls G Protein-Coupled Receptor-Evoked Responses of Human Mast Cells. *The Journal of Immunology*, 2008. 181(11): p. 7882.
- 27. Shi, G.X., K. Harrison, G.L. Wilson, C. Moratz, and J.H. Kehrl, RGS13 regulates germinal center B lymphocytes responsiveness to CXC chemokine ligand (CXCL)12 and CXCL13. *J Immunol*, 2002. 169(5): p. 2507-15.
- Biesmans, S., T.F. Meert, J.A. Bouwknecht, P.D. Acton, N. Davoodi, P. De Haes, J. Kuijlaars, X. Langlois, L.J.R. Matthews, L. Ver Donck, N. Hellings, and R. Nuydens, Systemic Immune Activation Leads to Neuroinflammation and Sickness Behavior in Mice. *Mediators of Inflammation*, 2013. 2013: p. 271359.
- 29. Maken, D.S., J. Weinberg, D.R. Cool, and M.B. Hennessy, An investigation of the effects of maternal separation and novelty on central mechanisms mediating pituitary-adrenal activity in infant guinea pigs (Cavia porcellus). *Behavioral neuroscience*, 2010. 124(6): p. 800-809.
- Miller, G.E., M.L.M. Murphy, R. Cashman, R. Ma, J. Ma, J.M.G. Arevalo, M.S. Kobor, and S.W. Cole, Greater inflammatory activity and blunted glucocorticoid signaling in monocytes of chronically stressed caregivers. *Brain, behavior, and immunity*, 2014. 41: p. 191-199.
- Miller, G.E., E. Chen, A.K. Fok, H. Walker, A. Lim, E.F. Nicholls, S. Cole, and M.S. Kobor, Low early-life social class leaves a biological residue manifested by decreased glucocorticoid and increased proinflammatory signaling. *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 2009. 106(34): p. 14716-14721.
- 32. Packard, C.J., V. Bezlyak, J.S. McLean, G.D. Batty, I. Ford, H. Burns, J. Cavanagh, K.A. Deans, M. Henderson, A. McGinty, K. Millar, N. Sattar, P.G. Shiels, Y.N. Velupillai, and C. Tannahill, Early life socioeconomic adversity is associated in adult life with chronic inflammation, carotid atherosclerosis, poorer

lung function and decreased cognitive performance: a cross-sectional, population-based study. *BMC Public Health*, 2011. 11: p. 42.

- Danese, A., C.M. Pariante, A. Caspi, A. Taylor, and R. Poulton, Childhood maltreatment predicts adult inflammation in a life-course study. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 2007. 104(4): p. 1319-1324.
- Kiecolt-Glaser, J.K.P.G., Jean-Philippe MA; Weng, Nan-ping MD, PhD; Malarkey, William B. MD; Beversdorf, David Q. MD; Glaser, Ronald PhD, Childhood Adversity Heightens the Impact of Later-Life Caregiving Stress on Telomere Length and Inflammation. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 2011. 73: p. 16-22.
- 35. **Levine, S.**, Developmental determinants of sensitivity and resistance to stress. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, 2005. 30(10): p. 939-946.
- Meaney, M.J., J. Diorio, D. Francis, J. Widdowson, P. LaPlante, C. Caldji, S. Sharma, J.R. Seckl, and P.M. Plotsky, Early Environmental Regulation of Forebrain Glucocorticoid Receptor Gene Expression: Implications for Adrenocortical Responses to Stress; pp. 61–72. *Developmental Neuroscience*, 1996. 18(1-2): p. 61-72.
- 37. Jawahar, M.C., C. Murgatroyd, E.L. Harrison, and B.T. Baune, Epigenetic alterations following early postnatal stress: a review on novel aetiological mechanisms of common psychiatric disorders. *Clinical Epigenetics*, 2015. 7: p. 1-13.
- 38. **Meaney, M.J. and D.H. Aitken**, The effects of early postnatal handling on hippocampal glucocorticoid receptor concentrations: temporal parameters. *Developmental Brain Research*, 1985. 22(2): p. 301-304.
- 39. **Borges-Aguiar, A.C., L.Z. Schauffer, E.R. de Kloet, and L.C. Schenberg**, Daily maternal separations during stress hyporesponsive period decrease the thresholds of panic-like behaviors to electrical stimulation of the dorsal periaqueductal gray of the adult rat. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 2018. 344: p. 132-144.
- 40. Feng, X., L. Wang, S. Yang, D. Qin, J. Wang, C. Li, L. Lv, Y. Ma, and X. Hu, Maternal separation produces lasting changes in cortisol and behavior in rhesus monkeys. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 2011. 108(34): p. 14312-14317.
- 41. **Rohleder, N.**, Stimulation of Systemic Low-Grade Inflammation by Psychosocial Stress. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 2014. 76(181-189).
- 42. Calcia, M.A., D.R. Bonsall, P.S. Bloomfield, S. Selvaraj, T. Barichello, and O.D. Howes, Stress and neuroinflammation: a systematic review of the effects of

stress on microglia and the implications for mental illness. *Psychopharmacology*, 2016. 233: p. 1637+.

- 43. **Manni, L., A. Micera, L. Pistillo, and L. Aloe**, Neonatal handling in eaesusceptible rats altersNGFlevels and mast cell distribution in the brain. *International Journal of Developmental Neuroscience*, 1998. 16(1): p. 1-8.
- 44. Stark, J.L., R. Avitsur, D.A. Padgett, K.A. Campbell, F.M. Beck, and J.F. Sheridan, Social stress induces glucocorticoid resistance in macrophages. *American Journal of Physiology-Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology*, 2001. 280(6): p. R1799-R1805.
- 45. Loizzo, A., S. Loizzo, L. Lopez, A. d'Amore, P. Renzi, S. Spampinato, S. Di Carlo, A. Bacosi, P. Zuccaro, and R. Pacifici, Naloxone prevents cell-mediated immune alterations in adult mice following repeated mild stress in the neonatal period. *British journal of pharmacology*, 2002. 135(5): p. 1219-1226.
- Heidt, T., H.B. Sager, G. Courties, P. Dutta, Y. Iwamoto, A. Zaltsman, C. von zur Muhlen, C. Bode, G.L. Fricchione, J. Denninger, C.P. Lin, C. Vinegoni, P. Libby, F.K. Swirski, R. Weissleder, and M. Nahrendorf, Chronic variable stress activates hematopoietic stem cells. *Nature Medicine*, 2014. 20(7): p. 754-758.
- 47. Garvy, B.A., L.E. King, W.G. Telford, L.A. Morford, and P.J. Fraker, Chronic elevation of plasma corticosterone causes reductions in the number of cycling cells of the B lineage in murine bone marrow and induces apoptosis. *Immunology*, 1993. 80(4): p. 587-592.
- 48. Laakko, T. and P. Fraker, Rapid changes in the lymphopoietic and granulopoietic compartments of the marrow caused by stress levels of corticosterone. *Immunology*, 2002. 105(1): p. 111-119.
- 49. **Idriss, H.T. and J.H. Naismith**, TNF alpha and the TNF receptor superfamily: structure-function relationship(s). *Microsc Res Tech*, 2000. 50(3): p. 184-95.
- 50. Kempuraj, D., G.P. Selvakumar, M.E. Ahmed, S.P. Raikwar, R. Thangavel, A. Khan, S.A. Zaheer, S.S. Iyer, C. Burton, D. James, and A. Zaheer, COVID-19, Mast Cells, Cytokine Storm, Psychological Stress, and Neuroinflammation. *The Neuroscientist*, 2020. 26(5-6): p. 402-414.
- 51. Bhasin, M.K., J.A. Dusek, B.-H. Chang, M.G. Joseph, J.W. Denninger, G.L. Fricchione, H. Benson, and T.A. Libermann, Relaxation response induces temporal transcriptome changes in energy metabolism, insulin secretion and inflammatory pathways. *PloS one*, 2013. 8(5): p. e62817-e62817.
- 52. Powell, N.D., E.K. Sloan, M.T. Bailey, J.M.G. Arevalo, G.E. Miller, E. Chen, M.S. Kobor, B.F. Reader, J.F. Sheridan, and S.W. Cole, Social stress upregulates inflammatory gene expression in the leukocyte transcriptome via β-

adrenergic induction of myelopoiesis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 2013. 110(41): p. 16574-16579.

- 53. Dhabhar, F.S., A.H. Miller, B.S. McEwen, and R.L. Spencer, Effects of stress on immune cell distribution. Dynamics and hormonal mechanisms. *The Journal of immunology (1950)*. 154(10): p. 5511-5527.
- 54. Engler, H., M.T. Bailey, A. Engler, and J.F. Sheridan, Effects of repeated social stress on leukocyte distribution in bone marrow, peripheral blood and spleen. *Journal of Neuroimmunology*, 2004. 148(1): p. 106-115.
- 55. Mackey, E., K.M. Thelen, V. Bali, M. Fardisi, M. Trowbridge, C.L. Jordan, and A.J. Moeser, Perinatal androgens organize sex differences in mast cells and attenuate anaphylaxis severity into adulthood. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 2020. 117(38): p. 23751.
- 56. Viola, T.W., K.C. Creutzberg, A. Zaparte, É. Kestering-Ferreira, S.G. Tractenberg, A. Centeno-Silva, R. Orso, F.S. Lumertz, E. Brietzke, L.E. Wearick-Silva, M.A. Riva, and R. Grassi-Oliveira, Acute neuroinflammation elicited by TLR-3 systemic activation combined with early life stress induces working memory impairments in male adolescent mice. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 2019. 376: p. 112221.
- 57. **Matsushima, H., N. Yamada, H. Matsue, and S. Shimada**, TLR3-, TLR7-, and TLR9-Mediated Production of Proinflammatory Cytokines and Chemokines from Murine Connective Tissue Type Skin-Derived Mast Cells but Not from Bone Marrow-Derived Mast Cells. *The Journal of Immunology,* 2004. 173(1): p. 531-541.
- 58. Supajatura, V., H. Ushio, A. Nakao, S. Akira, K. Okumura, C. Ra, and H. Ogawa, Differential responses of mast cell Toll-like receptors 2 and 4 in allergy and innate immunity. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 2002. 109(10): p. 1351-1359.
- 59. **Supajatura, V., H. Ushio, A. Nakao, K. Okumura, C. Ra, and H. Ogawa**, Protective Roles of Mast Cells Against Enterobacterial Infection Are Mediated by Toll-Like Receptor 4. *The Journal of Immunology*, 2001. 167(4): p. 2250.
- 60. **Cohen, S., D.A.J. Tyrrell, and A.P. Smith**, Psychological Stress and Susceptibility to the Common Cold. *New England Journal of Medicine,* 1991. 325(9): p. 606-612.
- 61. **Oppong-Nonterah, G.O., O. Lakhdari, A. Yamamura, H.M. Hoffman, and L.S. Prince**, TLR Activation Alters Bone Marrow-Derived Macrophage Differentiation. *Journal of Innate Immunity,* 2019. 11(1): p. 99-108.
- 62. Spiegel, A., S. Shivtiel, A. Kalinkovich, A. Ludin, N. Netzer, P. Goichberg, Y. Azaria, I. Resnick, I. Hardan, H. Ben-Hur, A. Nagler, M. Rubinstein, and T.

Lapidot, Catecholaminergic neurotransmitters regulate migration and repopulation of immature human CD34+ cells through Wnt signaling. *Nature Immunology*, 2007. 8(10): p. 1123-1131.

- 63. **Morrison, S.J. and D.T. Scadden**, The bone marrow niche for haematopoietic stem cells. *Nature*, 2014. 505(7483): p. 327-334.
- 64. Nagai, Y., K.P. Garrett, S. Ohta, U. Bahrun, T. Kouro, S. Akira, K. Takatsu, and P.W. Kincade, Toll-like receptors on hematopoietic progenitor cells stimulate innate immune system replenishment. *Immunity*, 2006. 24(6): p. 801-812.
- 65. Sallustio, F., C. Curci, A. Stasi, G. De Palma, C. Divella, R. Gramignoli, G. Castellano, A. Gallone, and L. Gesualdo, Role of Toll-Like Receptors in Actuating Stem/Progenitor Cell Repair Mechanisms: Different Functions in Different Cells. *Stem Cells International*, 2019. 2019: p. 6795845.
- 66. **King, K.Y. and M.A. Goodell**, Inflammatory modulation of HSCs: viewing the HSC as a foundation for the immune response. *Nature Reviews Immunology*, 2011. 11(10): p. 685-692.
- 67. Yáñez, A., N. Hassanzadeh-Kiabi, M.Y. Ng, J. Megías, A. Subramanian, G.Y. Liu, D.M. Underhill, M.L. Gil, and H.S. Goodridge, Detection of a TLR2 agonist by hematopoietic stem and progenitor cells impacts the function of the macrophages they produce. *European Journal of Immunology*, 2013. 43(8): p. 2114-2125.
- 68. Chen, C.-C., M.A. Grimbaldeston, M. Tsai, I.L. Weissman, and S.J. Galli, Identification of mast cell progenitors in adult mice. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 2005. 102(32): p. 11408.
- 69. Iwasaki, H., S.-i. Mizuno, Y. Arinobu, H. Ozawa, Y. Mori, H. Shigematsu, K. Takatsu, D.G. Tenen, and K. Akashi, The order of expression of transcription factors directs hierarchical specification of hematopoietic lineages. *Genes & Development*, 2006. 20(21): p. 3010-3021.
- 70. Li, Y., J. Gao, M. Kamran, L. Harmacek, T. Danhorn, S.M. Leach, B.P. O'Connor, J.R. Hagman, and H. Huang, GATA2 regulates mast cell identity and responsiveness to antigenic stimulation by promoting chromatin remodeling at super-enhancers. *bioRxiv*, 2020: p. 2020.09.16.300327.
- 71. Shahlaee, A.H., S. Brandal, Y.-N. Lee, C. Jie, and C.M. Takemoto, Distinct and shared transcriptomes are regulated by microphthalmia-associated transcription factor isoforms in mast cells. *Journal Of Immunology (Baltimore, Md.: 1950),* 2007. 178(1): p. 378-388.
- 72. **Takemoto, C.M., Y.-J. Yoon, and D.E. Fisher**, The Identification and Functional Characterization of a Novel Mast Cell Isoform of the Microphthalmia-associated

Transcription Factor *. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 2002. 277(33): p. 30244-30252.

- 73. **Oboki, K., E. Morii, T.R. Kataoka, T. Jippo, and Y. Kitamura**, Isoforms of mi Transcription Factor Preferentially Expressed in Cultured Mast Cells of Mice. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, 2002. 290(4): p. 1250-1254.
- 74. Takemoto, C.M., Y.-N. Lee, A.G. Jegga, D. Zablocki, S. Brandal, A. Shahlaee, S. Huang, Y. Ye, S. Gowrisankar, J. Huynh, and M.A. McDevitt, Mast cell transcriptional networks. *Blood cells, molecules & diseases,* 2008. 41(1): p. 82-90.
- 75. Baumruker, T., R. Csonga, D. Jaksche, V. Novotny, and E.E. Prieschl, TNF--and IL-5 Gene Induction in IgE plus Antigen–Stimulated Mast Cells Require Common and Distinct Signaling Pathways. *International Archives of Allergy and Immunology*, 1999. 118(2-4): p. 108-111.
- 76. **Novotny, V., E.E. Prieschl, R. Csonga, G. Fabjani, and T. Baumruker**, Nrf1 in a complex with fosB, c-jun, junD and ATF2 forms the AP1 component at the TNFα promoter in stimulated mast cells. *Nucleic Acids Research,* 1998. 26(23): p. 5480-5485.
- 77. **Baranes, D. and E. Razin**, Protein kinase C regulates proliferation of mast cells and the expression of the mRNAs of fos and jun proto-oncogenes during activation by IgE-Ag or calcium ionophore A23187. *Blood,* 1991. 78(9): p. 2354-2364.
- Shelburne, C.P., M.E. McCoy, R. Piekorz, V. Sexl, K.-H. Roh, S.M. Jacobs-Helber, S.R. Gillespie, D.P. Bailey, P. Mirmonsef, M.N. Mann, M. Kashyap, H.V. Wright, H.J. Chong, L.A. Bouton, B. Barnstein, C.D. Ramirez, K.D. Bunting, S. Sawyer, C.S. Lantz, and J.J. Ryan, Stat5 expression is critical for mast cell development and survival. *Blood*, 2003. 102(4): p. 1290-1297.
- 79. **Tshori, S. and H. Nechushtan**, Mast cell transcription factors—Regulators of cell fate and phenotype. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) Molecular Basis of Disease*, 2012. 1822(1): p. 42-48.
- 80. Bird, A., Perceptions of epigenetics. *Nature*, 2007. 447(7143): p. 396-398.
- 81. **Monticelli, S. and G. Natoli**, Transcriptional determination and functional specificity of myeloid cells: Making sense of diversity. *Nature Reviews Immunology*, 2017. 17(10): p. 595-607.

CHAPTER FIVE

Summary

Overview

There is increasing concern for the numbers of child abuse and neglect in US alone. There is a lot evidence to support the vital role that ELA plays in neuronal and immunological regulation, consequently leading to the development of inflammatory diseases later in life. With these studies, we add to the literature demonstrating the impact that ELA exerts on immune cell activation, specifically how ELA affects MC responses. Since increased MC activation was observed in adult mice that had previously undergone our ELA protocol of maternal separation plus early weaning, we focused on the impact of ELA on bone marrow derived mast cells.

In *Chapter 3*, we demonstrated that mice exposed to ELA exhibited increased MC activity into adulthood. Further, we demonstrated that ELA increased MC number and activation in mesenteries of jejunum, additionally; ELA also increased basal serum histamine levels. Moreover, ELA increased the total histamine content in peritoneal MCs compared to NH controls, validating the ELA BMMCS phenotype observed in tissue and the high basal serum histamine levels in ELA animals.. Interestingly, ELA increased serum histamine levels in ELA animals.. Interestingly, ELA increased serum histamine levels in NMSEW mice following adult chronic stress as well as increased fecal pellet output, intestinal permeability and increased MC activation in mesenteries of jejunum. Although we did not find significance in the levels of mMCP-1 after subjection to adult chronic stress, NMSEW females had a higher release of mMCP-1 after subjection to adult chronic stress. Additionally, in Chapter 3, we explored the impact of ELA on MC activation upon subjection to adult immunological stress, for this, early life-stressed mice and controls were subjected in adulthood to a MC-dependent model of PSA. We found that NMSEW mice had increased PSA-induced

hypothermia at 30 min post injection. Unfortunately we did not find a difference in histamine concentration or mMCP-1 levels at 30 minutes post injection, suggesting an earlier time point for collection is needed to assess differences in MC mediator release. Moreover, we found that NMSEW mice exhibited increased clinical scores induced by PSA compared to controls at 15 minutes post-injection, suggesting 15 minutes post-injection is a good time point to evaluate MC mediators and activation in the future. These findings support other studies linking early life stress to heightened immune responses. Furthermore, these studies demonstrate that our ELA model of maternal separation plus early weaning is a good model to assess the effects of ELA on MC activation and mediator release. This chapter demonstrated that ELA is induced long-term changes on MC progenitors, programming them toward a hyperactive phenotype in adulthood and thereby exacerbated MC responses in adulthood both at basal levels and also upon subjection to psychological and immunological stress.

In *Chapter 4*, because of our previous findings of ELA programming MC progenitors toward a hyperactive phenotype in adulthood, we explored the effects of ELA on bone marrow-derived mast cells (BMMCs) from adult mice that had been previously exposed to our ELA protocol. We observed that BMMCs derived from NMSEW mice exhibited increased pre-stored histamine content, and higher pre-stored TNF α cytokine release also. Further, NMSEW BMMCS had higher β -hexosaminidase and histamine release upon IgE-DNP stimulation. We also evaluated other non-IgE stimulation to assess if the heightened responses observed were specific to IgE-DNP stimulation. We stimulated BMMC with IL33, and LPS and assess cytokine release into

supernatant upon IL33 stimulation and also exhibited higher TNF and IL6 release into supernatant upon LPS stimulation and this response seems to be exacerbated in NMS EW females.

To evaluate if there were differences in the proliferative capacity of BMMCs, we assessed MC proliferation by BrdU incorporation. Our results indicate that early life stress-induced a higher IL-3 induced proliferative effect in the bmmcs. We did not find any differences in the expression of c-kit and FceRI receptors. Also, there were no morphological differences between NH and NMSEW BMMCs upon visualization with toluidine blue stain. Suggesting differences in mediator release observed is not due expression of receptors or morphological changes. Moreover in Chapter 4 we wanted to gain more insight into the global gene expression changes induced by ELA on bone marrow MC progenitors, for this, we profiled gene expression patterns by RNA sequencing on BMMCs derived from our NH controls and BMMCs derived from our early life stressed mice (NMSEW). We demonstrated that ELA induced transcriptional changes in BM MC-progenitors. More than 2000 genes were differentially expressed between NH and NMSEW BMMCs; also RNA sequencing revealed that 1,203 genes were altered by ELA in males and 890 genes in females. Transcriptome analysis of NH and NMSEW BMMCS revealed enhanced gene expression of immune related genes TLR4, TLR7, and TLR8 and TNF receptor family in NMSEW BMMC. Additionally, transcriptome analysis showed increased gene expression of MC related genes such as proteases and metalloproteinases; such as Mcpt4, Mcpt8, and Mcpt2, Mmp13, Mmmp19, which are involved in tissue remodeling, repair, and inflammation. Interestingly irf6, Mab2112 were increased in NMSEW BMMCs, genes involved in the

regulation of inflammatory cytokines. Also observed in NMSEW BMMCS was g\higher gene expression of Lipn and vasn, genes involved in lipid metabolism and vascular system. Given that transcriptome analysis revealed an increase in TLR4 expression in NMSEW BMMCs, we then evaluated TLR expression in BMMCS and confirmed our previous RNA seg data, finding an increase in TLR 4 protein expression in BMMCs derived from NMSEW mice, this increase was significantly higher in females NMSEW BMMCs. Interestingly LPS came up as a top gene regulator in females and males, as seen in Chapter 3 BMMCs had a higher response to LPS challenge, particularly females. Also we found Gata2, TP53, and ERBB2 as top regulators. Given the heightened in-vitro responses of NMSEW BMMCs to LPS and the increased TLR4 expression we then evaluated LPS responses in-vivo. We found an increase in serum TNFa cytokine release in NMSEW animals upon LPS injection. Although we had a small number of animals for his experiment further studies are needed to elucidate the biological significance of possessing increased TLR and TNF receptor family in NSMEW mice.

Together, these findings demonstrate robust long-term changes in MC activity and responses induced by ELA, this correlates with the literature showing the longlasting immune changes induced by stress. Additionally, these studies demonstrate the significant role that MC play in potentially aggravating stress-induced inflammatory disorders later in life.

Highlight of Novel Findings

Early life adversity programs MC progenitor cells for increased proliferative capacity, enhanced preformed mediator and de novo synthesized mediator release in adulthood and increases susceptibility to chronic psychological stress and Immunological stress in adulthood.

These findings have significant implications for understanding how early life stress increases stress and inflammatory disease susceptibility later in life. Previous studies evaluating the effects of early life stress focus solely on behavioral outcomes and neurological disease susceptibility. Few studies have focused on the impact of early life stress on adult immune function and long-term disease susceptibility. Importantly, these findings are the first to report that ELA programs MCs toward a hyperactive phenotype in adulthood. The data presented here demonstrates that tissue resident MCs from mice previously exposed to ELA had increased preformed mediator content and that these early life stressed animals have increased serum histamine levels in adulthood. Importantly, the data presented here demonstrated that ELA exacerbates MC responses upon subjection to adult psychological stress and immunological stress. These findings highlight the significance and importance that ELA could be playing in promoting long-term chronic inflammatory diseases. Little is known about the effects of ELA on MC activity and function. Notably, the data presented here demonstrated a programming effect of ELA on bone marrow-derived MCs. Prominently, this is the first time that has been shown that bone-marrow derived MCs from adult early life stressed mice possessed higher mediator content and increased responses to various stimuli.

Additionally, progenitor MCs from early life stressed animals had increased proliferative capacity compared to non-stressed controls. To determine the best causal relationship between early life stress, mediator content and release in MCs, and proliferative capacity, these parameters have to be measured over time as well as the characterization of the transcriptional changes that take place from the application of stress into adulthood. Although it is well studied that stress plays a significant role in the development and exacerbation of several diseases, these findings suggest that immune development and function are controlled, influenced, and programmed by stress signals released during an early traumatic event, increasing disease susceptibility later in life. More importantly that ELA has the ability to influence the hematopoietic niche of MC progenitors shaping them toward hyperactivity in adulthood. This may be due potentially as an adaptive mechanism in response to stress rescuing and enhancing the first line of defense in preparation for future stressful or infectious encounters. However, more studies are needed in the future to elucidate the mechanisms by which ELA affects MC activity and disease susceptibility. Determining the mechanism by which stress affects the immune system will help develop therapeutic strategies that will help target and limit MC activity in stress-induced MC related disorders.

Early life adversity increased TLR4 expression in bone marrow derived MC progenitors and LPS-induced hypothermia in adulthood.

Despite knowing the debilitating behavioral health effects of having early childhood adversity little is known about the immunological consequences that ELA can have on MC progenitor cells. The data presented here demonstrate that ELA is capable of

inducing transcriptional changes in BM MC progenitor cells. These findings are the first to report that ELA increased the expression of the TLR receptor family as well as the TNF receptor family, key players in the immune response against infections. Moreover, these findings are the first to report differentially expressed genes in females and males upon subjection to ELA. Notably TLR4 was significantly upregulated in NMSEW animals, these was confirmed by measuring proteins levels in MCs. This is significantly important as MCs respond to TLR ligands by secreting mediators and inflammatory cytokines such as IL6 and TNFa, which in our studies were also found increased in our NMSEW animals. In addition it is known that TLR ligands can synergize with FceRI signaling enhancing inflammatory responses. Also, our transcriptome analysis showed LPS as a top regulator in NMSEW BMMCs and increased NF-KB signaling pathway, this pathway is important in mediating immune responses and is part of the cascade triggered by TLR signaling. Our in-*vivo* LPS challenge demonstrated an increased in LPS-induced hypothermia in NMSEW mice.

Together these studies demonstrate the long-term impact ELA can have inflammatory disease susceptibility, particularly in TLR signaling. Further studies are needed to elucidate the precise mechanism and timing by which ELA increases TLR4 expression and the positive and negative biological consequences of possessing this heightened receptor and hence increased immune responses.

Limitations and Future Directions

A limitation of this study is the inability to isolate the mechanism by which early life adversity is programming mast cell hyperactivity. Further characterization of mast cells epigenome and transcriptome is needed to identify the extent and pin down the signaling pathways early life stress influences mast cell activity. Additional engraftment experiments using Kit^{*W-sh/W-sh*} mice and transplanting them with the NMSEW BMMC hyperactive phenotype to elucidate additional roles in biological responses. Limited use of transgenic approaches that will allow specific activation or inhibition of MC mediators and determine the possible involvement of pathways in the stress-induced phenotype.

Future directions should focus on site-specific-epigenetic and genetic alterations induced by early life stress on bone-marrow-derived mast cells. For instance, determine the epigenetic modifications, and changes in methylation patterns of promoter regions of pro-inflammatory cytokines in BM-derived MCs, to investigate if ELA alters the epigenetic profile to present pro-inflammatory cytokines. For instance, Janusek et al., 2017 found a reduction in DNA methylation of the IL-6 promoter region which was associated with childhood trauma in African American men [1]. This, in turn, increased stress-induced IL-6 production.

Further exploration of the regulators responsible for accommodating the epigenetic changes related to stress will be very promising. Looking into the top stream regulators found in our transcriptome data, for instance, GATA2, TCL1A, and TP53 and their potential immunological consequence, characterization of immune profiles of knock

downs during and after ELA and the biological significance of this may help reveal the underlying mechanisms and help develop interventional strategies in the future.

Further full characterization of the impact of early life stress on other MC receptors is needed. For instance, the investigation of the impact of early life stress on toll-like receptors signaling pathways and its biological significance. It remains unclear how or why ELA induces upregulation of toll-like receptors, further transcriptome analysis of LPS challenged BMMCs is needed to elucidate potential gene targets that will help elucidate basic mechanisms underlying inflammation. Understanding how ELA affects LPS responses in vivo by performing in vivo studies of LPS challenge in mice where MCs are ablated will provide fruitful information about its role in ELA and infection. In future studies, primary human mast cells from adults with a severe history of early life adversity should also be evaluated and assessed their history of infection recurrence to associate the role of the impact of ELA on toll-like receptor programming.

Determine the timing by which early life stress shifts the activation trajectory of MC progenitor cells. Determine the extent of this MC phenotype and imprinting; for instance, perform transgenerational studies to determine if the offspring of mice exposed to early life adversity shows the same MC hyperactivity and epigenetic marks.

Our work here highlights the significant impact that ELA has on MC phenotype and function and role in long-term-inflammatory disease susceptibility. Future work should focus on elucidating the timing and mechanism and by which ELA impacts bone –marrow-derived MC development, function, and gene expression. Finding a

mechanism and target will help develop therapeutic strategies to alleviate stressinduced mast cell-related diseases. REFERENCES

REFERENCES

1. Janusek, L.W., D. Tell, N. Gaylord-Harden, and H.L. Mathews, Relationship of childhood adversity and neighborhood violence to a proinflammatory phenotype in emerging adult African American men: An epigenetic link. *Brain, Behavior, and Immunity*, 2017. 60: p. 126-135.